MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING

BETWEEN SEIU LOCAL 1021- GENERAL CHAPTER

AND

THE ALAMEDA HEALTH SYSTEM

April 1, 2017 to March 31, 2020

In Memory of Willie Sims,

In Honor of Her

Caring,

Dedication,

Love, and Heartfelt

Advocacy for Her Co-Workers

TABLE OF CONTENTS

		<u>Page</u>
ARTICLE 1.	RECOGNITION	1
ARTICLE 2.	NO DISCRIMINATION	2
ARTICLE 3.	UNION COMMUNICATION/CONTACTS	2
ARTICLE 4.	SHOP STEWARDS	7
ARTICLE 5.	PATIENT CARE COMMITTEE	9
ARTICLE 6.	QUALITY PATIENT CARE	10
ARTICLE 7.	HOURS OF WORK, SHIFTS, SCHEDULES, AND REST PERIODS	11
ARTICLE 8.	LOW CENSUS PROCEDURE	17
ARTICLE 9.	LEAVES OF ABSENCE	18
ARTICLE 10.	HOLIDAYS	21
ARTICLE 11.	PTO AND EXTENDED SICK LEAVE	24
ARTICLE 12.	BEREAVEMENT LEAVE	34
ARTICLE 13.	LEAVE FOR JURY DUTY OR IN ANSWER TO A SUBPOENA	35
ARTICLE 14.	EDUCATIONAL STIPENDS, LEAVE AND CONTINUING EDUCATION	36
ARTICLE 15.	PAY PRACTICE	39
ARTICLE 16.	OVERTIME	49
ARTICLE 17.	BENEFIT PROVISIONS	51
ARTICLE 18.	DISABILITY INSURANCE BENEFITS	56
ARTICLE 19.	LIFE INSURANCE	58
ARTICLE 20.	ALLOWANCE FOR USE OF PRIVATE AUTOMOBILES	58
ARTICLE 21.	UNIFORM ALLOWANCE	60
ARTICLE 22.	RETIREMENT PLAN	60
ARTICLE 23.	CATEGORIES OF EMPLOYEES	61
ARTICLE 24.	SERVICES AS NEEDED EMPLOYEES AND FLOAT POOLS	64
ARTICLE 25.	SENIORITY	72
ARTICLE 26.	PROBATION PERIOD	73
ARTICLE 27.	JOB VACANCIES, POSTING, AND BIDDING	73
ARTICLE 28.	DISPLACEMENT AND EMPLOYMENT SECURITY	77
ARTICLE 29.	EVALUATIONS	83
ARTICLE 30.	PERFORMANCE IMPROVEMENT	84

FILESFILES	84
ARTICLE 32. GRIEVANCE AND ARBITRATION	89
ARTICLE 33. SUBCONTRACTING	91
ARTICLE 34. SAFETY	92
ARTICLE 35. SOCIAL SERVICES CASELOADS	96
ARTICLE 36. SAVINGS CLAUSE	98
ARTICLE 37. ENACTMENT	98
ARTICLE 38. NO STRIKE, NO LOCKOUT	98
ARTICLE 39. SCOPE OF AGREEMENT	98
ARTICLE 40. TERM OF MEMORANDUM	99
Appendix A	101
Appendix B Wage Scales	106
APPENDIX C Agency Shop Confidential Exclusions	107
APPENDIX D Hours of Work — Twelve (12) Hour Shift	108
APPENDIX E DOMESTIC PARTNER DEFINED	109
APPENDIX F Waiting Periods for Flexibly Staffed Classes (to be treated as one classification)	110
APPENDIX G Special Pay Provisions	112
Side letter of Agreement #1	113
Side Letter of Understanding #2 Plan for Reduction in Force	115 116
Side Letter of Understanding # 4 Weekend Shift Only Positions- Pilot Program at John George Psychiatric Pavilion	117
Side Letter of Understanding # 5 Union Offices	119

MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING

BETWEEN SEIU LOCAL 1021 AND THE ALAMEDA HEALTH SYSTEM

THIS MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING is entered into by the Alameda Health System (hereafter "AHS") and SEIU Local 1021(hereafter collectively referred to as the "Union") for employees working in representation units referred to in Article 1 hereof.

MUTUAL RESPECT. AHS and the Union agree that all employees regardless of position, profession, or rank will treat each other with courtesy, dignity, and respect. The foregoing principles shall also apply in providing services to the public.

ARTICLE 1. RECOGNITION

- 1. AHS recognizes SEIU Local 1021 as the exclusive bargaining representative for the classifications listed in Appendix A and in the following bargaining units:
- All full-time employees in classifications included in Bargaining Units IV, V, VI, VII, VIII, X, Xl, and XII, as specifically enumerated in the appendices attached hereto;
- 3. All part-time employees in classifications included in Bargaining Units IV, V, VI, VII, VIII, X, XI, and XII, as referenced above, who are regularly scheduled to work two-fifths or more time per pay period provided that after August 20, 2000, new employees who are regularly scheduled to work less than two-fifths per pay period shall be covered by this MOU; and,
- 4. All services-as-needed employees included in classifications included in Bargaining Units IV, VII, VIII, X, XI, and XII, as specifically enumerated in the appendices attached hereto, who are regularly scheduled to work two-fifths time or more per pay period provided that after August 20, 2000, new employees who are regularly scheduled to work less than two-fifths per pay period shall be covered by this MOU.
- 5. AHS shall recognize the Union as the exclusive bargaining representative for employees in any other classification which may be established substantially within the scope of the duties now included within the above-referenced classifications. When AHS creates any such classification, it will notify the Union and meet with the Union for the purpose of assigning the new classification to the appropriate bargaining unit. Such placement shall be by mutual consent. In case of disagreement, an arbitrator shall decide the matter.

- 6. In disputes between AHS and the Union over the assignment of newly created classifications to appropriate bargaining units, the arbitrator shall decide the matter on the following basis:
- 7. The arbitrator shall reject any claim by the Union to any newly created classification whose duties are substantially within the scope of (a) classifications which are supervisors or confidential employees within the meaning of the National Labor Relations Act or (b) classifications represented by other employee organizations.
- 8. The arbitrator shall determine any dispute over whether or not the scope of duties of a newly created classification is substantially within the scope of duties now included within an SEIU represented classification or if a newly created classification is without clear recent precedent in AHS service, whether or not the duties of such classification are, in general character, similar to those within SEIU represented units.
- 9. In the resolution of disputes arising from Paragraph 5, the parties agree to select an Arbitrator in compliance with Article 32, Paragraph 436.

ARTICLE 2. NO DISCRIMINATION

- 10. **Discrimination Prohibited**. No employee or applicant for employment shall be discriminated against by AHS or the Union because of his/her political or religious opinions or affiliations or because of racial or national origin, sexual orientation and, to the extent prohibited by law, no employee shall be discriminated against because of age, sex, physical disability, mental or psychological disabilities. Nor shall there be any discriminatory harassment or disparate treatment in violation of any law.
- 11. **No Discrimination On Account Of Union Activity**. Consistent with the law, neither AHS nor the Union shall interfere with, intimidate, restrain, coerce, or discriminate against employees because of the exercise of rights to engage in Union activity.
- 12. **Whistleblowing/Retaliation**. AHS will comply with all applicable federal, state and local legislation that protects employees who disclose information concerning their employment or any aspect of the workplace.

ARTICLE 3. UNION COMMUNICATION/CONTACTS

Section 3.1. - Union Security

13. **Notice Of Recognized Union**. AHS shall give a written notice to persons newly employed in representation unit classifications which notice shall contain the name and address of the employee organization recognized for such unit; the fact that the Union is the exclusive bargaining

representative for the employees unit and classification. The Union agrees that it has a duty to provide fair and non-discriminatory representation to all employees in all classifications of the units for which this Section is applicable provided the employee pays Union dues, a service fee or a charitable contribution.

- 14. **Agency Shop**. Except as provided otherwise in this Section, employees in representation units referred to in Article 1 hereof, shall, as a condition of continuing employment, become and remain members of the Union or shall pay to the Union a service fee in lieu thereof. Such service fee shall be ninety-eight percent (98%) of Union dues and initiation fees (hereinafter collectively termed "service fee") of the Union representing the employee's classification and representation unit. Initiation fees shall not exceed a total of One Hundred Dollars (\$100.00).
- 15. **Implementation**. Any employee hired by AHS subject to this Memorandum of Understanding shall be provided with a notice advising that AHS has entered into an Agency Shop agreement with the Union and that all employees subject to the Memorandum of Understanding must either join the Union, pay a service fee to the Union, or execute a written declaration claiming a religious exemption from this requirement. Such notice shall include a form for the employee's signature authorizing payroll deduction of Union dues or a service fee. Said employee shall have five (5) working days following the initial date of employment to fully execute the authorization form of his/her choice and return said form to AHS Payroll. If the form is not completed properly and returned within five (5) working days, the Finance Department shall commence and continue a payroll deduction of service fees from the regular biweekly pay warrants of such employee. The effective date of Union dues, service fee deductions or charitable contribution for such employees shall be the beginning of the first (1s^t) pay period of employment except that initiation fees shall be deducted in up to four (4) equal installments in successive pay periods, beginning with the first (1s^t) pay period.
- 16. Membership in an SEIU local union other than the Union recognized for the employee's representation unit and classification is permissible but will not affect the employee's obligation to become and remain a member of the Union representing his/her unit and classification or to pay a service fee in lieu of such membership to such union.
- 17. The employee's earnings must be sufficient after other legal and required deductions are made to cover the amount of the dues or service fees check-off authorized. When an employee is in a non-pay status for an entire pay period, no withholding will be made to cover the pay period from future earnings. In the case of an employee who is in a non-pay status during only part of the pay period, and the salary is not sufficient

- to cover the full withholding, no deduction shall be made. In this connection, all other legal and required deductions (including health care deductions) have priority over union dues and service fees.
- 18. **C.O.P.E.** AHS will honor assignment of wages to the Union's Committee on Political Education (C.O.P.E.) fund, when such assignments are submitted on a form agreed to by the Union and AHS, and AHS will remit such contribution to the Union. It is understood by all parties that such contribution will be on an individual and voluntary basis.
- 19. **Religious Exemption**. Any AHS employee who is a member of a bona fide religion, body or sect which has historically held conscientious objections to joining or financially supporting a public employee organization and which is recognized as such by the National Labor Relations Board, shall, upon presentation of verification of active membership in such religion, body or sect be permitted to make a charitable contribution equal to the service fee in lieu of Union membership or service fee payment. Declarations of or applications for religious exemption and any supporting documentation shall be forwarded to the appropriate local union within fifteen (15) days of receipt by AHS. The Union shall have fifteen (15) days after receipt of a request for religious exemption to challenge any exemption granted by AHS. If challenged the deduction to the charity of the employee's choice shall commence but shall be held in escrow pending resolution of the challenge. Charitable contributions shall be by regular payroll deduction only. For purposes of this Section charitable deduction means a contribution to the Women's Refuge, the Emergency Shelter program or the Emergency Food Bank Network.
- 20. **Exclusion Of Employees**. The Agency Shop provisions set forth in Paragraphs 14, 15, 16, and 19 herein shall not apply to persons occupying positions designated as management, supervisory or confidential. AHS may designate positions as confidential. Those positions designated as confidential upon implementation of this Section, as set forth in Appendix C of this Memorandum of Understanding, shall not be precedent setting for future designations of confidential positions. If any position designated confidential after the effective date of this Agency Shop provision is disputed by the Union, the matter shall be decided by an arbitrator.
- 21. **Financial Reports**. SEIU Local 1021 shall submit copies of the financial report required pursuant to the Labor-Management Reporting and Disclosure Act of 1959 to AHS once annually. Copies of such reports shall be available to employees subject to the Agency Shop requirements of this Section at the offices of the Union.

- 22. Failure to file such a report within 100 days of the close of the Union's fiscal year shall result in the termination of all agency fee deductions without jeopardy to any employee, until said report is filed.
- 23. **Payroll Deductions And Payover**. AHS shall deduct Union dues or service fees and premiums for approved insurance programs from an employee's pay in conformity with State regulations. AHS shall promptly pay over to the designated payee all sums so deducted. AHS shall also periodically provide a list of all persons making charitable deductions pursuant to a religious exemption granted herein.
- 24. **Hold Harmless**. Unions shall indemnify and hold AHS, its officers and employees, harmless from any and all claims, demands, suits, or any other action arising from the Agency Shop provisions herein. In no event shall AHS be required to pay from its own funds, Union dues, service fee or charitable contributions, which the employee was obligated to pay, but failed to pay, regardless of the reasons.
- 25. **Suspension Of Agency Fees**. For the duration of any strike, sanctioned, called or supported by Union, AHS may suspend collection of Agency service fees without jeopardy to the employee.
- 26. Waiver Of Election For Newly-Represented Employees And New Representation Units. The accretion of classifications and/or employees to the representation units set forth in Article 1 of this Memorandum of Understanding shall not require an election herein for the application of this Agency Shop provision to such classifications and/or employees. The recognition of newly-established bargaining units and the inclusion of same within Article 1 of this Memorandum of Understanding shall also not require an election herein for the application of this Agency Shop provision to such units.

Section 3.2. Union Bulletin Board, Meetings and Access to Employees

27. **Bulletin Boards**. Reasonable space shall be allowed on bulletin boards as specified by Department Heads for use by employees and the Union to communicate with departmental employees. Material shall be posted upon the bulletin board space as designated, and not on walls, doors, file cabinets or any other place. Posted material shall not be obscene, defamatory, or of a partisan political nature, nor shall it pertain to public issues which do not involve the AHS or its relations with AHS employees. All posted material shall bear the identity of the sponsor, shall be neatly displayed, and shall be removed when no longer timely. Where a Department policy permits an employee to post materials in his/her workplace for personal convenience, union materials shall be treated on the same basis as other materials so posted.

- 28. **Use Of AHS Facilities**. AHS facilities may be made available upon timely application for use by off-duty employees and the Union. Application for such use shall be made to the management person under whose control the facility is placed.
- 29. **Job Contacts**. Any authorized representative of the Union shall have the right to contact individual employees working within the representation unit represented by his/her organization in AHS facilities during business hours on matters within the scope of representation, provided prior arrangements have been made for each such contact with the Department Head. The Department Head shall grant permission for such contact, if, in his/her judgment, it will not disrupt the business of the work unit involved. When contact on the work location is precluded by confidentiality of records or of work situation, health and safety of employees or the public, or by disturbance to others, the Department Head shall make other arrangements for a contact location removed from the work area during the same workday or the following workday.
- 30. **Meetings**. Meetings of a representative of a recognized employee organization and a group of employees shall not be permitted during working hours, except as provided herein or in Article 32, Grievance Procedure. The Department Head may, upon timely application, allow meetings of a representative and/or a steward of a recognized employee organization and a group of employees during the lunch period in AHS facilities. If conducting group orientation sessions for new employees, the Department Head shall permit a union representative or a steward to meet with said new employees for a period not to exceed 30 minutes. A steward who attends an orientation session shall be permitted release time for this purpose. Such time is deducted from the release time permitted to Shop Stewards in Article 4, Shop Stewards. No contacts shall be permitted during working hours with employees regarding membership, collection of monies, election of officers, or other similar internal employee organization business.
- 31. **Departmental Meetings**. Unless otherwise agreed, representatives or employees of employee organizations shall not be permitted to attend meetings or conferences called by departmental personnel to attend to matters arising out of the normal course of departmental activities.
- 32. As used herein, departmental meetings shall not include meetings between management and affected employees on matters mutually acknowledged to be submitted under Article 32, Grievance Procedure.
- 33. **Data To Union**. AHS shall, upon request, supply the Union with data processing runs of the names, home and office addresses and classifications of all employees in represented units. Such service shall be supplied at no more than cost to AHS.

34. **Personnel Manual**. AHS agrees that if a personnel manual is developed, it shall provide at no charge to each SEIU local union, one copy of the personnel manual and any updates.

ARTICLE 4. SHOP STEWARDS

35. **Purpose.** AHS recognizes the need and affirms the right of the Union to designate shop stewards from among employees in the unit. It is agreed that the Union in appointing such shop stewards, does so for the purpose of promoting an effective relationship between supervisors and employees by helping to settle problems at the lowest level of supervision

.

- 36. **Role Of Steward And Supervisor.** The shop steward recognizes the fact that the supervisor is the key person in the department and, as such, is responsible to higher management for the quality and quantity of work. As the supervisor is the key person for management, the shop steward is the key person for the Union. They must promote and maintain good morale and friendly relations and must be willing to meet in good faith to settle grievances as they arise, exercising a positive approach. There must be mutual respect on both sides in these relations. The shop steward understands that his/her stewardship function does not relieve him/her from conforming to all rules of conduct and standards of performance established by law, regulation, or department policy or Memorandum of Understanding.
- 37. **Selection Of Stewards.** The Union shall reserve the right to designate the method of selection of shop stewards. The Union shall notify the Department Head and Labor Relations in writing of the names of the stewards and the units they represent. If a change in stewards is made, the Department Head and Labor Relations shall be advised in writing of the steward being replaced and the steward named to take his/her place. The number of stewards shall be mutually agreed upon and a list of stewards shall be submitted to each department concerned.
- 38. **Duties And Responsibilities Of Stewards.** The following functions are understood to constitute the complete duties and responsibilities of shop stewards.
- 39. Duties and Time Limits:
- A. Shop Stewards Working Full Time. After obtaining supervisory permission, shop stewards employed full-time will be permitted to leave their regular work area during on-duty time not to exceed eight (8) hours per pay period in order to assist in the investigation of facts and assist in the presentation of a grievance or a disciplinary action.

- **B.** Shop Stewards Working Less Than Full Time. After obtaining supervisory permission, shop stewards employed two-fifths (2/5) time or more, but less than full time, will be permitted to leave their normal work area during on-duty time not to exceed four (4) hours per pay period in order to assist in investigation of facts and assist in presentation of a grievance or a disciplinary action.
 - 40. **Attendance at Meetings.** Shop Steward functions shall also include attendance at meetings of the AHS Board of Trustees, AHS Human Resources Committee, Executive Committee or other mutually agreed upon meetings. Time for attendance at such meetings shall be deducted from the above stated release time for shop steward activities.
 - 41. **One Steward Released to Conduct Investigation.** Only one shop steward shall be entitled to release time to conduct an investigation at any one time.
 - 42. **Permission to Investigate While on Duty.** To obtain permission to investigate a grievance on on-duty time, the steward shall advise the supervisor of the grievant of his/her investigation of the facts and the general nature of the grievance. The shop steward shall report such time to his/her supervisor as shop steward leave for timekeeping purposes.
 - 43. **Discussion of Problem with Employees.** The shop steward is permitted to discuss the problem with all employees immediately concerned, and, if appropriate, to attempt to achieve settlement with the supervisory personnel involved. Agencies, wards, clients, detainees and outside interested parties will not be contacted by stewards as part of the grievance process. The employee may be represented by a steward at such times as a grievance is reduced to writing.
 - 44. **If Permission is Denied.** If, in the judgment of the supervisor, because of the necessity of maintaining an adequate level of service, permission cannot be granted immediately to the shop steward in order to present or investigate a grievance or a disciplinary action during on-duty time, such permission shall be granted by the supervisor no later than the next working day from the date the shop steward was denied permission.
 - 45. **Conduct Of Meetings.** Any meeting of shop stewards and supervisors will be held in a quiet, dignified manner. Management personnel will agree to recognize and work with Union stewards in a conscientious effort to settle problems at the earliest possible step of the grievance procedure.
 - 46. **Limitations Of Time Off.** Stewards shall not be permitted time off from their work assignment for the purpose of conducting general Union business.

47. **Shop Steward Signs.** Shop stewards may identify themselves by use of an appropriate sign or placard so long as the sign or placard is no larger than 4 inches by 12 inches.

ARTICLE 5. PATIENT CARE COMMITTEE

48. The Union and AHS agree to set up Patient Care Committees to improve patient care as well as communications and understanding between the parties. The scope of discussion includes but is not limited to:

Safety

Patient Flow

Standards of Practice- behavior

Staffing and skill mix

Acuity

Education

Scheduling issues

- 49. **Departmental Patient Care Committees.** The following areas will have one Departmental Patient Care Committee each:
- i The following are joint RN Unit and General Chapter Committees:
 - a. SNF-Rehab
 - b. JGPP/Outpatient Psych
 - c. 9th Floor
 - d. Med Surg- 5E and 7th floor
 - e. ED and Trauma
 - f. ICU, SDU
 - g. OR, PACU, same day surgery
 - h. Infusion/GI
 - i. Ambulatory Care
 - i) K Building Clinics
 - ii) Eastmont
 - iii) Winton
 - iv) Newark
- ii The following are General Chapter Committees only:
 - a. Respiratory Care Services
 - b. EVS
 - c. Radiology
 - d. Patient Billing/Accounting/Registration/Admitting (HGH)
 - e. Medical Social Services
 - f. Food and Nutrition
 - g. Clinical Lab

- h. Physical Therapy/Occupational Therapy/Speech Therapy/Audiology
- i. Central Supply
- j. HIM
- k. Pharmacy
- iii The parties can agree to additional committees depending on need.
 - 50. **Center-wide Patient Care Committee**. A center-wide Patient Care Committee will consist of one representative (either from the RN Unit or the General Unit) from each of the committees listed above in paragraph 49.
 - 51. **Frequency of Meetings**. It is the joint responsibility of both labor and management to schedule meetings. Departmental Patient Care Committees will meet once a month and the Center-wide Committee will meet quarterly. The parties may agree on other schedules for meetings.
 - 52. **Agendas**. Each side will present the other with agenda items at least one week prior to the meeting; items that are not discussed will be carried over to the next meeting. It is expected that departmental representatives will report to the center-wide committee on departmental committee activities and discussions; they will also report back on the Center-wide discussions and activities at the departmental committee meetings.
 - 53. AHS agrees assigning SEIU two seats on the Environment of Care Committee for members of the union's choice.

ARTICLE 6. QUALITY PATIENT CARE

- 54. The highest standards of quality patient care and patient service is the mutual goal of AHS and the Union.
- 55. It is understood that the staffing plan in any department can be modified as a result of factors including but not limited to changes in patient acuity, patient care or service delivery system, technology, departmental geography, or other reasonable factors. Proposed changes shall be discussed prior to a decision in the appropriate Patient Care Committee (PCC). The PCC shall have one month to meet at least twice on the subject. The proposed change will then be referred to Workforce Planning to negotiate over impact for up to 30 days from the date the matter is submitted to Workforce Planning by AHS. At the end of these discussions management reserves the right to make the final decision on staffing. The staffing plan is the plan to determine core staffing needs of the unit or department and is distinct from other issues such as schedule changes. Nothing in this section shall supersede Article 28 of the MOU when there is a reduction in force.

- 56. AHS and the Union embrace a collaborative review and evaluation process between management and employees in the Patient Care Committees to identify issues and specific recommendations to improve patient care and patient satisfaction. The parties further share a commitment to an evidence-based approach to such ongoing review and evaluation based on research, data collection and ongoing employee input. In order to facilitate this approach information, including but not limited to the following shall be reviewed in the Patient Care Committees:
 - Departmental Staffing Plan and relevant formula, if any
 - Patient Census Numbers
 - Compliance with California State Nurse Staffing Ratios
 - Agency usage records
 - Overtime work records
 - Patient satisfaction data
 - Employee satisfaction data
 - Employee vacancy and turnover rates including the time taken to fill each vacancy
 - Patient Acuity
 - Information and reports related to sentinel events
 - Information submitted to the Joint Commission and state or federal regulatory agencies

ARTICLE 7. HOURS OF WORK, SHIFTS, SCHEDULES, AND REST PERIODS

- 57. Work Schedule and Change Of Shift. AHS shall prepare a schedule showing the hours each bargaining unit employee is to work. A preliminary master schedule for each unit shall be posted in the unit a minimum of four to six weeks in advance depending on past practice, and available for review by all unit employees. Except under unforeseeable circumstances, AHS shall make every reasonable effort to assure that no employee shall have more than one change of shift in any workweek and that the employee shall be off duty no less than twelve (12) hours prior to working the new shift. Except in cases of emergency, employees at AHS shall be given ten (10) calendar days' notice of any change in shift schedule, program or service.
- 58. When any involuntary change in shift schedule is operationally required, AHS shall select the employee with the least seniority in the same work location, classification, and department, providing the employee possesses the skills and abilities to perform the work.
- 59. Except in cases of emergency or unforeseeable circumstances, employees who are reassigned to a different work location shall be given ten (10) calendar days' notice of any change in work location.

- 60. When any involuntary change in work location is operationally required, AHS shall select the employee with the least seniority in the same shift, classification, and department who is scheduled to work, providing the employee possesses the skills and abilities to perform the work.
- 61. **Workday And Workweek**. For full-time employees, the normal workday shall be eight (8) hours.
- 62. **Flexible Schedules**. AHS may continue current flexible workweek schedules and may agree to future requests from an individual or work group based on requests of employee(s) and operational needs. Elimination of a flexible work week shall not be subject to the grievance procedure. If the employer wishes to terminate an existing practice of flexible hours for more than one employee in a scheduling unit or group or implement a new flexible scheduling program, the Union will be notified. AHS will meet and confer upon request of the Union.
- 63. **Alternate Shift Assignments**. At the request of either party (AHS and SEIU), meetings can be scheduled to discuss alternate shift schedules. Any alternative schedule will require mutual agreement.
- 64. For each full-time employee, the normal workweek shall be forty (40) hours, except as otherwise provided in this agreement. Alternate ("flexible") work schedules (such as 4 10's or 9/80 schedules) may be established for individual employees, units, or departments through the meet and confer process.
- 65. For each part-time employee, the workday and/or workweek will be a proration of time scheduled to work to the normal workweek base of forty (40) hours.
- 66. For services-as-needed employees, the workweek is scheduled on an as needed basis with the workweek base being forty (40) hours.
- 67. **Hours of Work Defined**. For all non-supervisory employees, hours worked, including all hours suffered to be worked, shall include all time not under the control of the employee whether such hours are worked in AHS's work place, or in some other place where the employee is carrying out the duties of AHS.
- 68. **Rest Periods.** No wage deduction shall be made nor time off charged against employees taking authorized rest periods, nor shall any right to overtime be accrued for rest periods not taken. There is no obligation upon AHS to provide facilities for refreshments during the rest period, or for procurement thereof.
- 69. Each employee shall be granted a rest period of fifteen (15) minutes during each work period of more than three (3) hours duration; provided,

however, that rest periods are not scheduled during the first or last hour of such period of work nor are they to be taken in conjunction with lunch breaks.

- 70. **Employer Initiated Changes in Hours of Work**. Pursuant to Government Code Section 3500, the employer has the obligation to meet and confer with the Union regarding proposed changes to hours of work.
- 71. **Voluntary Reduction Of Work Period.** Upon mutual agreement of a full-time permanent employee covered by this Memorandum of Understanding and the Executive-in-Charge of the affected department such employee may elect to reduce work hours with an equal reduction in pay and paid benefits for periods of up to thirteen (13) pay periods as follows:
- 72. An employee and the Executive-in-Charge of the affected department may agree that the employee shall work a part-time work schedule of 90%, 80%, 70%, 60%, or 50% in any biweekly pay period with a corresponding reduction in pay and paid benefits as set forth in paragraph 76.
- 73. Employees working an approved reduced work schedule shall revert to full-time work status at the end of the agreed to period or, if the employee transfers, promotes, demotes, terminates or in any other way changes his/her status with AHS he/she shall be removed from the reduced work schedule.
- 74. With ten (10) calendar days advance notice, the Executive-in-Charge of the affected department may unilaterally terminate an approved reduced work schedule in the event of an unanticipated staffing or fiscal emergency. The determination to terminate the approved reduction shall be final and non-grievable.
- 75. Employees opting to reduce hours under this section, shall be deemed full-time employees for all purposes of this Memorandum provided that such employees shall be entitled to paid leave accruals and health and dental plan contributions on the same basis as part-time employees represented herein during such periods.
- 76. Employees who reduce working hours under this section will remain on the payroll with full-time employee status and the hours not worked as the result of the reduction shall be coded as leave without pay.
- 77. **Voluntary Time Off**. An employee may request voluntary time off ("VTO"). VTO must be approved in advance and the granting of such VTO shall be within the sole discretion of AHS and its denial shall not be subject to the Grievance Procedure in Article 32. VTO shall not be granted if:

- **A.** It is intended to be a substitute for sick leave;
- **B.** The employee works elsewhere during the VTO;
- **C.** The employee is within the probation period.
 - 78. **Distribution of Additional Hours and/or Shifts**. Effective July 1, 2006, each department that finds it necessary to back fill positions shall maintain a seniority list for part-time employees, a seniority list for services-as-needed employees, and a seniority list for fulltime employees for the purpose of distributing additional hours as provided herein.
 - 79. Additional hours, whether full or partial shifts, shall be offered by seniority, to the extent operationally possible, in the following order:
- **A.** Regular part-time employees
- **B.** Services-as-Needed (SAN) employees
- **C.** Full-time employees in accordance with Article 16.
 - 80. Such available additional hours shall only be offered up to a maximum of forty (40) hours per employee per week.
 - 81. All available additional hours shall be offered to AHS employees as provided herein prior to the utilization of registry or temporary agency employees provided that AHS is not contractually obligated to pay such registry or temporary agency employees for previously scheduled work.
 - 82. **Twelve Hour Schedules For Nursing Department**. Utilization of twelve (12) hour shifts for eligible employees in the nursing department (See Appendix D) shall be at the discretion of the department head or designee.
 - 83. The twelve (12) hour position will be filled according to seniority in the unit and will be strictly voluntary, creating an integrated eight (8) and twelve (12) hour schedule.
 - 84. Employees participating in the twelve (12) hour shift program will commit themselves to working a twelve (12) hour shift on a continuing basis. If the employee chooses to cease working a twelve (12) hour shift, he/she must provide written notice to the manager. The manager will make a reasonable effort to find a replacement to convert the employee back to an eight (8) hour schedule.
 - 85. Full-time participating staff will work three (3) twelve (12) hour shifts (36 hours) in a work week and be compensated for 36 hours per week and be

- granted benefits equivalent to that of an employee working full-time (40 hours) in a work week. Vacation, educational leave, holiday and sick leave accruals will be equivalent to those for full-time employees.
- 86. Part-time participating staff will work two (2) twelve (12) hour shifts (24 hours) in a workweek and be compensated with pay and benefits equivalent to that of an employee working twenty-four (24) hours in a workweek.
- 87. Shift differentials will be calculated when actual hours are worked using the following table:

```
7:00 a.m. — 3:00 p.m. (day)
3:00 p.m. — 11:00 p.m. (pm)
11:00 p.m. — 7:00 a.m. (night)
```

The shift differential rates shall be the applicable rates in Section 15.3 Paragraph 228

- 88. Participating staff will receive three (3) fifteen (15) minute paid breaks and one (1) thirty (30) minute unpaid meal break.
- 89. Full time staff working on a recognized holiday will receive one and one-half (1¹/₂) times the straight time of the hourly rate for each hour worked. Additionally, they will receive twelve (12) hours banked holiday in lieu time, or by mutual agreement of the employee and the department head or designee may be compensated in cash pursuant to Article 10 Paragraphs 126 and 127. If the employee is observing the holiday as part of his/her seventy-two (72) hours, the value of the holiday will be twelve (12) hours. If an employee is not scheduled to work a holiday as part of his/her thirty-six (36) hours, the value of the holiday will be twelve (12) hours. If they are on paid status less than seventy-two (72) hours, the value of the holiday will be prorated.
- 90. Part-time participating staff will receive holidays prorated according to their regular schedule.
- 91. Participating staff taking a day off in lieu of an actual holiday or a vacation day will be paid for twelve (12) hours from the accrued holiday or vacation time. Floating holidays are defined as having the value of eight (8) hours for full time employees, therefore, employees would need to make up the difference with accrued vacation and/or compensatory time.
- 92. Part-time participating staff will receive holidays prorated according to their regular schedule.

- 93. Bereavement and jury duty leaves are available to staff in twelve (12) hour shift positions on the same basis as regular eight (8) hour staff.

 Participating staff will be entitled to three (3) twelve (12) hour shifts for bereavement leave as substitution for the five (5) days allowable in the current MOU.
- 94. In the event that AHS intends to terminate a twelve (12) hour shift arrangement it shall give at least forty-five (45) days written notice to the Union and to affected employees and, upon written request, shall meet and confer regarding such a termination.
- 95. **Ten Hour Schedules**. Utilization of ten (10) hour shifts for eligible employees shall be at the discretion of the CNE/Department Manager or Designee. Represented members working a ten hour shift schedule as of the signing of this 2009 MOU will remain in that schedule subject to the provisions below:
- **A. General Provisions.** The ten (10) hour position will be filled according to seniority in the unit and will be strictly voluntary, creating an integrated eight (8) and ten (10) hour schedule.

Employees participating in the ten (10) hour shift program will commit themselves to working four (4) ten (10) hour shifts on a continuing basis. If the employee chooses to cease working a ten (10) hour shift, he/she must provide written notice to the manager. The manager will make a reasonable effort to accommodate the employee and return the employee to an eight (8) hour schedule. In the event the Manager is unable to return the employee to an eight (8) hour shift, the employee may request a transfer to a vacant position pursuant to Article 27, Paragraph 374.

B. Holidays for Ten Hour Shifts.

Full time staff working on a recognized holiday will receive one and one-half $(1^1/2)$ times the straight time of the hourly rate for each hour worked. Additionally, they will receive ten (10) hours banked holiday in lieu time, or by mutual agreement of the employee and the CNE/Department Manager or Designee may be compensated in cash pursuant to Article 10 Paragraphs 126 and 127. If the employee is observing the holiday as part of his/her four (4) ten (10) hour shifts, the value of the holiday will be ten (10) hours. If an employee is not scheduled to work a holiday will be ten (10) hours. If they are on paid status less than eighty (80) hours, the value of the holiday will be prorated.

Participating staff taking a day off in lieu of an actual holiday or a vacation day will be paid for ten (10) hours from the accrued holiday or vacation time. Floating holidays are defined as having the value of eight

(8) hours for full time employees; therefore, employees would need to make up the difference with accrued vacation.

Part-time participating staff will receive holidays prorated according to their regular schedule.

- C. Bereavement and Jury Duty. Leaves are available to staff in ten (10) hour shift positions on the same basis as regular eight (8) hour staff. Participating staff will be entitled to four (4) ten (10) hour shifts for bereavement leave as substitution for the five (5) days allowable in the current MOU.
- **D. Termination of 10 Hour Shifts**. In the event that AHS intends to terminate a ten (10) hour shift arrangement it shall give at least forty-five (45) days written notice to the Union and to affected employees and, upon written request, shall meet and confer regarding such a termination.

ARTICLE 8. LOW CENSUS PROCEDURE

- 96. During times of low patient census in which less staff is required, AHS shall apply the following procedure:
- **A.** Cancel any employee who is working an overtime shift on a rotating basis using inverse seniority;
- **B.** Cancel contract registry/travelers within the affected job classification and affected department/unit;
- **C.** Cancel SAN employees within the affected job classification and department/unit on a rotating basis using inverse seniority;
- **D.** Offer eligible employees an education day in order to complete CEUs or other educational requirements pursuant to Article 14 on a rotating basis beginning with the most senior employee; employees must provide documentation to the manager; for calculation of time, one continuing education contact hour will be equal to one hour of Education Leave up to the balance of the shift being cancelled;
- E. Solicit volunteers on a rotating basis beginning with the most senior employee from among employees in the affected department who are presently at work and, if time permits, among those scheduled to arrive for the upcoming shift. Employees who volunteer to be canceled may take the shift as unpaid or PTO time if accrued and available;
- **F.** Float employees within department provided the employee has the skill and ability to perform the work assigned.

- **G.** If an employee declines to float, then the employee shall be considered to have opted to voluntarily be canceled pursuant to 'E' above.
 - 97. AHS agrees that in the implementation of this policy, it shall continue to give first priority to the delivery of high quality patient care for reasonably projected increases in census and acuity.

ARTICLE 9. LEAVES OF ABSENCE

- 98. **Duration**. A leave of absence may be granted by a Department Manager for a period of time substantiated by the employee's request. The leave should not exceed twelve (12) months within eighteen (18) months of the commencement of the first leave. The duration of a leave of absence will be extended if necessary to accommodate a disability.
- 99. **No Leave To Accept Outside Employment**. A leave of absence without pay may not be granted to a person accepting either private or public employment outside the service of AHS, except as hereinafter provided.
- 100. **Military Leave**. Every employee shall be entitled to military leaves of absence as specified by law. The employee must present to his supervisor a copy of his/her military orders that specify the dates and duration of such leave.
- 101. If such employee has been continuously employed by AHS for at least one (1) year prior to the date such absence begins, he/she shall be entitled to receive paid military leave as follows:
- 102. Paid military leave that may be granted during a fiscal year is limited to an aggregate of thirty (30) calendar days during ordered military leave, including weekend days and travel time.
- 103. Effective the ratification of the Agreement, if any single period of military leave exceeds one month, the employee will be entitled to receive paid military leave for the shifts he or she would have normally been scheduled up to a maximum of 30 shifts for the fiscal year. If the military leave exceeds 3 months, the employee may subsidize his or her military pay by using accrued holiday in lieu pay ESL or PTO.
- 104. During the period specified in Paragraph 99 above, the employee shall be entitled to receive pay only for those days or fractions of days which the employee would have been scheduled to work and would have worked but for the military leave.
- 105. The rate of pay shall be the same rate the employee would have received for shifts he/she would have been scheduled to work or scheduled for paid holiday leave, had he/she not been on military leave.

- 106. In no event shall an employee be paid for time he/she would not have been scheduled to work during said military leave.
- 107. Consistent with the law, an employee's seniority shall continue to accrue during periods spent on military leave.
- 108. Leave For Assignment To Special Project. An AHS employee who is assigned to a special project, including temporary appointments to another governmental agency or institution, may be granted a leave of absence without pay by the Department Head for the duration of said employee's assignment to the special project.
- 109. **Disability Leave For Other Employment**. Anything in this Memorandum of Understanding to the contrary notwithstanding, any person who, because of sickness or injury, is incapable of performing his/her work or duties for AHS but who is nevertheless capable of performing other work or duties for an employer other than AHS may, within the discretion of the Department Head, be granted a leave of absence without pay during such disability to accept such employment.
- 110. Personal Disability Leave. After six months from date of employment, an employee shall be entitled to leaves of absence without pay for not more than two (2) periods aggregating to no more than ninety (90) calendar days within a twelve (12) month period upon presentation of acceptable proof of his/her personal disability. Before such leave, the employee must have used all accrued vacation, paid sick leave or compensatory time, unless the employee is receiving accrued vacation, paid sick leave or compensatory time as a supplement to disability insurance benefits under Section 18.2 of this Memorandum, in which event, the employee shall be entitled to personal disability leave. But the employee's entitlement to personal disability leave shall be reduced by the hourly equivalent of the disability insurance payment (hours of personal disability deducted per pay period equals two (2) times the employee's weekly disability insurance entitlement divided by the employee's normal hourly rate) provided, however, that an employee who has exhausted paid leave balances and is receiving disability insurance only shall have personal disability leave deducted on a day-for-day basis. Such leave may be extended by mutual agreement of the employee and the Department Head.
- 111. The Department Head may require acceptable proof of the employee's ability to return to work provided that the Department Head shall notify the employee in writing of such requirement in advance. If the submitted proof is deemed unacceptable, the Department Head shall immediately notify the employee in writing of existing deficiencies in the submitted proof.

- 112. Maternity Leave. Pregnant employees shall furnish their Department Heads, no later than the fourth (4th) month of pregnancy, a statement of the attending physician that indicates the estimated date of delivery. A pregnant employee is entitled to a maternity leave of up to six (6) months, the dates of which are to be mutually agreed by the employee and Department Head, provided that the employee is required to take maternity leave two (2) weeks prior to the estimated date of delivery and continuing for two (2) weeks following the actual delivery, unless the employee's physician submits written approval, satisfactory to the Department Head, for the employee to work during such period. Such an employee may elect to take accrued vacation or compensatory time or sick leave during the period of maternity leave, except that in the case of an employee who is regularly scheduled to work less than the normal full-time workweek for the classification, paid leave shall be granted only for those days, or fractions thereof, on which such an employee would have been regularly scheduled to work and would have worked but for the maternity leave. The employee shall be entitled to PTO and extended sick leave with pay accumulated pursuant to Article 11 of this Memorandum of Understanding.
- 113. Paternity And Adoptive Leave. A prospective father or adoptive parent is entitled to paternity or adoptive leave of up to six (6) consecutive months, the dates of which are to be mutually agreed by the employee and the Department Head. Such an employee may elect to take accrued vacation or compensating time off during the period of paternity/adoptive leave except that in the case of an employee who is regularly scheduled to work less than the normal full-time workweek for the classification, paid leave shall be granted only for those days, or fractions thereof, on which such an employee would have worked but for paternity/adoptive leave. The use of extended sick leave during paternity/adoptive leave shall not be permitted to fathers or adoptive parents unless they are otherwise eligible to use it as provided in Article 11, Paragraph 162.
- 114. Leave For Participating In Examination Process. Upon forty-eight (48) hours advance notice by the employee to his/her supervisor, an employee shall be granted time off while participating in an Alameda County examination which is scheduled during the employee's working hours, including sufficient time to permit the employee to travel between the work place and the testing site. At their election, employees may use accrued time (vacation, float holidays) or unpaid time. Examinations for jurisdictions other than the County of Alameda are exempted from this provision.
- 115. **Leave For Participating In The Selection Or Transfer Process**. Upon twenty-four (24) hours advance notice by the employee to his/her supervisor, an employee who wishes to participate in an interview as

part of an interdepartmental transfer within AHS shall be granted paid leave while participating in the interview scheduled during the employee's work hours, including sufficient time to travel between the workplace and the interview site. This provision shall apply until January 10, 2002 to employees who were employed by the County of Alameda on January 9, 1999, who have reinstatement rights with the County, and who are interviewing for a County position pursuant to such rights.

- 116. Leave For Employment With The Union. Upon written certification from the Union and the agreement of the Department Head, three (3) employees at any one time, provided there is no more than one (1) employee from any one (1) classification or scheduling unit at any one time, who are subject to this Memorandum of Understanding shall be granted a leave of absence without pay for a period of up to six (6) months in a twelve (12) month period to work for Local 1021. At the end of such leave the employee shall be returned to his/her same classification and Department.
- 117. **Return To Duty**. Except as otherwise required by law, an employee who returns to duty in compliance with an authorized leave of absence not exceeding ninety (90) days shall be returned to the position he/she occupied at the time he/she went out on the leave, provided the position still exists. If the employee returns beyond the ninety (90) day period, AHS shall make its best effort to return the employee to the same geographical location, shift and, where there is a specialization within a classification, to the same specialization. Questions as to whether or not AHS has used best efforts shall not be grievable.

ARTICLE 10. HOLIDAYS

118. Holidays Defined. Paid Holidays shall be:

January 1 - New Year's Day

Third Monday in January - Dr. Martin Luther King, Jr. Birthday

Third Monday in February — Presidents' Day

Last Monday in May - Memorial Day

July 4 -Independence Day

First Monday in September - Labor Day

November 11 - Veterans' Day

Fourth Thursday in November — Thanksgiving Day

After Thanksgiving

December 25 — Christmas

- 119. All other days appointed by the President of the United States or the Governor of the State of California as a nationwide or statewide public holiday, day of fast, day of mourning, or day of thanksgiving, provided that observance of the day as a paid holiday is approved in writing by the Board of Trustees.
- 120. Two (2) floating holidays are to be scheduled by mutual agreement of the employee and his/her Department Head and taken within the fiscal year. When a written request for a floating holiday is submitted, the Department Head shall respond in writing within fourteen (14) calendar days or shall schedule the floating holidays as requested by the employee. Employees hired on or after April 1 of any fiscal year are not eligible to receive the floating holidays in that fiscal year. Less than full-time eligible employees shall be entitled to prorated floating holidays based upon a proration of the hours the employee is regularly scheduled to work.
- 121. Services-as-Needed employees are not entitled to the holiday benefit as set forth in Paragraphs 118, 119, and 120 above.
- 122. "Holiday Shift" Defined When an assigned shift overlaps two (2) calendar days, a "holiday shift" occurs when the majority of work, excluding overtime, is performed or scheduled on the holiday.
- 123. Value Of A Holiday. The value of a holiday which falls during a pay period is 1/10th of an employee's time spent in paid status during such pay period, excluding overtime. The maximum value of a holiday is eight (8) hours for a classification normally scheduled to work eighty (80) hours per pay period and eight (8) hours per days. The maximum value for an employee scheduled to work ten (10) hours a day is ten (10) hours pursuant to paragraph 86 and the maximum value of a holiday for an employee scheduled to work twelve (12) hours a day is twelve (12) hours pursuant to Paragraph 82.
- 124. **Holidays To Be Observed On Work Days**. In the event that January 1, July 4th; November 11th, known as "Veterans Day"; or December 25th shall fall on a Saturday, said holiday shall be observed on the preceding Friday. In the event that any of said holidays enumerated in this subparagraph shall fall on a Sunday, said holiday shall be observed on the following Monday. A day proclaimed as a nationwide or statewide public holiday, day of fast, day of mourning, or day of thanksgiving and approved in writing by the Board of Trustees, shall be granted only to

those employees who are regularly scheduled to work on the day for which such holiday is proclaimed.

125. Notwithstanding the observance of holidays specified in Paragraph 124 herein, and including the provisions of this section, when December 25th, January 1st or July 4th occur in the calendar year on a Saturday or Sunday and a weekend worker is scheduled on said day, the employee shall celebrate the Christmas holiday on December 25th, the New Year's holiday on January 1s` and July 4th on the actual day.

126. **Holiday Compensation**. For Full-Time Employees:

Holidays not worked by full-time employees shall be compensated at straight time.

In the event that any employee, by virtue of having worked a holiday, as defined in this section, should work longer than the normal workweek as set forth in Article 7 of this Memorandum, said employee shall be compensated as provided in Article 16 Overtime hereof.

127. For Part-time Employees

- A. For part-time employees, the compensation for holidays not worked shall be at straight time, prorated each pay period in which a holiday occurs, based upon a proration of the hours which would have been worked within the pay period, but for the holiday, to the normal full-time period for the job classification.
- **B.** Such an employee may, in writing, with a minimum of seven (7) calendar days' notice to his/her Department Head elect to use accrued vacation and/or compensatory time off to replace a decrease experienced in the employee's regular biweekly salary due to a prorated holiday.
- C. Less than full time employees shall be compensated for hours worked on holidays defined herein at one and one-half (1 & 1/2) times the normal hourly rate.

128. For Services-As-Needed Employees

Services-as-needed employees shall be compensated only for hours worked on holidays as defined in this section at one and one-half (1 & 1/2) times the normal hourly rate.

129. In-Lieu Day Off

A. When a holiday as set forth in Paragraph 118 hereof, other than a day proclaimed by the President of the United States or the Governor of the State of California as a nationwide or statewide public holiday, day of fast,

day of mourning, or day of thanksgiving and approved in writing by the Board of Trustees, falls on an employee's regularly scheduled day off, such employee may be given an in-lieu day off (a less than full-time employee will receive a prorated in-lieu day off) within twenty-six (26) pay periods to be scheduled by mutual agreement of the employee and the Department, or the Department Head may compensate the employee in straight time including applicable differentials. Should an in-lieu day off not be taken within twenty-six (26) pay periods, the employee shall be compensated in straight time including applicable differentials.

- B. When AHS determines that it will be necessary to fill a position on a holiday, the incumbent employee shall be offered such work before it is offered to another employee, provided that the holiday occurs on the incumbent employee's regular workday. If the employee chooses to work the holiday, he/she shall receive an in-lieu day off in conjunction with his/her regularly scheduled day(s) off within twenty-six (26) pay periods to be scheduled by mutual agreement of the employee and the Department Head or by mutual agreement of the employee and Department Head the employee may be compensated in straight time including applicable differentials. Should an in-lieu day off not be taken within twenty-six (26) pay periods, the employee shall be compensated in straight time including applicable differentials.
 - 130. **Eligibility For Holiday Pay**. To be eligible for holiday pay, except pay for a floating holiday, an employee must be on paid status the scheduled workday before and the scheduled workday after the holiday.
 - 131. **Exempt Work Situations**. Time spent in study courses, seminars and meetings of professional groups is exempt from the provisions of this section.

ARTICLE 11. PTO AND EXTENDED SICK LEAVE

Section 11.1. Paid Time Off (PTO) Leave

- 132. A full or part time employee may use PTO for all absences such as vacations, holidays, or personal or family needs, religious observances, routine medical or dental appointments, illness/injury or any other reason deemed appropriate by the employee.
- 133. Services-As-Needed employees working in classifications which are enumerated in Appendix B are excluded from the provisions of Article 11.
- 134. AHS employees shall accrue Paid Time Off as specified below. An employee who is regularly scheduled to work less than the regular workweek for the job classification shall accrue PTO leave accordingly. PTO accrual shall be prorated each pay period based upon a proration of

the regular hours paid within that pay period to the regular full-time pay period for the job classification.

135. **PTO Accrual**. After completion of the applicable number of pay periods of continuous employment, an employee shall accrue PTO according to the following schedule for each full-time biweekly pay period on paid status.

Years of Service	Accrual Rate
0 years up to 1 year of service	.769 days (6.15 hours) per pay period (20 days per year)
1 year up to 5 years of service	.962 days (7.70 hours) per pay period (25 days per year)
5 years up to 12 years of service	1.154 days (9.23 hours) per pay period (30 days per year)
12 years up to 20 years of service	1.346 days (10.77 hours) per pay period (35 days per year)
20 years and up	1.539 days (12.31 hours) per pay period (40 days per year)

136. Extra Week of Unpaid Leave. After one (1) calendar year from date of employment, a part-time employee covered by this Memorandum of Understanding may schedule one (1) week of unpaid leave each calendar year in conjunction with an approved PTO leave. The unpaid leave shall be taken in one (1) segment. The scheduling of this unpaid leave shall be subject to the PTO scheduling provisions contained herein. This unpaid leave shall not reduce the regular biweekly dental plan contribution nor the health plan contribution paid by AHS for such employees.

137. Cash Payment In Lieu Of PTO Leave.

- **Upon Separation from Employment**. An employee who accrues PTO A. leave pursuant to Paragraph 122 and who leaves AHS service for any reason shall be paid at the hourly rate for unused PTO accrued to the date of his/her separation.
- В. **PTO Cap.** Employees shall have the primary responsibility to schedule and take sufficient PTO leave to avoid reaching the PTO cap specified below. AHS shall make every reasonable effort to accommodate written PTO leave requests submitted by employees which state that the purpose of such requests is to avoid reaching the PTO accrual cap.

138. Limitation on Unused Paid Time Off Leave Balances.

Maximum paid time off leave balances shall be no more than one and one half times the employee's paid time off accrual rate, and shall be as follows:

PTO Accrual Rate	Maximum Balance
20 days (160 hours)	30 days (240 hours)
25 days (200 hours)	38 days (304 hours)
30 days (240 hours)	45 days (360 hours)
35 days (280 hours)	53 days (424 hours)
40 days (320 hours)	60 days (480 hours)

- 139. **Date When PTO Credit Starts**. PTO accrual shall begin on the first (1') day of employment.
- 140. Employees will not be permitted to accrue Paid Time Off over the cap.

 The Managers shall make a reasonable effort to accommodate written leave requests submitted by employees which state that the purpose of such a request is to reduce accrued Paid Time Off leave balances to avoid a downward adjustment.
- 141. **PTO Sell Back**: Employees may elect to convert to cash up to one half their annual accrual of PTO per fiscal year.
- 142. **Maximum PTO Leave**. An employee shall be allowed to take one and one half times his/her annual PTO accrual during any calendar year, provided that he/she has accumulated sufficient unused PTO leave.
- 143. **Effect Of Leave Without Pay On PTO Credit**. No PTO credit shall be earned during the period when an employee is absent on leave without pay.
- 144. **Effect Of Absence On Continuous Service**. Absence on authorized leave with or without pay, time during which a person is displaced, and time during which a person is temporarily not employed by AHS, if followed by reemployment within two (2) years, shall not be considered as an interruption of continuous service for the purpose of this section, but the period of time such employee is absent on authorized leave without pay is displaced or is temporarily not employed shall not be counted in computing such years of continuous employment for the purpose of this section.
- 145. **When PTO Leave May Be Taken**. Paid leave may be granted only for those days or fractions thereof on which an employee would have been

- regularly scheduled to work and would have worked but for the PTO leave.
- 146. **PTO Seniority**. An employee's seniority for PTO seniority purposes begins once he/she enters a PTO scheduling unit within his/her classification. Should an employee change his/her scheduling unit and/or classification, the seniority accrued for PTO purposes starts over. If the employee is involuntarily transferred to a different PTO scheduling unit, he or she will retain his/her seniority for PTO scheduling purposes. Promotion within a flexible staffed position for purposes of PTO seniority will not be considered a change in classification.
- 147. **Scheduling for Full-Time and Part-Time Employees**. For purposes of this section, part-time shall be defined as any employee who works less than the full-time workweek and at least sixteen (16) or more hours per week.
- 148. The department manager/designee shall post seniority lists; scheduling requirements specific to the scheduling unit; and blank calendars for employees to submit three choices. This posting shall take place in January for a four (4) week period. Employees can list three choices of PTO segments. Each employee, in order of seniority, shall be granted one of the three PTO requests until everyone in the unit has been scheduled for one PTO segment. Then the process repeats itself.
- 149. The department manager/designee shall approve such choices on the basis of employee seniority as set forth in Paragraph 146 hereof within four (4) weeks of the conclusion of the four (4) week posting period.
- 150. PTO requests may be submitted after the posted PTO process, and such requests shall be approved on a first come, first serve basis. When written submission of a PTO request is required pursuant to this paragraph, the Department Head or designee shall respond within ten (10) calendar days in writing or shall schedule the PTO requested by the employee. Approval will be contingent upon staffing needs as determined by the manager and will not be disapproved solely based on when the request was submitted. It is understood that the earlier a request for time off is submitted, the more likely it is that it can be approved.
- 151. **PTO Leave Segments**: The Department Manager or designee, at his/her discretion, may grant an employee additional segments of PTO increments of less than one shift provided such request is submitted in advance.
- 152. **Personal Emergency Leave**. An employee shall be allowed two (2) days in any calendar year from his/her regular PTO allowance for unexpected,

unplanned emergency situations. Such personal leaves shall be in segments of four (4) hours. Employees who provide their manager at least forty-eight (48) hours' notice of their need for personal emergency leave may use their accrued PTO in two (2) hour increments. Personal Emergency Leave shall not be counted as an occurrence for attendance purposes. If notice is not provided, the absence will count as an occurrence unless it is absence protected by law.

- 153. **Rate Of PTO Pay**. Compensation during PTO shall be at the rate of compensation which such person would have been entitled to receive, including premium pay, if in active service during such PTO period.
- 154. **PTO Transfer**. Married couples or domestic partners, employed by AHS may elect to transfer up to five (5) days of their accrued PTO leave balances to their spouse or domestic partner (upon submission of an affidavit as defined in Appendix E) per each event of maternity, paternity and adoption.
- 155. Emergency Paid Time Off Leave Defined. As used in this section, "Emergency Paid Time Off" means non pre-approved leave of absence of an employee because of any of the following: (i) an emergency illness or injury which renders him/her incapable of performing his/her work or duties for AHS; (ii) a personal emergency that requires an absence from work (see paragraph 152); and (iii), as defined in Paragraph 162, an emergency leave to care for immediate family members or during the time reasonably necessary to arrange for care of the sick person by others, including emergency medical and dental appointments.

 Generally, Emergency Paid Time Off is that time called out the same scheduled day of work in conformance with the HR Policy and Procedure.
- 156. There shall be no seasonal ban on PTO scheduling for employees covered by this MOU.
- 157. **Routine Medical or Dental Appointments**. Routine medical or dental appointments of the employee or the employee's family as defined in Paragraph 162 are a legitimate use of PTO, and employees should be encouraged to have periodic medical examinations to maintain their and their family's health. Except in an emergency, employees who wish to use PTO for routine medical/dental appointments or for acquiring or repairing durable medical equipment shall.
- **A.** Schedule such appointments in advance;
- **B.** Whenever possible, schedule such appointments at the beginning or end of the shift;
- **C.** Provide his/her supervisor with advance notice.

- 158. Any employee who is scheduled to work on a holiday but is unable to work due to illness or injury will receive holiday pay at straight time for the hours that were scheduled. Time will not be deducted from the employee's PTO balances. (This does not apply to disability which has been approved as industrial sick leave. Industrial sick leave provisions apply to holidays scheduled but not worked as though they were any work day.)
- 159. Emergency Paid Time Off Review. No employee shall be placed on Emergency Paid Time Off review unless he/she has first received an oral warning that his/her individual attendance record requires improvement, followed by a written confirmation. The evaluation of an employee's attendance shall not be based on absences covered by Workers' Compensation, FMLA or other legally prohibited bases. Upon request, an employee shall be given a profile documenting his/her attendance record. If an employee is placed on Emergency Paid Time Off review, he/she is to be provided with a written statement explaining the reason and the length of time his/her attendance is to be monitored.
- 160. **Medical Report**. The Department Head, as a condition of granting Emergency PTO with pay, may require medical evidence of sickness or injury in the form of a statement from an employee's physician or other medical provider acceptable to the department when the employee is absent for more than three (3) consecutive working days or when the department head determines within his/her discretion that there are indications of excessive use of Emergency PTO leave or Emergency PTO leave abuse.
- 161. A diagnosis is not required as medical evidence of sickness or injury unless it is reasonable to believe that the employee's condition may endanger the health or safety of other employees and/or the public.
- 162. Use of Paid Time Off for Sick Family Members. Emergency Leave Sickness in Immediate Family. A leave of absence with pay because of sickness or injury in the immediate family of a person in AHS service shall be granted by the Department Head for up to ten (10) days per calendar year to care for immediate family members or during the time reasonably necessary to arrange for care of the sick person by others, including emergency medical and dental appointments but not to exceed the amount of time which the person would be authorized for Paid Time Off in Paragraph 135. Time taken for leave of absence under the provisions of this Paragraph shall be deducted from the PTO leave allowable for such person. For the purpose of this Paragraph, "immediate family" means, mother, stepmother, father, stepfather, husband, wife, domestic partner (as defined in Appendix E), son, stepson, daughter, step-daughter, grandmother, grandfather, foster parent, foster child, mother-in-law, father-in-law, or any other person sharing

the relationship in loco parentis or any other relative for whom the employee is the verifiable legal guardian or is the verifiable legal guardian of the employee; and, when living in the household of the employee, brother, sister, brother-in-law, sister-in-law.

Section 11.2. Extended Sick Leave and Industrial Sick Leave Supplement

163. Extended Sick Leave

- **A.** Each employee will accrue 4 days (1.231 hours per pay period) extended sick leave per year. This is in addition to PTO hours.
- **B.** Extended sick leave may be used for periods of illness of the employee or a family member as defined above that exceed one (1) week worth of core scheduled shifts. The first one (1) weeks of such an illness will be covered by PTO.
- C. Employees on approved Workers Compensation leaves for the first three days and FMLA may use extended sick leave from the first day out. This does not apply to intermittent FMLA. If the employee is admitted to the hospital for one or more days during that first week, that employee may use ESL from the first day the employee is out. Also, if an employee undergoes surgery that requires him/her to be off work three or more days, ESL may be used commencing the first day of absence. If the employee becomes ill or injured within five (5) calendar days of having used Extended Leave, for the same illness/injury/condition that originally caused the employee to use ESL as established by medical documentation, FMLA or workers compensation paperwork, then ESL may be used commencing the first day of absence.
 - 164. **Days Or Fractions Of Days**. Paid leave may be granted only for those days or fractions thereof on which an employee would have been regularly scheduled to work and would have worked but for the sick leave.
 - 165. **Transition**. AHS employees who are members of the Alameda County Employees' Retirement System and who retire shall be credited for fifty percent (50%) of this bank of unused extended sick leave accrued as of the date of their retirement, up to a maximum credit of 62.5 days.
 - 166. **Industrial Sick Leave Supplement**. If an employee is incapacitated by sickness or injury received in the course of his/her employment by AHS, such employee shall be entitled to pay as provided herein.
 - 167. **Amount and Duration of Payment**. Full-time employees shall be entitled to receive supplemental industrial sick leave wage continuation commencing with the fourth (4th) calendar day of the incapacity except in cases where the employee is incapacitated for more than fourteen days

or hospitalized, paid leave starts on the first day of incapacity. The industrial sick leave wage continuation shall be equal to the difference between 70% of his/her regular or base salary including differentials, footnotes and the amount of any Worker's Compensation temporary disability payments to which such employee is entitled during such incapacity. This period shall not exceed one hundred eighty (180) calendar days from the date of sickness or injury resulting in the disability. Net regular or base salary shall be defined as the average of the preceding four (4) pay periods resulting in the incapacity. Following one hundred eighty (180) calendar days, accrued sick leave may be granted to supplement temporary disability payments to provide the disabled employee up to no more than the net regular or base salary (as defined above) received at the time of the injury.

- 168. **Part-time Employees**. Paragraph 167 above applies to part-time employees, but shall be on a prorated basis.
- of assault on the employee's person, the industrial supplemental pay period shall not exceed one (1) calendar year from the date of injury. Assault shall be defined as a physical attack upon the person of the employee that results in the actual physical injury to the body of the employee. The injury must be certified by a medical professional after a physical examination of the employee.
- 170. **When Payments Shall be Denied**. Payments shall not be made pursuant to Paragraph 167 to an employee:
- **A.** Who does not apply for or who does not receive temporary disability benefits under the Worker's Compensation Law;
- **B.** Whose injury or illness has become permanent, and stationary;
- C. Whose injury or illness, although continuing to show improvement, is unlikely to improve sufficiently to permit the employee to return to work in his/her usual and customary position, and the employee has been declared a "Qualified Injured Worker" (QIW) and referred to vocational rehabilitation;
- **D.** Who is retired on permanent disability and/or disability retirement pension;
- **E.** Who unreasonably refuses to accept other AHS employment for which he/she is not substantially disabled;
- **F.** Whose injury or illness is the result of failure to observe AHS health or safety regulations or the commission of a criminal offense;

G. Whose injury or illness has been aggravated or delayed in healing by reasons of the failure of the employee to have received medical treatment or to have followed medical advice, except where such treatment or advice has not been sought or followed by reason of the religious beliefs of the employee; and,

171. Fringe Benefit Entitlement During Industrial Injury Leave.

Employees receiving Workers' Compensation temporary disability benefits and supplementing such payments with accrued paid leave or Workers Compensation Supplemental Leave shall maintain and accrue all benefits to which they are entitled under this Memorandum of Understanding at 100% of their regularly scheduled biweekly hours immediately preceding an industrial illness or injury.

- 172. **Leave for Medical Treatment**. Employees with an approved Workers' Compensation claim who have returned to work and are required by their physician to undergo therapy diagnostic tests or treatment due to an industrial injury/illness shall receive Industrial Leave with pay under the following conditions:
- **A.** Treatments are being paid under Workers' Compensation;
- **B.** The therapy diagnostic tests or treatment falls within the employee's normal working hours;
- C. The leave applies only to the actual treatment time and reasonable travel time not to exceed 30 minutes to and 30 minutes from the medical facility. Such leave shall be granted for up to six (6) months following date of injury or original return to work date whichever is later but shall not be granted once an employee has been declared permanent and stationary. In no event shall leave under this subsection and the employee's actual work time exceed the employee's normally scheduled workday.
 - 173. **Services-As-Needed**: Employees in classes designated Services-As-Needed or by the letter N who are absent from work due to an industrial injury or illness, who had been receiving health and dental benefits, and who would otherwise have worked and continued to received such benefits but for the industrial illness or injury, shall continue to be eligible to receive health and dental benefits at the same level as set forth in Section 17.1. Employees hired in SAN classifications after July 1, 2005 shall not be eligible for Supplemental Worker's Compensation benefits.
 - 174. **Modified Duty Program**. AHS will exercise its best efforts to provide an assignment to workers with temporary injuries who are capable of performing modified duties for a period of up to ninety (90) days. If the employee's condition is improving per the employee's workers

compensation doctor and is able to demonstrate that improvement relative to the expectations of the usual job duties, the modified duty shall be extended up to an additional ninety (90) days.

- 175. **Modification to Worker's Compensation System**: AHS agrees to meet with the Union to investigate and evaluate the following:
- **A.** Establishment of a Worker's Compensation Carve Out plan pursuant to SB 899;
- **B.** Establishment of an Alternate Dispute Resolution process;
- **C.** Establishment of a comprehensive Return to Work Policy;
- **D.** Establishment of Joint Safety Committees at all facilities; and
- **E.** Joint development of a Safety Plan for all facilities.

AHS proposes to meet with all Unions representing employees at AHS and to develop new processes for all employees. Meeting will begin within thirty (30) days of the adoption of this Agreement by the Board of Trustees.

Section 11.3. Catastrophic Sick Leave Program

176. An employee may be eligible to receive donations of paid leave to be included in the employee's PTO or extended sick leave balance if she/he has suffered a catastrophic illness or injury which prevents the employee from being able to work and if he/she has passed the probation period. Catastrophic illness or injury is defined as a critical medical condition considered to be terminal, or a long term major physical impairment or disability.

177. Eligibility:

- A. The recipient employee, the family of the recipient employee, or other person designated in writing by the recipient employee must submit a request to the AHS Human Resources Department.
- **B.** The recipient employee is not eligible so long as he/she has paid leaves available; however, the request may be initiated prior to the anticipated date leave balances will be exhausted.
- **C.** A medical verification including diagnosis and prognosis must be provided by recipient employee.
- **D.** A recipient employee is eligible to receive up to one hundred eighty (180) working days of donated time per employment.

- E. Donations shall be made in full day increments for full-time employees, and in increments equal to half a full-time shift for less than full-time employees. Employees may donate unlimited amounts of time. All donations are irrevocable. (Employees with PTO balances that exceed the amount that can be paid off, may donate unlimited amounts of PTO to an AHS catastrophic sick leave pool).
- F. The donor employee may donate PTO, compensatory time or in lieu holiday time which shall be converted to recipient employee's extended sick leave balance and all extended sick leave provisions will apply. Time donated in any pay period may be used in the following pay periods. No retroactive donations will be permitted.
- G. The donor's hourly value will be converted to the recipient's hourly value and then added to the recipient's extended sick leave balance on a dollar-for-dollar basis.
- **H.** The recipient employee's entitlement to personal disability leave will be reduced by the number of hours added to the recipient's extended sick leave balance.
- I. The determination of the employee's eligibility for Catastrophic Sick Leave donation shall be at AHS's sole discretion and shall be final and non-grievable.
- J. Recipient employees who are able to work but are working less than their regular schedule will integrate Catastrophic Sick Leave donations with time worked and their own paid leaves, which must be used first, not to exceed 100% of the employee's gross salary.

ARTICLE 12. BEREAVEMENT LEAVE

- 178. Leave of absence with pay because of death in the immediate family of a regularly scheduled AHS employee may be granted by the Department Head for a period of up to five (5) days. For purpose of this section, "immediate family" means mother, stepmother, father, stepfather, husband, wife, domestic partner, (upon submission of an affidavit as defined in Appendix E), son, stepson, daughter, stepdaughter, grandparent, grandchild, brother, sister, foster parent, foster child, mother-in-law and father-in-law, or any other person sharing the relationship in loco parents or any other relative for whom the employee is the verifiable legal guardian or is the verifiable legal guardian of the employee; and, when living in the household of the employee, brother-in-law, sister-in-law.
- 179. Entitlement to a leave of absence under this section shall be only for all hours the employee would have been scheduled to work for those days

granted, and shall be in addition to any other entitlement for PTO, extended sick leave, emergency leave, or any other leave.

ARTICLE 13. LEAVE FOR JURY DUTY OR IN ANSWER TO A SUBPOENA

- 180. **Compensation**. Compensation for any employee regularly scheduled to work less than the regular work week shall be prorated within a pay period in which leave is granted, based upon a proration of the hours which would have been worked during the pay period but for the leave to the regular full-time pay period for the job classification.
- 181. **Afternoon/Evening, Saturday/Sunday Schedules**. Any employee assigned an afternoon or evening shift shall be entitled to equal time off as leave with pay from his/her next regularly scheduled shift for all time spent serving on jury duty, or answering a subpoena as a witness and for traveling to and from court.

If the employee calls the Jury Pool and is told not to report for jury duty, he/she is expected to work his/her next shift. If the response from the Jury Pool is to call back or report later in the day, the employee must contact his/her supervisor to work out and/or switch his/her time such that the employee only gets one shift off for each day of jury duty.

- 182. Any employee who is regularly assigned to a schedule which includes working Saturday and Sunday, who serves on jury duty on his/her entire two (2) scheduled days off during the previous Monday through Friday, shall be allowed the option to contact his/her supervisor and schedule his/her next regular work day as vacation or compensatory time.
- 183. **Travel Time**. Sufficient paid leave shall be granted to permit an employee to travel between the work place and the court, while serving on jury duty or in answer to a subpoena as a witness.
- 184. **Reporting To Work If Excused**. When an employee is excused from jury duty or from answering a subpoena as a witness in time to report for at least one-half (1/2) his/her regularly scheduled shift, the employee shall report to duty and jury duty pay under this section shall be reduced accordingly. If the employee fails to report as set forth herein, he/she shall be docked for the balance of the day.
- 185. **Standby Jury Duty**. Employees shall apply for standby jury duty if the court permits this option. An employee whose work assignment precludes participation in the standby jury duty shall be exempted from this requirement, provided that AHS may adjust an employee's work assignment to permit the employee to apply for standby duty.

- 186. **Witnesses**. Employees who are subpoenaed to be a witness on behalf of AHS in a civil or criminal trial shall receive paid release time for such service based on their regular schedule.
- 187. **Fees Payable To AHS**. Any jury or witness fee awarded to such person, less reimbursement for mileage, shall be made payable to AHS.

ARTICLE 14. EDUCATIONAL STIPENDS, LEAVE AND CONTINUING EDUCATION

Section 14.1. Educational Leaves and Time Off

- 188. Unpaid Educational Leave. A leave of absence without pay may be granted by the Department Head upon the request of the employee seeking such leave for the purpose of education, but no one such leave of absence shall exceed a period of one (1) year.
- 189. Paid Educational Leave ("Education Leave")
- 190. Eligibility: See Paragraph 191
- 191. Regular full-time and part-time employees with more than three (3) months of continuous service, who are required to maintain a professional license or certification to meet the qualifications of their position, are eligible to receive paid educational leave.

Other bargaining unit members may be granted paid educational leave if prior to the leave, they are able to show that their attendance at a class or other educational program is part of a planned educational program that will lead to obtaining a certification or license relevant to the employee's career path with AHS, within a reasonable period of time.

- 192. AHS will meet with the Union once a year in January to discuss the inclusion of additional classifications or to increase hours for classifications above, provided such classifications are mandated by State law or regulation to complete a continuing education requirement to maintain licensure or certification.
- 193. In addition, AHS and SEIU will also meet to consider providing educational leave for additional classifications or to add educational leave hours to above classifications for career development opportunities to encourage AHS employees to promote to higher classifications within their job series.
- 194. Such annual additions, if any, shall be by mutual agreement.
- 195. During the term of this Agreement, employees within the Nutrition Assistant classification shall be entitled to utilize up to forty (40) hours

- of education leave for the purposes of obtaining certification as a Dietetic Technician.
- 196. **Amount of Education Leave**. Eligible employees shall receive up to forty (40) hours of Education Leave over a two (2) fiscal year period, prorated for part-time employees. Payment for such Education Leave shall be at the employee's straight time hourly rate. AHS may substitute on an hour-for-hour basis accredited mandated training offered by AHS.
- 197. **Approval**. AHS will consider applications for Education Leave provided:
- A. The courses, workshops or seminars relate to the employee's profession or certification in an area of practice within AHS and there is a direct benefit to the employee in maintaining or improving his/her skills in his/her current position; and
- **B.** The employee provides a copy of the continuing education certificate, or verification of attendance for such courses, workshops or seminars prior to payment for Education Leave; and
- **C.** Such Education Leave does not unreasonably interfere with staffing requirements or patient care; and
- **D.** A written request is received at least four (4) weeks prior to the commencement of the class for which the Education Leave is to be taken.
 - 198. **Home Study**. An employee may elect to utilize any or of their Education Leave allotment for the purpose of home study. The home study course must meet the following and all other criteria established for paid Education Leave.
- **A.** All home study must be approved prior to starting the course.
- **B.** The course announcement must accompany the request for approval.
- **C.** Employees will receive payment for Education Leave upon presentation of proof of completion of a course.
- **D.** For calculation of time, one (1) continuing education contact hour will be equal to one (1) hour of Education Leave.
- **E.** Home study time will not be counted for overtime purposes.
 - 199. **AHS Required Course**. If AHS requires an employee to attend an educational training program or inservice, the employee shall be paid at his/her straight time hourly rate for the period of his/her attendance with a minimum of one (1) hour's pay. Such time shall be counted as work-time for the purposes of overtime computation only.

- 200. Attendance at programs under paragraph 195 shall not be charged against an employee's annual Education Leave.
- 201. **Leave For Participating In A Literacy Program**. Any employee accepted into a workplace literacy program as a learner or a participant shall be permitted up to twenty-five (25) hours in a twelve (12) month period of paid educational leave with pay to the extent that such courses of instruction are provided during the employee's on-duty hours.
- 202. **Training and Certification For Blood Drawing**. Should a department within the AHS elect to assign an employee the task of drawing blood, AHS will provide training and certification to the assigned employee if she/he is not currently certified to draw blood. Such training will be provided on AHS time. If such assignment is not part of the employee's job specification, the Union and AHS will meet and confer regarding the job specification prior to the assignment.
- 203. **PM And Night Shift Employees**. When AHS requires an employee to attend a class of four (4) hours or more, AHS will schedule the employee off either the shift before or after. AHS will not change the work schedule if the class is fewer than four (4) hours.

Section 14.2. Educational Stipends and Continuing Education

- 204. Upon the approval of the Department Head of any plan submitted by an employee to engage in job-related educational courses which shall maintain or upgrade the employee's skills on the job, or prepare the employee for promotional opportunities within the employee's current discipline at AHS, AHS shall pay approved educational expenses up to \$1000 per employee per fiscal year. More than one educational plan may be approved in any fiscal year, but in no event shall the stipend exceed \$1000 per employee per fiscal year. The maximum AHS liability under this section shall not exceed \$240,000 in any fiscal year except as herein provided. AHS agrees to carry over from fiscal year to fiscal year any unexpended funds from this provision, not to exceed a maximum of \$26,000. Employees shall receive such stipends on a first come-first served basis each fiscal year. Individual receipts under \$100 shall be submitted once a quarter and individual receipts \$100 and over shall be submitted once a month. AHS will prescribe the due dates for the submission of receipts.
- 205. The employer hereby agrees to contribute .22% (twenty two hundredths of one percent) of the collective bargaining unit's annual payroll, in each year of the Agreement, to the SEIU United Healthcare Workers West and Joint Employer Education Fund starting April 1, 2012. Said contribution payments for the first year shall be payable no later than February 28, 2012 and each February 28th thereafter, and shall be based

on the W-2's for the prior year. In the event that the employer initially joins the Education Trust Fund after the February 28th due date for the current year, a pro rata contribution of the annual contribution of .22% for the remaining portion of the current calendar year will be paid. Upon said payment, covered employees will be eligible for benefits during the current calendar year. The employer further agrees to be bound by the term of the Trust Agreement, the Plan Document, and the rules and regulations adopted by the Trustees of the Fund.

ARTICLE 15. PAY PRACTICE

Section 15.1. Wages

- 206. All represented titles are separated into three groups (see Appendix A). Group 1 are all licensed and degreed titles; Group 2 are all licensed paraprofessionals; and Group 3 are all unlicensed support staff.
- 207. Effective pay period 14 of 2014, SAN employees will be paid at least 6% over step 3 (Step 8 for the Clinical Lab Scientist series) of each affected comparable title for Group 1; 5% over Step 3 for Group 2; and 5% over Step 3 for Group 3. These percentage differences apply to both current and future titles that have SANs.

208. Wages:

Effective Pay Period 14 of 2017, Alameda Health System agrees to pay an across-the-board wage increase of three percent (3%) for all classifications covered by this Agreement.

Effective Pay Period 14 of 2018, Alameda Health System agrees to pay an across-the-board wage increase of three percent (3%) for all classifications covered by this Agreement.

Effective Pay Period 14 of 2019, Alameda Health System agrees to pay an across-the-board wage increase of three percent (3%) for all classifications covered by this Agreement.

- 209. Effective pay period 14 of 2012, if employees in the titles Surgical Techs, Dietetic Technicians Registered, and Certified ED Techs are or become registered and/or certified, they will receive an extra \$1 an hour as a footnote.
- 210. Effective pay period 14 of 2012, LVN IV Certified will make at least \$1 an hour over the base hourly rate for Licensed Vocational Nurse.
- 211. Any Respiratory Care Practitioner who becomes registered through the National Board for Respiratory Care will be automatically moved to

- Registered Respiratory Therapist upon evidence and verification of such registration.
- 212. Starting July 1, 2013, if an employee was laid off, was subject to a mandatory bid and ended up going from an 8 hour shift position to a 12 hour shift position, that employee will receive a 2.5% increase effective Pay Period 14 of 2014. Employees in 12 hour titles who are grandfathered will keep the grandfathered higher rate if promoted or transferred after the effective date of the contract.
- 213. If an employee is at the top step and has at least 20 years of service based on the Lawson seniority date, he/she will move to a 2% longevity step.
 - 214. A one-time market increase with be given to the titles below effective Pay Period 14 of 2014:

Title	Increase
Clinical Lab Scientist I	3%
Clinical Psychologist	4%
Electroencephalograph Tech II	3%
Occupational Therapist I	4%
Physical Therapist I	4%
Psychiatric Social Worker II	1%
Radiology Technologist I	3%
Radiology Technologist II	3%
Radiology Technologist III	3%
Radiology Technologist IV	3%
Regist Respiratory Therapist	4%
Sonographer I	4%
Speech Pathologist I	4%

215. Wage Parity

Effective Pay Period 14, AHS will adjust the wage scale for the following job classifications by the percentages listed below.

The increases outlined below also apply to SANs working in the positions below.

Classification	% Increase
Accountant II	3.00%
Billing Technician III	3.00%
Buyer I	3.00%
Buyer II	3.00%
Care Management Community Health Worker	10.00%
Care Management Specialist	5.00%
Central Sterile Processing Tech	3.00%

Central Supply Technician II	3.00%
Central Supply Technician III	3.00%
Clinical Lab Scientist I	3.00%
Clinical Lab Scientist II	3.00%
Clinical Lab Scientist, Trainee	3.00%
Clinical Pharmacist Specialist	3.00%
Clinical Pharmacist, Transitional Care	3.00%
Clinical Psychologist	3.00%
Community Outreach Worker	5.00%
Laboratory Assistant III	3.00%
Lactation Consultant	10.00%
Materials Management Technician I	10.00%
Materials Management Technician II	10.00%
Materials Management Technician III	3.00%
Morgue Attendant	10.00%
Occupational Therapist I	3.00%
Patient Care Access Coordinator	3.00%
Patient Navigator	3.00%
Pharmacist	5.00%
Pharmacy Systems Analyst/Pharmacist	5.00%
Physical Therapist I	5.00%
Physical Therapist II	5.00%
Psychiatric Social Worker I	3.00%
Psychiatric Social Worker II	10.00%
Radiology Technician II	3.00%
Registered Respiratory Therapist	3.00%
Rehabilitation Counselor I	3.00%
Rehabilitation Counselor II	3.00%
Telemetry Monitor Technician	3.00%

216. Training Pay

If an employee is assigned to train or orient an employee for a specific period of time of not less than one shift, the employee assigned will be paid an additional per hour premium for the time period he or she is assigned to train or orient the employee. The premium will be paid according to the employee's group classification (as defined in Appendix A of the Memorandum) as follows:

Group 1 - \$3.27

Group 2 - \$1.57

Group 3 - \$1.47

Section 15.2. Wage Scale Progression

- 217. **Step Placement And Increases**. Except as herein otherwise provided, where compensation is designated by a schedule of steps, the rate of compensation shall be at the rate designated under the first (1S^t) step. After an employee completes the equivalent of thirteen (13) biweekly payroll periods of continuous full-time service in the same classification at the first (1') or second (2"d) step, he/she shall advance to the next step. After he/she has completed the equivalent of twenty-six (26) biweekly payroll periods of continuous service in the same classification at the third (3rd) or fourth (4th) step, he/she shall advance to the next step. For classifications with 6 steps in Group 3, excluding Eligibility Clerks, effective after pay period 14 of 2012, those employees on step five shall advance to step 6 upon completion of the equivalent of fifty-two (52) pay periods. Eligibility clerks shall move from Step 5 to Step 6 after pay period 14 of 2012 after the equivalent of one hundred and four (104) pay periods and from Step 6 to Step 7 after the equivalent of fifty-two (52) pay periods.
- 218. In classifications with seven (7) salary steps, progression shall be as follows: after an employee completes the equivalent of one hundred four (104) full-time biweekly pay periods of continuous service in the same classification at the fifth (5th) step, he/she shall advance to the next step; after an employee completes the equivalent of fifty-two (52) full-time biweekly pay periods of continuous service in the same classification at the sixth (6th) step, he/she shall advance to the next step.
- 219. In classifications with nine (9) salary steps, progression shall be as follows: after an employee completes the equivalent of one hundred fifty-six (156) full-time biweekly pay periods of continuous service in the same classification at the seventh (7th) step, he/she shall advance to the next step; after an employee completes the equivalent of one hundred thirty (130) full-time biweekly pay periods of continuous service in the same classification at the eighth (8th) step, he/she shall advance to the next step.
- 220. **Date Of Step Increases**. The effective date of a step increase shall always be the first (1") day of a biweekly pay period. If the employee completes the hours stated in Paragraphs 214, 215 or 216, during the first five (5) calendar days of a pay period, excluding holidays, the advancement shall be effective on the first (1') day of that pay period; otherwise, the anniversary date shall be the first (1") day of the succeeding biweekly pay period.
- 221. **Appointment Above**. The First Step. Where a classification step schedule begins at step two (2), three (3), or four (4), a newly hired employee shall be placed at the lowest step of that schedule after which further increments shall occur as set forth in Paragraphs 214, 215 or 216. An initial placement on the wage scale for a professional, technical or

- administrative classification may be made at any step, provided the request has been authorized by the AHS Human Resources Department.
- 222. **No Reduction In Pay**. Except as specifically provided for, there shall be no reduction in pay as a result of this MOU.
- 223. **Pay for Transfers/Promotions**. An employee who transfers to a classification with the same compensation rate shall be placed in a step rate that will not result in a reduction in pay, and thereafter shall advance in the schedule in accordance with Paragraphs 214, 215 or 216.
- 224. An employee who transfers to a classification with a lower compensation rate shall be credited with his/her service in the previous position compensation rate and thereafter shall advance in the schedule in accordance with Paragraphs 214, 215 or 216.
- 225. An employee who is promoted to a classification with a higher compensation rate shall be placed at the step which is at least three percent (3%) above the rate he/she was receiving in the lower level classification; provided, however, that if the resultant increase in compensation is less than five percent (5%), the length of time required to be served in the new salary step as provided in Paragraphs 214, 215 or 216, shall be reduced by one-half (1/2). Thereafter, the employee shall advance in the schedule in accordance with Paragraphs 214, 215 or 216.
- 226. **Effect Of Absences On Wage Increments**. For the purposes of advancing in the step schedule the following shall not be considered absences and the employee shall be credited with the periods of time based on his/her regular schedule:
- **A.** Absence on authorized leave with pay and absence on military leave;
- **B.** Any absence within the first two (2) biweekly pay periods of service which would have been compensated for had it not fallen within such period.

Section 15.3. Premium Conditions

227. **Split Shift**. Except as provided otherwise in paragraph 226, below, any employee required to work a split shift shall be paid at a rate of five percent (5%) over and above his/her regular biweekly or hourly rate of pay for the entire shift so worked. For purposes of this paragraph "split shift" is defined as any daily tour of duty divided into two (2) work periods of time and taking more than nine and one-half (9¹/₄) consecutive hours to complete.

- 228. **Shift Differentials**. Definitions. For the purposes of this Section, the following definitions shall apply to employees scheduled to work shifts of no more than eight (8) hours:
- **A.** A "**PM Shift**" means a scheduled shift in which five eighths (5/8) of the shift occurs between 4:30 PM and 12:00 AM.
- **B.** A "Night Shift" means a scheduled shift in which five eighths (5/8) of the shift occurs between 11:00 PM and 7:00 AM.
- **C.** "Base pay" means the hourly pay rate for each classification as set forth in Appendix A.
 - 229. The following provisions—shall apply to the classifications listed in this Paragraph when such employees are assigned to a twenty-four (24) hour unit.
- A. Certified Nursing Assistant, Certified Nursing Assistant SAN, LVN, LVN-IV Certified, LVN SAN, Surgical Tech, Clinical Lab Scientist I, Clinical Lab Scientist II, Clinical Lab Scientist II, Clinical Lab Scientist II SAN, Clinical Lab Scientist II SAN, Pharmacist, Pharmacist SAN, Rad Tech I, Rad Tech II, Rad Tech III, Rad Tech IV, Sonographer I, Sonographer II, and Sonographer III, Mammo/QA Tech, Psych Tech, Psych Tech SAN, Pharmacy Tech, Respiratory Care Practitioner I, Respiratory Care Practitioner II, Registered Respiratory Care Practitioner, Respiratory Care Practitioner II SAN, Senior Respiratory Care Practitioner (Registered), Inhalation Therapy Aide, Mental Health Specialist I, Mental Health Specialist II, Mental Health Specialist II, Lab Assistant III, Pulmonary Function Tech, Health Services Trainee, Medical Assistant, Eligibility Specialists I, Eligibility Specialists II, Eligibility Specialists III, Eligibility Special
- **B.** Employees who work a PM shift shall be paid a differential of eleven percent (11%) calculated on their base pay.
- C. Employees who work a night shift shall be paid a differential of fifteen and one half percent (15.5%) calculated on their base pay.
 - 230. The following provisions shall apply to all other employees:
- **A.** Employees who work a PM shift shall be paid a differential of seven percent (7%) calculated on their base pay.
- **B.** Employees who work a night shift shall be paid a differential of nine percent (9%) calculated on their base pay.

- 231. Shift differentials for employees employed on alternative shifts in excess of eight (8) hours shall be compensated in accordance with those arrangements.
- 232. **Bilingual Pay**. Upon the recommendation of the Department Head and the approval of the Chief Human Resource Officer, a person, other than those in the Interpreter/Translater classifications, occupying a position requiring fluency in English and in a designated language shall receive an additional forty dollars (\$40.00) per pay period compensation for Level I Certification and forty five dollars (\$45.00) per pay period compensation for Level II Certification provided that such a person is required to utilize such for AHS.

All employees receiving bilingual pay may be required to pass a proficiency test or tests. Employees receiving this compensation shall be available to support AHS's patient centered care and bilingual communications needs. To qualify for bilingual pay, an employee must be assigned to perform bilingual services. The employee's manager will sign a written verification that such employee is performing bilingual services that are needed and such verification shall be presented to the Interpreter Services Department at the time the employee is requesting to be tested for bilingual proficiency.

Upon the implementation of this agreement, AHS will grandfather all employees who are currently receiving the bilingual variant and new applicants will only be eligible for the flat rate stipend.

Every six (6) month after the implementation of the agreement, the Interpreter Service Department will verify if the employee is still required to perform bilingual services. If the Interpreter Service Department's Director determines an employee is no longer required to perform bilingual services, the Director will provide written notification to such employee and his/her manager. Such written notification will include the reasons for revoking the stipend and the effective date when the stipend will stop. If the employee disagrees with the Director's decision, he/she may file a grievance in accordance with Article 32.

AHS agrees to review the job description of the Medical Translator II and the Medical Interpreter/Translator III to reflect current job duties as as AHS's needs. AHS agrees to notify the Union and meet and confer if requested by the Union if the Level I and Level II certifications tests are altered. Upon the implementation of this agreement, the interpreter dispatcher classification will receive the same hourly rate as the Interpreter/Medical Translator II.

233. Effective the same pay period as the 2006 general increase, the bilingual footnote will be discontinued for the Medical Translator I, Medical Translator II, the Medical Translator II (SAN), Medical Translator III,

and any other employee whose job no longer requires translation skills. Employees in the classifications of Medical Translator I, Medical Translator II, Medical Translator III SAN, and Medical Translator III shall receive a one time payment of the value of the bilingual compensation for one year, a maximum of \$780 for one language or \$910 for more than one language. This amount shall be prorated for parttime and SAN employees based upon the total hours paid for calendar year 2005.

- 234. AHS agrees to review the use of the classification of Medical Translator III to determine the appropriateness of classifying all Medical Translators who speak three or more designated languages (including English) at the Medical Translator III level.
- 235. **Definition of Weekend for Purpose of Working Shifts to Meet**Weekend Work Obligation. A weekend shift is defined as 12:01 am
 Saturday through 11:59 pm Sunday. Weekend hours include all hours worked between the shift change time closest to 11:00 pm Friday and the shift change closest to 8:00 am Monday. Only up to two shifts per weekend are eligible for weekend differential.
- 236. For all employees required to work two shifts every other weekend, the definition of the weekend requirement which meets the definition of the weekend as defined above will be specific to the unit assigned.
- 237. Weekend Shift Differential. Employees who work during a weekend shall be paid a differential of five percent (5%) over the base hourly rate of pay calculated on all hours worked, not paid for, between 12:01 a.m. Saturday and 7:30 a.m. on Monday. Only up to two shifts per weekend are eligible for weekend differential. This differential has no applicability and will not be paid if an employee is receiving weekend differential pursuant to paragraph 235.
- 238. **Weekend Shifts**. Subject to the provisions of this Paragraph, specified employees shall receive a differential of twenty percent (20%) when assigned a majority of their shift to a twenty-four (24) hour unit at the facilities listed and work in excess of two (2) daily weekend shifts in a consecutive two (2) week calendar period.
- 239. Paragraph 235 shall apply to the following classifications: All LVN classifications and LVN IV certified; all Respiratory Care Practitioner classifications; Pulmonary Function Therapist; Certified Nursing Assistant; Mental Health Specialists; Psychiatric Technician.
- 240. Individual employees may waive this premium payment.
- 241. **Lead/Charge Differential**. Employees who are assigned to and perform lead duties for an entire shift when such duties are not incorporated in

the scope of their classifications, not to exceed one (1) employee per unit per shift, shall receive a differential of five percent (5%) based on their regular straight time pay.

AHS shall define in writing qualifications to serve as lead/charge. Each employee who meets the qualifications will be eligible for a lead/charge assignment. When more than one employee on a shift possesses the same skills and experience, seniority will determine who is assigned lead duties.

Section 15.4. Special Performance Pay

- 242. **For Standby Duty**. An employee who has been instructed by his/her supervisor or designee to be "on standby" shall be paid at the rate of one half $\binom{1}{2}$ the straight-time hourly rate of his/her classification when on "standby."
- 243. All employees who, on the effective date of the MOU, (August 20, 2000) received standby pay at the rate of three-quarter (³/₄) time, shall continue to be paid at that rate and under the same conditions for standby while they remain continuously employed at AHS.
- 244. For the purposes of standby pay, the regular straight time hourly rate shall not include shift differentials.
- 245. **For Call-Back**. Regardless of actual hours worked in that workweek, an employee shall be compensated at time and one half (1¹/₂) the straight-time hourly rate, including applicable shift differential, when called back from either standby or non-standby status, with a guarantee of two (2) hours work for hours worked on such a call back.
- 246. An employee called back to work because of a shift change shall be compensated at the call-back rate for only the hours worked prior to the beginning of the employee's regular shift. An employee notified of a shift change before going off duty is not eligible for call back pay.
- 247. **For Temporary Assignment To A Higher Level Position**. An employee specifically assigned on a temporary basis to a higher level position in which there is no appointed incumbent or in which the appointed incumbent is on paid or unpaid leave, shall be compensated at the pay rate for the higher level position provided that all of the following criteria are met:
- **A.** The full range of duties of the higher level position except the preparation of performance evaluations has been specifically assigned in writing by the Department Head.
- **B.** Assignment for out-of-class pay can only be made for the full shift of the higher level position. Under the provisions of this section, part-time

employees can only meet the "full shift" criteria by being assigned to a higher level part-time position, or by being assigned to work the full shift of a full-time position.

Compensation for temporary assignment to a higher level position shall be as follows:

- 248. The service in such position exceeds five (5) days in any twelve (12) month period, and payment shall be retroactive to the first (1') day of such services in a twelve (12) month period.
- 249. The rate of pay pursuant to this section shall be calculated as though the employee has been promoted to the higher level position. Since out-of-class pay is an assignment rather than an AHS appointment to the position, the employee is not eligible for step increases which apply to the higher level position, but continues to receive step increases for the lower level position, if the employee is otherwise eligible for step increases in the lower level position.
- 250. An employee otherwise eligible for out-of-class pay who is absent on paid leave shall be paid at the out-of-class pay rate for such paid leave, provided that:
- A. Another person has not been hired or assigned to work on an out-of-class pay basis to the same position to which the out-of-class pay assignment has been made for the same period.
- **B.** Paid leave shall be granted at the higher level during an employee's assignment in the higher level, provided, however, if an absence exceeds five (5) consecutive work days, the employee shall be paid for such absence in excess of five (5) workdays at the employee's regular non-out-of-class rate.
 - 251. Work assignments shall not be changed or rotated among employees for the purpose of evading this requirement of providing greater compensation to an employee who would otherwise be eligible for such pay as provided herein.
 - 252. Time worked in a higher level assignment in excess of the workweek affixed to the employee's AHS appointed position shall be compensated pursuant to the provisions of Section 15.3 hereof.
 - 253. **Reporting Pay**. In the event that an employee is scheduled or directed to report for work and so reports and is told by the Department Head that his/her services are not required, he/she will be entitled to two (2) hours pay at the straight time rate. If such employee is sent home through no fault of his/her own before completion of a shift, such employee will be

- entitled to a minimum of four (4) hours of pay at the straight time rate, or straight time pay for hours actually worked, whichever is greater.
- 254. **Application to SANs and Employees Working Additional Shifts.** The parties record that according to AHS's current practice of no daily cancellations as modified by Article 8, this section applies only to SANs and employees working additional shifts and that AHS has no intention of changing its current practice.
- 255. When an employee is specifically directed to carry a pager during his/her meal break, and be available to work upon being paged, the meal break period shall be considered work time for the purposes of Article 7.

ARTICLE 16. OVERTIME

- 256. **How Overtime Is Authorized**. Work for AHS by an employee at times other than those scheduled pursuant to Paragraph 57 shall be approved in advance in writing by the Department Head, or in cases of unanticipated emergency, shall be approved by the Department Head, after such emergency work is performed. No employee shall perform overtime work unless such overtime work has been approved by the Department Head or his/her designee. Overtime will only be offered after extra shifts or hours have been offered to eligible employees on a straight time basis. Effective July 1, 2006, overtime shall first be offered on a voluntary, rotating basis, beginning with the most senior employee within the work unit capable of performing the work required. A list will be maintained in each scheduling unit with the names of employees interested in overtime. Employees may be added to or removed from this list on a monthly basis. In the event there are no volunteers, existing practice of covering vacant hours or shifts shall be followed.
- 257. **Overtime Work Defined**. Overtime work shall be defined as all work performed in a workweek in excess of 40 hours worked (not paid for) in any week. A week is defined as Sunday through Saturday.
- 258. **Rates Defined**. For the purposes of this section, the base hourly rate shall be the hourly rate as set forth for each classification in Appendix B.
- 259. For purposes of this section, the regular rate shall be as defined under the Fair Labor Standards Act ("FLSA") and, consistent with the FLSA, shall include additional compensation such as applicable premium payments pursuant to Section 15.3 and 15.4 of this memorandum and other premiums and differentials applicable to specific classifications.
- 260. **Overtime Payment**. Employees shall be compensated for overtime work in cash as follows:

- 261. For employees in the classifications of LVN IV Certified, Licensed Vocational Nurse and Licensed Vocational Nurse SAN, Registered Respiratory Care Practitioner, Senior Respiratory Care Practitioner (Registered), Respiratory Care Practitioner I, Respiratory Care Practitioner II, Respiratory Care Practitioner II SAN, Inhalation Therapy Aide, Pulmonary Function Technologist, Lead Clerk, and Medical Clerk, where such classifications are assigned to and performing nursing ward clerk duties, overtime shall be paid at the rate of time and one half for all hours worked in excess of the employee's scheduled daily hours worked, not paid for in a workday.
- 262. For all classifications employees shall be compensated at time and one-half (1 1/2) the regular rate for all hours worked in excess of forty (40) hours worked, not paid for in the work week.
- 263. For employees in the classification of Licensed Vocational Nurse SAN, flextime schedules requiring an employee to work in excess of eight (8) hours in any one (1) workday, excluding meal period, or in excess of eight (8) hours in consecutive time, excluding meal period, shall be exempted from the provision requiring overtime compensation after eight (8) hours in a workday.
- 264. Notwithstanding Paragraphs 258 and 259, persons employed as Licensed Vocational Nurse; Licensed Vocational Nurse IV Certified, Licensed Vocational Nurse SAN, Certified Nursing Assistant, Certified Nursing Assistant SAN, Surgical Tech, Psychiatric Tech SAN, Mental Health Specialist I, Mental Health Specialist II, Mental Health Specialist SAN, Mental Health Specialist III, and Psychiatric Tech shall be compensated at two (2) times the employee's hourly rate as defined in Paragraphs 258 and 259, for all time worked in excess of twelve (12) consecutive hours worked provided such work spanned two (2) complete consecutive shifts.
- 265. When Overtime Shall Be Paid. Compensation for overtime work shall be paid not later than the completion of the pay period next succeeding the pay period in which such overtime was earned.
- 266. When Compensatory Time Off May Be Taken Or Paid. Compensatory time off accrued as of the effective date of this MOU shall be retained by employees who have such a balance, and may be used as provided below:
- 267. Scheduling of compensatory time off shall be by mutual agreement of the employee and the Department Head provided that the Department Head may require that an employee adjust his/her workweek in order to avoid overtime penalties.

268. An employee who has accrued compensatory time off in accordance with this subsection shall upon separation from AHS service be paid for unused compensatory time off at a rate of compensation not less than the average regular rate, as defined above, received by such employee during the last three (3) years of employment or the final regular rate received by such employee, whichever is higher.

ARTICLE 17. BENEFIT PROVISIONS

Section 17.1. Health, Dental and Vision Plans

269. **Health Plans**. HEALTH PLAN COVERAGE FOR FULL-TIME EMPLOYEES.

AHS shall contribute toward the monthly provider's charge for a comprehensive group health plan for eligible full-time employees, as well as their spouses/domestic partners and eligible dependents, according to the chart below. The chart also shows the subsidy for family coverage for the duration of this agreement. The current co-pays for office visits, services and prescriptions will be clearly described in the summary of each health plan made available to SEIU employees during open enrollment.

Employee Contribution:

Kaiser and Freedom of Choice Plans	10%
Kaiser and HSA Independence Plan	5%

Kaiser Low Option Plan

No Contribution

The dollar contributions resulting from the 2011 employee contribution will not increase by more than 12% above the 2011 employee contribution for Program Year 2012. Likewise, the Program Year 2013 and 2014 employee contributions will not increase by more than 12% above the 2012 and 2013 employee contributions respectively.

First and second year subsidy:

Employees Base 1.0 FTE	Monthly	For
Salary		
\$50,000 a year and under	\$30	Kaiser and United Health
		Care High Option Family
		Plan (Employee + 2 or more)
Over \$50,000 up to \$75,000	\$20	Kaiser and United Health
		Care High Option Family
		Plan(Employee + 2 or more)
Over \$75,000	No Subsidy	

The above subsidy applies to part time and SAN employees who are eligible for health and welfare benefits as well; the level of the subsidy is determined by taking the employee's rate and multiplying by 2,080 hours to determine the full time equivalent base salary. This subsidy will be continued for the 2013 and 2014 Program Years.

- 270. Employees shall be notified of changes and/or modifications of plans during open enrollment each year.
- 271. AHS's contribution toward the provider's charge shall be the full-time contribution provided that the employee is on full-time paid status. If the employee is on paid status on less than a full-time basis, AHS's contribution shall be as specified in Paragraph 269.
- 272. Health Plan Coverage For Employees Regularly Scheduled To Work Less Than The Regular Workweek and SAN employees hired prior to March 1, 2003 who already had health coverage. Any employee who is regularly scheduled to work less than the regular workweek for the job classification shall be entitled to elect coverage by a health maintenance organization as provided in Paragraph 268 for full-time employees; provided, however, that the employee is on paid status at least 50% of the normal full-time workweek for the job classification.

Part time employees contribute according to the following scale initially based on their average hours actually worked and paid for over the course of the nine months prior to open enrollment (December ^{1st} through August 31st). The following FTE based on the averages is used only to determine eligibility for and contributions to the health and welfare plan:

FTE		Employee Contribution-	Employee Contribution-
		High Option Plans	Medium Option Plans
	0.0 up to .50	Not Eligible for Plan	Not Eligible for Plan
	.50	20%	10%
	.60	18%	9%
	.70	16%	8%
	.80	14%	7%
	.90	12%	6%
	1.00	10%	5%

Those employees who are on the payroll as .50 FTE and higher but have not worked enough hours to have an average FTE .50 or higher will pay 100% of their health and welfare premiums. FMLA, Workers Compensation Disability leave and other paid leaves will be included in the calculation of hours worked.

273. **Services as Needed employees**. There will be no new benefited Services-as-Needed positions effective March 1, 2003. Any Services-As-Needed

employees receiving benefits as of said date, will continue to receive benefits.

- 274. **Duplicative Coverage**. This applies to married AHS employees and employees in domestic partnerships (as defined in Appendix E) both employed by AHS. The intent of this section limits AHS employees who are married or in a domestic partnership from both covering each other within the same health plan. Married AHS employees and employees in domestic partnerships, both employed by AHS, shall be entitled to one (1) choice from plans offered through AHS.
- 275. Starting January 1, 2011, share the savings will be a flat \$250 per month for opting out of the health plan altogether. Employees will be able to opt out of the Dental Plan as well for \$20 per month; again, they would have to opt completely out. Married couples or domestic partners who both work for AHS will not be eligible for either share the savings or double health and/or dental coverage.
- 276. Effect Of Authorized Leave Without Pay On Health Plan Coverage.

 Employees who were absent on authorized leave without pay, and whose health plan coverage was allowed to lapse for a duration of three (3) months or less, will be able to re-enroll as a continuing member in the same plan under which they had coverage prior to the authorized leave by completing the appropriate enrollment cards within thirty (30) calendar days of the date they return to work. The deductibles, maximums, and waiting periods shall be applied as though the employee had been continuously enrolled. The effective date of coverage will be based on guidelines established by AHS.

Those whose health plan coverage was allowed to lapse for a duration greater than three (3) months will be able to re-enroll within thirty (30) calendar days of the date they return to work in the same manner as is allowed for new hires.

- 277. **Open Enrollment**. Eligible employees may choose among available options during an Open Enrollment period in the Fall of each year.
- 278. **Dental Plans**. DENTAL PLAN COVERAGE FOR FULL-TIME EMPLOYEES:
- 279. AHS shall contribute the full cost of the provider's charge for a dental plan for full-time employees and their dependents, including domestic partners (as defined in Appendix E) and their dependents, provided that the employee is on paid status at least 50 percent of the normal full time pay period for the job classification. Eligible full-time employees may elect any one of the dental plan options provided through the AHS.
- 280. Dental Plan Coverage For Less Than Full-Time Employees And Services-As-Needed Employees hired prior to March 1, 2003. AHS

- shall contribute the full cost of the provider's charge for a dental plan for less than full-time employees and their dependents, provided, however, that the employee is on paid status at least fifty percent (50%) of the normal full-time workweek.
- 281. The dental plan for less than full-time employees shall provide the same benefit coverage as in effect for full-time employees as described in Paragraph 276 above. To participate, an employee must be on paid status at least forty (40) hours in each and every biweekly pay period.
- 282. To establish eligibility to participate an employee must have been on paid status at least forty (40) hours in each of seven (7) consecutive biweekly pay periods. After eligibility to participate is achieved, should an employee fail to have been on paid status at least forty (40) hours in any biweekly pay period for reasons other than those stated in Paragraph 282, eligibility to participate must be re-established by subsequently being on paid status at least forty (40) hours in each of seven (7) consecutive biweekly pay periods.
- 283. **Dental Plan Premium Payment On Final Paycheck Before Authorized Leave Without Pay Or Employee Separation**. AHS shall make a dental plan premium payment on a final paycheck as per present practice for employees who are on paid status at least forty (40) hours in the last biweekly pay period.
- 284. **Effect Of Authorized Leave Without Pay**. Employees who are granted a leave of absence without pay, whose dental plan coverage has lapsed for a period of ten (10) pay periods or less, and who return to work on paid status of at least forty (40) hours per pay period shall retain dental plan eligibility as further provided:
- 285. **Full-time and Part-time employees**. Full time and part time employees regularly scheduled to work 50% or more per pay period who were absent on authorized leave without pay, and whose dental plan coverage lapsed for a duration of ten pay periods or less, will be re-enrolled in the dental plan as a continuing member with respect to the application of deductibles, maximums and waiting periods. Coverage will begin on the 15th day following the end of the biweekly period in which the employee worked one (1) week or more.
- 286. Those whose dental plan coverage lapsed for a duration greater than ten (10) pay periods will be re-enrolled in the same manner as is allowed for new hires with respect to the application of deductibles, maximums and waiting periods. Coverage begins at the 10th pay period, given that the minimum time worked is 50% of the full-time schedule for seven consecutive pay periods.

- 287. **30-Day Re-Enrollment**. For employees who are enrolled in the Spousal Plan, an employee whose spouse's or domestic partner's dental plan coverage is no longer available, may, within thirty (30) calendar days of such loss of coverage, enroll in an AHS dental plan as a new member.
- 288. **Open Enrollment**. Eligible employees may choose from among the options available during the annual Open Enrollment period. Premiums of all AHS dental options will be paid according to dependent status (single, two-party, or family).
- 289. In the event that AHS wishes to explore health and dental plans to be provided through alternate carriers or with modified plan designs, in particular, a self insured option, AHS will notify Local 1021 of its intent. If a self-insured option is proposed, it will be done as an additional plan option and not as the sole option. The parties shall meet and confer regarding all proposed changes as well as AHS contribution toward such plans.
- 290. **Vision Reimbursement Plan**. Employees shall be eligible for vision care reimbursement subject to the following criteria: The employee is eligible for reimbursement after six (6) months of continuous employment working at least fifty percent (50%) time or more each pay period. The employee shall be reimbursed for the cost of either lenses and frames or contact lenses specifically prescribed for the employee only, up to a maximum reimbursement of \$200.00 each twenty-four (24) month period beginning on September 1 of odd numbered years. Reimbursement will be made subject to applicable Finance Office procedures and requirements.
- 291. The General Chapter Unit will participate in a joint labor management committee with the purpose of exploring ways of reducing and/or holding down the cost of employee health, vision and dental plans for both the Center and the employees. The Healthcare Cost Containment Labor Management Committee will meet monthly and will include no more than three SEIU-General Chapter Unit representatives. Other bargaining units will be invited to participate. The parties may mutually agree to add other members and/or bring in others inside and outside the organization on an ad hoc basis to assist in the Committee's mission.

Section 17.2. Effect of Mandated Fringe Benefits

292. In the event that State or Federal law shall mandate the granting to employees of benefits or other terms and conditions of employment which duplicate, supplement, or otherwise impinge upon benefits or other terms and conditions of employment set forth herein, the provisions of this Memorandum of Understanding so duplicated, supplemented, or impinged upon shall be void and of no further effect as

of the date the mandated benefit or term and condition of employment becomes effective, but the parties hereto shall then meet and confer with regard to such benefit or other term and condition of employment in order to assure that the State or Federal mandate does not result in an overall loss of benefits to employees.

Section 17.3. Dependent Care Salary Contribution

- 293. Subject to the applicable provisions of the Internal Revenue Service, employees may contribute up to \$5,000 each calendar year from their salaries for approved dependent care. (Eligible employees may only contribute a portion of their salary for such expenses; there are no AHS contributions for dependent care.) SAN employees are not eligible for this benefit.
- 294. Reimbursements are made on a monthly basis subject to submission of itemized statements, adequate accumulation of the salary contribution, proof of payment, and applicable AHS administrative procedures.

ARTICLE 18. DISABILITY INSURANCE BENEFITS

Section 18.1. Disability Insurance Benefits

- 295. **Participation**. AHS shall continue to participate under the State Disability Insurance (SDI) Program.
- 296. **Payment Of SDI Premiums**. SDI premiums shall be shared equally by the employee and AHS.
- 297. **Employee Options**. There are two (2) options available to an employee who is otherwise eligible for disability insurance benefits which are as follows:
- A. Option 1. Not applying for disability insurance benefits and using accrued paid extended sick leave, PTO, compensatory time off, floating holiday pay, and/or with the consent of the Department Head, discretionary Major Medical Supplemental Paid Sick Leave, (See Sideletter of Agreement) or
- **B.** Option 2. Applying for disability insurance benefits and integrating accrued paid leaves with the SDI benefits. Such accrued paid leaves shall include extended sick leave, PTO leave, compensatory time off, floating holiday pay, and/or, with the consent of the Department Head, discretionary Major Medical Supplemental Paid Sick Leave, unless the employee provides written notice to the Department Head to limit the integration to accrued PTO and extended sick leave only with SDI benefits. The choice to integrate accrued PTO and extended sick leave only with SDI benefits may not be waived by the employee or AHS.

- C. Amount of Supplement. The amount of the supplement provided in this section for any hour of any normal workday, shall not exceed the difference between 100% of the employee's normal net, not gross salary rate, including premium conditions specified in Section 15.3 or any other provision of this MOU, and the "weekly benefit amount" multiplied by two (2) and divided by 80.
 - 298. **How A Supplement To SDI Is Treated**. Hours, including fractions thereof, charged against the employee's accrued PTO and extended sick leave, discretionary major medical supplemental paid sick leave, PTO, compensatory time off, and/or floating holiday balances as supplements to disability insurance benefits will be regarded as hours of paid leave of absence.
 - 299. Paid Time Off and extended sick leave shall be accrued based upon the proportion of the hours charged against the employee's accrued extended sick leave, discretionary major medical supplemental paid sick leave, PTO leave, compensatory time off and/or floating holiday balances to the regular pay period.
 - 300. **Health And Dental Plan Coverage In Conjunction With SDI**: For purposes of determining eligibility for AHS's hospital and medical care contributions and dental coverage, employees who are receiving a supplement to disability insurance benefits paid from and charged to accrued PTO leave and extended sick leave, discretionary major medical supplemental paid sick leave, compensatory time off and/or floating holiday balances shall be regarded as on paid status for their regular work schedules with regard to the days for which such supplement is paid.
 - 301. The group health care providers will permit employees who are dropped from health and/or dental plan coverage because of exhaustion of their accrued PTO leave and extended sick leave, discretionary major medical supplemental paid sick leave, compensatory time off and/or floating holiday balances, to re-enter the group plans upon returning to their former work schedules, if the employee is otherwise eligible pursuant to Section 17.1 herein.
 - 302. **Holiday Pay In Conjunction With SDI**. In the event that a paid holiday occurs during a period of absence for which the employee receives disability insurance benefits, holiday pay shall be prorated in proportion to the amount paid to the employee as a supplement to the disability insurance benefit from accrued PTO leave and extended sick leave, discretionary major medical supplemental paid sick leave, compensatory time off, and/or floating holiday balances on the day before and the day after the holiday.

303. **Personal Disability Leave In Conjunction With SDI**. Refer to Paragraph 110 Personal Disability Leave.

Section 18.2. Long-Term Disability Insurance Policy

304. A long-term disability insurance policy will be made available for the employee only. Coverage can be purchased either through the use of vacation sellback up to five (5) days or through payroll deduction. This policy is subject to premium costs, eligibility requirements, age limitations, coverage exclusions, conversion rights, and all other provisions set forth in the applicable insurer contract.

ARTICLE 19. LIFE INSURANCE

305. Except for Services-as-Needed employees and any employee who is regularly scheduled to work less than half the regular work week for the job classification, basic group life insurance coverage of \$9,000 will be provided to each employee who meets the enrollment requirements. AHS shall continue to pay necessary premiums for two (2) pay periods after the employee goes on approved leave without pay. This coverage reduces by 33% at age 65, at age 70, at age 75, at age 80, at age 85, at age 90, and at age 95. This reduction will apply to the amount in force just prior to each reduction interval. The reduced amounts will be rounded in accordance with the existing schedule.

ARTICLE 20. ALLOWANCE FOR USE OF PRIVATE AUTOMOBILES

- 306. **Mileage Rates Payable**. Subject to the provisions of this Article, mileage allowance for use of personal vehicles on AHS business shall be paid at the IRS "business standard mileage rate," published by the IRS from time to time.
- 307. **Minimum Allowance**. An employee who is required by his/her Department Head to use his/her private automobile at least eight (8) days in any month on AHS business shall not receive less than ten dollars (\$10) in that month for the use of his/her automobile.
- 308. **Premium Allowance**. An employee who is required by his/her Department Head to use his/her private automobile at least ten (10) days in any month and, in connection with such use, is also regularly required to carry in his/her private automobile, AHS records, manuals and supplies necessary to his/her job of such bulk and weight (20 lbs. or more) that they may not be transported by hand, shall be compensated an additional twelve dollars (\$12) per month for any such month.
- 309. **Reimbursement For Property Damage**. In the event that an employee, required or authorized by his/her Department Head to use a private automobile on AHS business, should incur property damage to the

employee's automobile through no negligence of the employee, and the employee is unable to recover the cost of such property damage from either his/her own insurance company or from any other driver, or other source, such costs shall be paid to such employee of the AHS, in a sum not exceeding \$250, provided that any claims the employee may have against his/her insurance company or any third party have been litigated or settled, and provided further, that the employee is not found guilty of a violation of the California Vehicle Code or Penal Code in connection with the accident causing such damage. Employees shall submit proof of loss, damage or theft (i.e., appropriate police report and/or estimated statement of loss) to the Department Head within thirty (30) days of such loss, damage or theft.

- 310. **Authorized Mileage Claims**. When an employee is authorized to use his/her privately-owned vehicle on AHS business, mileage may be allowed in accordance with the following provisions:
- 311. Definitions.
- **A.** "Worksite," as used in this Section, means the worksite to which the employee is regularly assigned to report. When an employee is regularly assigned to more than one (1) worksite during a workweek, a specific worksite shall be designated by the Department Head as the assigned worksite for each workday.
- **B.** "Commute mileage" as used in this Section, is the amount of one-way mileage between the employee's home and the employee's assigned worksite.
- C. "First point of contact," as used in this Section, means the first site where, on any given workday, the employee conducts business. If an employee has a first point of contact which is not the assigned worksite, then the distance between home and the first point of contact will be recorded. If the amount of this distance is greater than the amount of the commute mileage between home and the assigned worksite, the difference may be claimed. If the amount of this distance is less than the commute mileage then no mileage may be claimed.
- D. "Last point of contact," as used in this Section means the last site where, on any given workday, the employee conducts business. If an employee has a last point of contact which is not the assigned worksite, then the distance between the last point of contact and home will be recorded. If the amount of this distance is greater than the amount of the commute mileage between the assigned worksite and home, the difference may be claimed. If the amount of the distance is less than the commute mileage, then no mileage may be claimed.

- 312. Once the employee arrives at the first point of contact or the assigned worksite, mileage used in the course of conducting business may be claimed up to arrival at the last point of contact or the assigned worksite.
- 313. An employee's home may not be designated as a "first point of contact" or "last point of contact," or assigned worksite.
- 314. Parking rates for the duration of this agreement for Highland night shift employees shall be frozen at the 2008 levels for all spaces located at the Highland Campus. Night shift employees are eligible for a day shift pass if they apply for it in Engineering. The pass must be renewed every three months

ARTICLE 21. UNIFORM ALLOWANCE

- 315. AHS shall reimburse employees in the classifications of Cook, First Cook, and Food Service Worker, for one-half the cost of up to eight (8) dietary uniforms per employee per fiscal year. Additionally, Cook and First Cook shall be reimbursed the full cost of chef's hats.
- 316. With regard to the provision of uniforms for other classifications, AHS shall continue its current practice as of 9/30/2000.

ARTICLE 22. RETIREMENT PLAN

Section 22.1. Pension Plan

- 317. **Defined Contribution Retirement Plans.** All regular full-time and part-time employees regularly working at least twenty (20) hours per week, are eligible to participate in AHS's 457 and 403(b) defined contribution retirement plans (the "Plans"). Eligible employees may make both pre-tax and post-tax contributions up to the limits established by the IRS for the Plans. Part-time employees with an FTE of .5 or higher who are not participating in ACERA will be eligible for a 3% match in the 403b. Any employee participating in ACERA is not eligible for the 3% match into the 403(b) plan
- 318. Pension benefits are provided to AHS employees under the ACERA pension plan ("the ACERA Plan"). The terms and conditions of the ACERA Plan govern the benefits and eligibility under the plan, which is limited to regular full time employees.
- 319. AHS agrees to institute a defined contribution pension plan for part time employees in the payroll system as a .50 and above with an employer matching contribution of up to 3%. The parties will meet to finalize the complete plan within 60 days of the execution of the MOU.

Section 22.2. Deferred Compensation

- 320. **Enrollment In The Plan**. Employees may enroll in the County of Alameda Deferred Compensation Plan (the "Plan") in accordance with the terms and conditions of the Plan. The Plan provides for deferral of payment of a portion of an employee's current compensation until death, disability, retirement, or other events provided in the Plan document, in accordance with California Government Code Sections 53212-53214 and Section 457 and other applicable sections of the Internal Revenue Code.
- 321. **Maximum And Minimum Amounts**: The amount that an employee may defer shall not exceed the maximum amount allowable under Section 457 of the Internal Revenue Code for each calendar year.
- 322. The minimum amount an employee may defer is \$10.00 per biweekly pay period.
- 323. An employee's work schedule must be regular and earnings must be sufficient to permit deferral of a regular amount.

ARTICLE 23. CATEGORIES OF EMPLOYEES

- 324. **Employee Categories Described**. There shall be three (3) employee categories: (a) Regular Full-time, (b) Regular Part-time, and (c) Services As Needed ("SAN").
- 325. A Regular Full-time Employee is one who occupies a position with a predetermined work schedule of forty (40) hours per week.
- 326. A Regular Part-time Employee is one who occupies a position with a predetermined work schedule of at least sixteen (16) but less than forty (40) hours per week.
- 327. A SAN employee is one working in place of a regular part time or regular full time employee on leave or who does not have a predetermined work schedule and who works intermittently, as needed by AHS.
- 328. Conversion of Regular Part-Time Employees to Full-Time Status. Any Part Time employee who regularly works straight hours over his/her base FTE for a period of 26 consecutive weeks shall, upon request, be converted to higher FTE status provided that the extra hours or shifts are not replacing someone out on a leave who will return to the position. The Manager can ask the CHRO to bar an employee from consideration because of disciplinary action in the prior 12 months; the Union will be notified and can write or meet with the CHRO. The CHRO's decision is final and binding. Pre-approved paid leave shall count as time worked for the purpose of this clause up to a maximum of 100 hours. Employees granted higher FTEs have no guarantee that they will have a fixed schedule for hours worked above their original FTE. They may be

floated to different units on different days as needed. AHS will make every effort to put employees into a fixed schedule; in no case shall anyone be hired or given a fixed schedule in the same title in the scheduling unit without first affording the employee who was converted to the higher FTE the opportunity to work that fixed schedule.

The calculation for the higher FTE is to take the average of the hours worked (not paid for) during the 26 week period plus the leave limit cited above rounded up or down to the nearest fifth of an FTE or .50 FTE.

Once an employee is deemed eligible for the conversion, the manager has the discretion to move the conversion forward with a PAR or reduce the number of extra shifts the individual is working as long as those shifts are not worked by other employees, travelers or registry. In other words, those extra shifts must be eliminated as productive time and left vacant. The union has the right to demand a meeting with the manager to ask for an explanation of the manager's rationale for reducing the shifts. If the Union still disagrees with the Manager's decision, they can request a meeting/decision from the Executive in charge of the manager. The Executive's decision will be final and binding. The union can request specific reports biweekly for up to six months for any of the departments involved to monitor the number of shifts being worked by part time employees, SANs and registry. If the Union has a suspicion that the shifts the part time employee was working are still being worked, they can request another meeting with the manager and executive.

Health and welfare benefits as well as leave accruals and other benefits are not retroactive and commence the beginning of the first day of conversion to the FTE. Part time employees requesting conversion to full time status shall be given preference over a SAN employee requesting conversion.

329. Classifications/New Classifications. AHS shall continue to use the classifications listed in Appendix A of the MOU and agrees that any proposed changes in classifications, titles, job descriptions and proposed new classifications, for which a portion of the job duties are the same or similar in nature to those performed by employees in classifications listed in

Appendix A, shall be subject to the meet and confer process with the Union concerning the impact of such changes on terms and conditions of employment. In the event the parties reach impasse, the Union may appeal the matter to an adjustment panel composed of two (2) representatives of the Union, two (2) representatives of AHS and a State Mediator agreeable to both parties.

330. **Classification Specifications**. AHS shall maintain written specifications for each classification. Each specification shall be set forth a descriptive classification title, a definition outlining the scope of duties and responsibilities of positions in the classification, the minimum

- qualifications for the classification, and such other information as appropriate.
- 331. Any classification specification may be reviewed by the Union or any employee and, upon request, a copy of any classification specification will be provided to the Union or any employee.
- 332. The classification specifications shall be kept current by ongoing review. Such review may include the survey of a single position, or surveys of all positions in a single classification or classification series, or surveys of positions in an organizational unit, or surveys of positions in an occupational grouping.
- 333. **Interpretation of Classification Specifications**. The classification specifications are descriptive and explanatory and not restrictive. They are intended to indicate the kinds of positions that should be allocated to the various classifications. The use of a particular expression or illustration as to duties shall not be held to exclude others not mentioned that are of similar kind or quality, nor shall any specific omission necessarily mean that such factor is not included.
- 334. The language of the specifications is not to be construed as limiting or modifying the authority of an AHS department head to direct and control the work of employees under his/her jurisdiction or to alter their duties and responsibilities, as may be necessary in the efficient conduct of the business of AHS except that it shall be the responsibility of the department head to report to the Human Resources Department promptly any substantial change in the duties and responsibilities of any position under his/her jurisdiction.
- 335. In determining the classification, the specification shall be considered in its entirety. Consideration shall be given to the general duties, specific tasks, responsibilities, and minimum requirements, as a composite description of the kind and level of work the classification is intended to embrace. In order to determine the level and proper grouping of the classification within the plan, its relationship to other classifications also must be considered; therefore, each specification is to be read and interpreted with this relationship in mind.
- 336. **Reclassifications**. An employee who believes that there has been a substantial change in his/her duties which are not covered by his/her current classification shall prepare a log of such duties for a period of no less than 2 weeks. Upon completion of the log, the employee shall then submit the log to the Human Resources Department as well as notify his/her supervisor of the audit request. Human Resources shall then conduct a desk audit of the position within forty-five (45) calendar days of receipt of the log. Upon completion of the desk audit, the employee

shall be notified in writing of the findings. A change in title or reclassification shall only be warranted if the employee is spending more than 40% of his/her time performing all duties in a different classification. If the issue remains unresolved or the employee wishes to dispute Human Resources' determination, he/she may submit the matter in writing for resolution through the grievance procedure to the third step only which shall be heard by the Chief Human Resources Officer. If the grievance is denied, the matter may be submitted to a classification specialist not employed by AHS for a final and binding decision.

- 337. Classification for Displacement and Bidding. For the purposes of Article 28, Displacement and Employment Security, "classifications" means the list of classifications listed in Appendix A, provided that the flexibly staffed positions contained in the list attached to the MOU as Appendix F shall be considered one classification for the purposes of that Section.
- 338. Classifications for the purposes of Article 27 shall be the classifications listed in Appendix A.
- 339. **Review of Clerical Classifications**. AHS plans to undertake a review of all classifications, including clerical classifications, to determine if their current specifications accurately reflect their current job duties. During this process, and prior to revising any job specifications, AHS will consult with and involve the Union.

ARTICLE 24. SERVICES AS NEEDED EMPLOYEES AND FLOAT POOLS

Section 24.1. Services as Needed Employees

- 340. A Services-As-Needed (SAN) employee must meet and maintain all requirements identified.
- 341. **Purpose**: To supplement unit based staffing on an as needed basis to maintain established baseline (full and part time permanent employees and SANs who are assigned to a primary area of work) staffing guidelines.

342. General Requirements

- **A.** Evidence of current licensure/certification and competency must be on file with the Human Resources Department as applicable to the department.
- **B.** Minimum experience must be consistent with applicable job specifications. All SANs must meet the requirements applicable to the area(s) they work.

- **C.** Participation in Annual Competency Review/Skills Fair is mandatory and will be reimbursed.
- **D.** SAN staff is invited to attend optional inservice programs on their own time.
- **E.** SAN employees are required to attend a reasonable orientation period per the policies of the assigned area/department.
- **F.** SAN staff must follow the rules, regulations, procedures, and protocols of AHS, hospital, department and specific assignments.

343. Assignment

- **A.** SAN staff will identify a primary area of work and may select an alternate area in which he/she is qualified/competent.
- **B.** The primary area of work obligations must be met prior to a SAN employee working in an alternate setting.
- C. A confirmed SAN employee's shift in their primary work area cannot be bumped by a SAN employee's alternate area. Once any SAN's shift has been confirmed, said shift cannot be cancelled to accommodate a request for the shift by a regular part-time employee, a regular full-time employee, a SAN with greater seniority, or registry/traveler.
- **D.** SAN employees may submit a calendar of availability to the manager to assist with scheduling. An employee may request an initialed receipt of the calendar or the calendar signed as received back; such a request shall not be denied.
- E. Full and part-time permanent employees and then SAN employees (inclusive of 120-day retirees) shall each in turn have an exclusive view of and bidding rights to all available shifts for a minimum of 72 hours after initial posting of the preliminary schedule. A 120-day retiree's seniority shall be determined by the number of hours worked since the SAN's rehire after retirement.
- F. Shifts will be awarded based on 1) the MOU and 2) the calendar of availability submitted by the SAN. It is not the intent of AHS to adjust regular employees' shifts to accommodate SANs. SANs shall be scheduled before registry, travelers or any other temporary workers pursuant to paragraph G. below.
- **G.** Extra shifts are assigned in the following order:
 - 1. Full and part time permanent employees up to 40 hours worked in the week not resulting in time and one half.

- 2. SANs up to 40 hours per week
- 3. Registry and/or travelers as long as such hours do not result in time and one half.
- 4. Time and one half overtime for permanent full and part time employees
- H. Confirmed shifts are not guaranteed and may be canceled depending upon the staffing needs. Registry and travelers shall be canceled before permanent employees and SANs providing they are all working the same area/department. SANs whose shifts are canceled have the option of bumping registry or travelers working hours over and above their normal schedule on either of the next two consecutive shifts.
- I. SAN employees are accountable to the Department Manager/Supervisor for the shift they are working. If a shift is awarded, the SAN is responsible for that shift, unless he/she has provided at least ten (10) calendar days' notice of cancellation.
- **J.** All SANs are subject to disciplinary action for violations of policies, practices and union agreements.
 - 1. SANs whose worked hours average less than the equivalent of a .60 FTE over 26 weeks just previous to the date of the disciplinary action, shall be entitled to progressive discipline as follows: letter of reprimand, one suspension (taken off the schedule for some period of time) and then termination. The Skelly hearings for suspensions and termination for this group will be with one hearing officer, will be held on a date certain with no cancellations (the SAN and/or the Union can submit a written response to the charges if unable to attend the hearing) and will be appealable through the grievance procedure up to expedited arbitration.
 - 2. SAN whose worked hours average at or more than a .60 FTE over 26 weeks just previous to the date of the disciplinary action, shall be entitled to the same disciplinary process as permanent employees as delineated in Article 28.
- **K.** It is at the discretion of Department Manager/Designee to reassign a prescheduled shift to another equivalent clinical area based on need, qualifications, and competency. (For example, a SAN booked for 7E but needed on 7W can be reassigned (floated) as long as the required competencies are met.)

344. Scheduling

A. Confirmed/awarded shifts for SAN employees will be posted at least 10 days prior to the schedule start date. If an 8 hour SAN employee schedules himself/herself for a 12-hour shift on a 12-hour unit, the SAN will be paid

at the straight time rate, except that all hours over 40 hours per week are to be paid at the overtime rate. Regardless of whether a SAN employee is normally designated to work on a 12-hour Unit, should the SAN be scheduled into an 8 hour shift, any hours worked beyond the initial 8 hours shall be paid at the overtime rate.

B. Regular Full-time and Regular Part-time employees will have preference in choosing shifts (up to 40 hours) over SANs (inclusive of 120-day Retirees) who will have preference over registry/travelers.

Scheduling of all SAN Employees (inclusive of 120-day Retirees) will be done in the following order:

- 1) SAN Employees who are scheduled to fill temporary vacancies by rotating seniority order.
- 2) SAN Employees within their clinical area by rotating seniority order.
- 3) SAN Employees scheduled outside their primary area by rotating seniority order.
- 4) SAN Employees working overtime in rotating seniority order.

When a scheduling conflict exists between 2 or more SAN Employees (inclusive of 120-day Retirees), the most recently cancelled Employee shall be awarded the shift. Should two or more employees in conflict all be cancelled for the same shift, seniority shall govern.

- C. Should a position (or a repeating block of schedule) become available due to an extended absence that block of shifts shall be made available to regular AHS Employees first in the following order- full-time up to 40 hours, part-time up to 40 hours, and then SANs (inclusive of 120-day Retirees) and further provided they have the necessary qualifications and skills to perform the function. If, for some reason, the AHS employee cannot continue in the position, AHS may again offer that block of shifts in the order cited above (full-time up to 40 hours, part-time up to 40 hours, SANs (inclusive of 120-day Retirees) to registry/traveler.
- **D.** Confirmation of SAN employee shifts will be determined by the following criteria and in the order listed:
 - 1. SAN employees assigned to fill temporary vacancies.
 - 2. Additional shifts above availability requirements that will not result in premium overtime.
- **E.** When a SAN employee agrees to come in as a late call, they will be paid from the time of the call if they arrive within 1 hour of the call. If they arrive after 1 hour of the call, they will be paid from the time that they arrive.

F. If no shifts are posted or available for a SAN in their home unit and they have informed the manager of availability the SAN is not subject to availability requirements below.

345. Availability Requirements

- A. SAN employee shall be available for four (4) shifts per four (4) week scheduling period, two (2) of which shall be weekend shifts. SANs must make themselves available and/or take shifts on days that have openings for which they are needed. For the current computer program, for example, that means being available and taking shifts on days that are marked open.
- **B.** A SAN employee may request inactive/unavailable status subject to a thirty (30) day advance notice, except in emergency situations. Such leave is subject to a thirty (30) day per year limit and shall not be made during the holiday season (described below).
- C. A SAN employee must be available to work at least two (2) designated shifts in the holiday period and shall work a minimum of one (1) shift for the holiday period described below:
 - Thanksgiving Day and the day after Thanksgiving
 - Christmas Eve (NOC's)
 - Christmas Day
 - New Year's Eve (NOC's)
 - New Year Day

SANs will make their choices by listing in order of priority all of the five holidays above they would prefer to work, with the first being their highest preference and the last being the lowest. Each SAN will then be assigned holidays to work to meet the minimum requirements above in this paragraph.

The process of assigning holidays will be completed and finalized by October 1St of each year.

EXCEPTIONS: SAN employees only working in areas which are closed on weekends and holidays are exempt from the weekend and holiday requirement.

346. Cancellation of all SAN Employees' Shift by AHS

- **A.** Cancellation of a SAN employee (inclusive of 120-day Retirees) will be done in the following order:
 - i SAN employee working overtime in rotating inverse seniority order.

- ii SAN employees scheduled outside their primary area by rotating inverse seniority order.
- iii SAN employees within their clinical area by rotating inverse seniority order.
- iv SAN employees who are scheduled to fill temporary vacancies by rotating inverse seniority order.
- v When a scheduling conflict exists between 2 or more SAN Employees (inclusive of 120-day Retirees), the most recently cancelled Employee shall retain the shift. Should two or more employees in conflict all be cancelled for the same shift, seniority shall govern.
- vi Cancellation of a shift by a SAN employee will follow standard department procedures. SAN cancellation must have manager approval. A SAN may be cancelled by the staffing office, house supervisor, manager or manager designee.
- **B.** Cancellation of a shift by the designated department representative will occur a minimum of 2 hours prior to the start of that shift.
- **C.** If a SAN employee has been advised that his/her shift was canceled, the shift will count towards that SAN's availability.

Section 24.2. Float Pools

347. For certain designated AHS departments below, AHS agrees to set up a float pool made up of part time float employees usually .60 FTEs (managers have the discretion to establish float positions at a higher FTE with the approval of HR). The number of FTE's in this float pool will be more or less equal to 35% of the replacement factor in each of the areas for each of the titles noted in the areas in the attachment.

The designated areas and number of FTEs and .6 positions are:

- i Patient Business Services- Eligibility Clerks and Eligibility Specialists
- ii Ambulatory Care- Eligibility Clerks and Winton ACE and Ambulatory Care Administration Medical Assistants
- iii Food and Nutrition- Diet Clerks, Cooks and Food Service Workers
- iv EVS- Housekeeping Workers and Porters
- v Pharmacy-Pharmacy Technicians

- vi Central Supply/Materials Management- All SANS
- vii Nursing
 - a. JGPP- CN II, LPT/LVN and MHS
 - b. Fairmont/Rehab-, LVN and CAN
 - c. Respiratory Therapy- Respiratory Care Practitioners/Registered Respiratory Therapists
 - 348. Each float position will be posted and filled pursuant to Article 27. The Union can ask for a meeting with the CHRO to discuss whether a written reprimand should bar an employee from consideration; the CHRO's decision is final and binding.
 - 349. Those chosen for a float position will be given a letter outlining the parameters of their schedule/assignment and the signed agreement prior to their start date. Float employees must follow the schedule and daily assignment given them by their supervisor. Assignments cannot be refused. Changes to the general schedule/assignment parameters in the letter can be done pursuant to the MOU. Float pool employees shall not be required to work more than every other weekend depending on need.
 - 350. Float employees will be prospectively entitled to health and dental benefits as defined in the various agreements with SEIU.
 - 351. The calculation of the 35% replacement factor for the departments listed above will be done as follows:
- A. All actual SAN hours (not including the scheduled "grandfathered" SAN hours) including Float Pool hours as well as registry and traveler hours worked in the unit by campus (if applicable) in the six months prior to the date of calculation times 35%. This will yield the replacement factor to be filled by Float Employees for each shift.
- **B.** For the departments listed above that are not 24/7, only one replacement factor would be calculated. Float positions would be expected to work all shift schedules for that department.
- C. After the initial calculation above to set up the float pools, either party may request a recalculation of the replacement factor to adjust the Float Pool FTEs for all the listed departments. Such requests may not be made less than six months after the last calculation unless otherwise agreed. These subsequent calculations will include both Float Pool and SAN hours worked.
 - 352. Seniority for Float Employees will be based on the MOU definition of seniority (Article 25). Vacation seniority will be based on seniority as defined in the MOU (Paragraph 146).

353. Layoffs of Float Employees will be handled through the layoff processes in the MOU.

Section 24.3. Conversion of Services-As-Needed Employees to Regular Status.

354. If a Services-as-Needed (SAN) employee is assigned to work a regular part-time or full- time schedule for four (4) months during any rolling twelve (12) month period and subject to the other conditions of this paragraph, the SAN or the Union may request the SAN be converted to a regular part-time or full-time position. The rolling twelve (12) month period is initiated by the request for conversion. Upon receiving the request and verifying eligibility, within sixty (60) days, AHS will convert the SAN employee to a regular employee.

Conversion will not occur if the SAN is filling a position or a vacancy created by an approved and documented long term leave or if filling a position for an employee on vacation or utilizing PTO. A long term leave for purposes of this paragraph is an approved leave of five (5) working days or more. If a SAN continues to work in the position after the expiration of the approved leave, the rolling twelve (12) month period will begin to run upon the expiration date of the approved leave.

A SAN assigned to work the equivalent of a part-time schedule will be converted to a regular part-time position, and the SAN assigned to work the equivalent of a full-time schedule will be converted to a regular full-time position.

If there is not a vacant position in the department or unit in which the SAN is working at the time of the requested conversion, AHS may convert the SAN by offering the SAN a regular full-time or part-time position in the same classification in another department or unit where there is a vacant position. AHS will not refuse or fail to convert an eligible SAN based on the lack of a vacant position.

- 355. SEIU Local 1021 or the employee may submit a form to the Human Resources Department requesting review for conversion.
- 356. If the SAN employee is filling a vacancy created by a regular employee who is on a leave of absence, the SAN employee's request (for conversion) will be considered after expiration of the leave. When the regular employee returns to work, the regular employee may be entitled to return to the position occupied by the SAN in accordance with applicable law, as well as AHS policies and procedures. When the regular employee returns to work the provisions of Article 28 may apply.

When the employee requests to be converted to full or part time status, AHS Human Resources Department will conduct audits to determine the employee's

eligibility for conversion based on the criteria established above and to assess departmental staffing needs.

If the employee is eligible for conversion to regular status, the Human Resources Department will complete such transaction within twenty-one (21) calendar days of the receipt of the request from the employee.

- 357. Disputes regarding such conversions shall be subject to Article 32, Grievance Procedure.
- 358. Within forty-five (45) days of the ratification of the 2017-2020 MOU, AHS will meet with SEIU Local 1021 concerning any SAN employee who desires to convert to a regular, full, or part-time position and who has been in a SAN position for the prior five (5) years. The parties will evaluate the SAN employee's eligibility for conversion under the criteria described above.

ARTICLE 25. SENIORITY

- 359. **Seniority Defined**. "Seniority" means the total length of unbroken service with AHS commencing with the employee's most recent date of hire in a regular fulltime or regular part-time position. SAN employees shall have "seniority among themselves" based on hours worked. Upon conversion to a regular fulltime or regular part-time position, a SAN employee will be assigned a date of hire based on hours worked with 173.3 hours worked as a SAN equaling one month of service provided that under no circumstances shall an assigned date of hire be earlier than the employee's first day of work at AHS. Hours worked as a SAN shall not serve as credit for accrual of paid benefits unless otherwise provided for in the collective bargaining agreement, or otherwise agreed to by the parties.
- 360. **Transition.** Employees who were employed by the County of Alameda and who were hired by AHS on January 10, 1999, without a break in employment shall retain their County hire date for seniority purposes in accordance with Paragraph 357.
- 361. **Break In Service.** For the purposes of this Article, a "break in service" shall be the following:
- **A.** A resignation;
- **B.** Retirement;
- **C.** A termination for cause:
- **D.** A displacement exceeding twenty-four (24) months.

- **E.** Accepting a position and working six (6) consecutive months in a classification at AHS that is not represented by SEIU.
 - 362. **Adjustment Of Seniority Date.** An employee's seniority date shall be adjusted by the period of an authorized unpaid leave of absence exceeding six (6) months.
 - 363. **Ties In Seniority.** In the case of a tie in seniority between two (2) or more employees, the date the employees submitted their applications will break the tie.
 - 364. **Rehires And Recall.** See Paragraph 379 for provisions covering recall and rehire.

ARTICLE 26. PROBATION PERIOD

- 365. **Newly Hired Employees.** Employees newly hired by AHS shall serve a probationary period of six (6) months commencing with their hire date.
- 366. **Transfers During The Probation Period.** An employee may not transfer to another position within AHS during his/her probation period without the permission of AHS. Such permission lies within the sole discretion of AHS and is not subject to the Grievance procedure in Article 32. An employee who so transfers shall commence a new probation period.
- 367. **Grievability Of Discharges Of Probationary Employees.** Any employee serving a probation period may be discharged without recourse to the grievance procedure, except where it is alleged that AHS has violated the provisions of Article 2, No Discrimination.

ARTICLE 27. JOB VACANCIES, POSTING, AND BIDDING

368. Posting of Vacancies.

When vacancies covered by this MOU occur, transfers and promotions will be posted in the unit or facility by the manager for at least seven calendar days and will be filled from internal qualified applicants within that unit pursuant to this Article. If, after posting the position for seven days, there are no applicants, the position will be posted by Human Resources electronically for both internal and external applicants. Ambulatory Care vacancies will be posted according to where the titles are utilized. If the title is utilized in only one clinic, the posting will be at that clinic; if the title is used at all the clinics, the posting will be at all the clinics.

Notices of such vacancies shall be posted at one mutually agreed upon predesignated locations at each of the free-standing clinics, Highland, Fairmont (two locations) and John George for seven (7) calendar days prior to interviews for the vacancy. All internal applicants who apply during the first seven days will be interviewed and considered pursuant to Paragraphs 370 or 372 as appropriate before external candidates. This does not prevent AHS from filling a posted vacancy on a temporary basis not to exceed sixty (60) days prior to filling the position. The foregoing sixty (60) day limit shall not apply to situations where AHS is filling a position temporarily vacant because of a leave of absence or because no qualified applicant has applied for the position.

369. Notice to Unions.

When vacancies occur in positions subject to this MOU, AHS shall notify the Union and shall afford an opportunity to send potential applicants.

370. Special Job Requirements.

Special job requirements shall appear on position postings (such as clinical and program requirements, certifications or bilingual proficiency). If SEIU reasonably believes that position requirements are being tailored to exclude certain internal candidates, the Union will bring such concerns to the attention of the CHRO who will investigate and adjust the requirements accordingly.

371. **Bidding on Posted Positions**.

Promotions are title changes up to a higher job classification. A transfer is a change in status or shift in the same job classification.

372. Preferences for Promotions.

Any current employee may apply for any posted vacancy by submitting a written application. Preference for promotions as defined in Paragraph 369 will be made by seniority. The prior sentence is subject to the provisos that (1) the bidding employee must meet all reasonable qualifications of the job established by AHS (the Union has the burden of establishing that the qualifications established are unreasonable), (2) the applicant employee is in good standing, (3) where an employee is applying for a different classification, ability and performance must be approximately equal in Al-IS's judgment, and (4) except in cases in which a previous award of a position is waived as a disqualifying factor by the mutual agreement of the parties, the applicant has not been awarded a new position in the past six months, which shall start after such time as the employee completed specialty training. "Good standing" means that there have been no disciplinary Reminder 2 or higher in the personnel (H.R.) file within twelve (12) months of the date of the application.

- **A.** Regular full-time and part-time employees from the same classifications and scheduling unit.
- **B.** Regular full-time and part-time employees from the same classification in other scheduling units.

- **C.** Services-As-Needed employees from the same classification and the same scheduling units.
- **D.** Services-As-Needed employees from the same classification from other scheduling units.
- **E.** Other applicants within AHS.
- **F.** Outside applicants if there are no qualified internal applicants.
 - 373. AHS may hire the outside applicant or less senior employee, if the less senior employee or outside applicant is substantially more experienced and/or has substantial training and education in the job duties in question such that he/she does not require extensive orientation or the more senior employee shall require more than 60 days training and orientation to the new position, or if 20% of the employees in the classification of that Unit, Department, or Work Unit do not have adequate experience in the position. If the position is awarded to a less senior employee or an outside applicant, the Chief Human Resources Officer must approve.

374. Preferences for Transfers.

Any current employee may apply for any posted vacancy by submitting a written application. Preference for Transfers as defined in paragraph 369 shall be given in the order listed below, and among bidding employees from the same classification, seniority shall govern. The prior sentence is subject to the provisos that (1) the bidding employee must meet all reasonable qualifications of the job established by AHS (the Union has the burden of establishing that the qualifications established are unreasonable), (2) the applicant employee is in good standing, (3) where an employee is applying for a different classification, ability and performance must be approximately equal in AHS's judgment, and (4) except in cases in which a previous award of a position is waived as a disqualifying factor by the mutual agreement of the parties, the applicant has not been awarded a new position in the past six months, which shall start after such time as the employee completed specialty training. "Good standing" means that there have been no disciplinary action of Reminder 2 or higher in the personnel (H.R.) file within twelve (12) months of the date of the application.

- **A.** External applicants will not be considered unless there are no qualified internal applicants.
- **B.** Regular full-time and part-time employees from the same classification and scheduling unit.
- **C.** Regular full-time and part-time employees from the same classification in other scheduling units.

- **D.** Services-As-Needed employees in the same classification from the same scheduling units.
- **E.** Services-As-Needed employees in the same classification from other scheduling units.
- **F.** Other applicants within AHS.
- **G.** Outside applicants, if there are no qualified internal applicants.
 - 375. If there is a mixture of internal applicants, those for whom the posting is a Change of Status take precedent over promotions.

376. Notice of Awarding of Position.

Employees submitting a written bid for a posted vacancy under this subsection shall be informed by AHS if they have or have not been awarded the vacancy.

377. Restriction on Written Bids.

It is understood that any written request under this Section is limited to vacancies or potential vacancies in positions subject to this MOU.

378. **Displaced Employees**.

Employees on displaced status may submit a bid for an existing or potential vacancy under the provisions of this Article and such bidding rights are in addition to the employee's recall rights as provided in this MOU. It is the employee's responsibility to initiate any such bids, and AHS has no responsibility to notify displaced employees as to posted or potential vacancies.

379. Maintenance of Seniority List.

AHS will maintain a current seniority list of employees separated by classification, department, and category, i.e., full-time and part-time, in one grouping and Services-As-Needed in another grouping.

380. Transfer, Promotion and Return.

When an employee is promoted or transferred to a position covered by this MOU, he/she shall serve a thirty (30) day evaluation period. The employee will be given a reasonable period of orientation. If, within the evaluation period, AHS decides in its sole discretion that the employee is failing to perform his/her duties in a satisfactory manner, AHS shall return the employee to the position he/she occupied prior to the promotion or transfer.

381. Rehire and Recall

An employee who is rehired or recalled within twenty-four (24) months from the termination into a position in which he/she held tenure, in accordance with the layoff policy, shall return to the same salary step, and vacation accrual rate and shall have his/her original seniority date, adjusted for the period when not employed by AHS.

ARTICLE 28. DISPLACEMENT AND EMPLOYMENT SECURITY

- 382. **Employment Security**. AHS will provide employment security to bargaining unit employees by making every effort to avoid displacing employees (e.g., reduction in force, reduction in hours, elimination on a temporary, indefinite, or permanent basis, etc.) insofar as it is feasible. There shall be no daily cancellations except that nothing herein shall preclude AHS from continuing its practice of canceling shifts of SANS and extra shifts.
- 383. Pursuant to paragraph 384 and to accomplish AHS's commitment stated therein, AHS and SEIU agree to establish a Work Force Planning Committee. The Committee shall convene for Work Redesign and Reductions in Force.
- 384. **Payment of Committee**. Representatives on the Committee will be provided paid release time whenever such meetings occur during the employee's work hours, provided that such time shall not be considered work time for the purposes of Article 16, Overtime.
- 385. **Frequency of Meetings**. The Committee will meet at least once a quarter. In the event of a reduction in force, the Committee shall meet at least weekly. Additional meetings will be scheduled by mutual agreement.

Section 28.2. Work Redesign

386. In the event that AHS plans to engage in work re-design which will have a material impact upon employees represented by SEIU Local 1021, including but not limited to changes in technology, service delivery changes, or programmatic or system changes to workflow, it shall notify the union in advance, provide SEIU with a comprehensive plan for the redesign as detailed in the side letter and shall, upon request, meet and confer with the Union prior to implementing such changes. Such discussions will be limited to forty-five calendar days after which AHS may implement some or all the changes it seeks. Meetings can continue after implementation. For the purposes of this paragraph "material impact" means a change in the wages, hours or other terms and conditions of employment. If the redesign is projected to result in any reduction in SEIU members, it will be addressed through the Reduction in Force process below.

- 387. The Union may request that the Workforce Planning Committee meet concerning proposed schedule changes affecting cumulatively more than three employees over a rolling six month period in a unit or facility as defined below in paragraph 390 or non-nursing department; however, such discussion shall be limited to 45 calendar days from the date of the request unless continued by mutual agreement. Unless there is an emergent need, such schedule changes will not be implemented until the Workforce Planning discussions are complete or after the 45 calendar day limit, whichever comes first.
- 388. The work of the Committee will include but not be limited to developing training, cross-training, promotions, educational opportunities, measures to internalize services performed by external providers, including registry and temporary workers and recommend work audits, do quantitative analyses and other measures to facilitate the changes. In addition, they may convene to consider projected changes in health care. In instances where there are two of the affected employees or 10% whichever is greater in a unit or facility as defined below or non-nursing department having the same or similar performance related issues upon introduction of the work redesign, re-evaluation of the training and trainer(s) will take place prior to the implementation of disciplinary action. This re-evaluation shall be completed within thirty days and will be shared with the Union and employees.

For purposes of this section, unit and facility are defined as:

- A. Critical Care-ICU, ED, SDU, Trauma, and PACU
- **B.** MedSurg- 5 East, Infusion, and 7th floor
- C. Maternal Child/L&D- 9th floor
- **D.** Surgical- OR SDS, Pre-op and Anesthesia
- **E.** Behavioral Health- JGPP, Out-patient Psychiatric Services
- **F.** SNF/Rehab
- **G.** Clinics- Freestanding and Highland, Hem-Onc Clinic
- **H.** Cath Lab/Interventional Radiology
- I. GI

Section 28.3. Reduction in Force

389. In the event AHS is contemplating a reduction in force, each manager or director of the affected area will complete a comprehensive rationale as

detailed in Side Letter #2 and AHS will notify SEIU in writing of a proposed reduction in force and attach the rationale. The rationale will include what alternatives to layoffs were contemplated and/or implemented in lieu of layoffs, a justification for the use of temporary, probationary or SAN employees as well as other pertinent information. AHS is also committed to promote transparency, accountability, and full communications in compliance with its obligations under state and local laws. The parties will meet and confer over the impact of the layoffs on employees. The CEO, after a reasonable period of time- approximately 30 days from the submission for the justifications to the Union- may:

- **A.** Decide whether or not to move forward with reductions and/or alternative measures.
- **B.** Determine the classifications to be affected, the number of positions to be reduced and the proposed effective date.
- **C.** Submit the proposal to the Human Resources Committee of the Board of Trustees.

The parties may continue to meet and confer even after layoff notices are sent to employees up to a maximum of another 30 days. The subjects of these impact negotiations shall not include the policy decisions behind the layoffs. Negotiations may include workload discussions. The parties should mutually identify classifications where there are or may be job openings within AHS and hold those openings for employees facing displacement. By mutual agreement, the parties may agree to extend the 30 day period.

The parties can meet at the request of one side or the other any time during the layoff process in order to discuss subjects related to reduction.

- 390. **Order of Displacement**. Displacement within all affected classifications shall be based on inverse seniority Center-wide; their bumping rights will also be Center-wide by classification, provided the employee has the skill and ability to perform the work of the position into which the employee is bumping consistent with paragraphs below.
- 391. Bumping rights are at the discretion of the Chief Human Resources Officer and depend on unit needs. Reorientation and training for a period of up to three (3) months can be provided for the displaced employee(s) in order to develop the necessary skills and competencies for a successful transition to the new assignment. Before considering bumping rights to a filled position, the CHRO shall determine if there are any vacant posted positions that would be appropriate for the laid off employee to fill.

AHS and SEIU can mutually agree on an alternate bumping process for certain titles during the meet and confer process noted in Paragraphs 391 and 392.

Before any regular full time or part time employee is displaced, first all temporary, then probationary employees within the affected classifications and layoff unit will be displaced. In addition, AHS will cease using registry employees within the affected classifications and layoff unit prior to any displacement.

Employees who are hired into positions not represented by SEIU or promoted out of the SEIU bargaining unit may not utilize seniority with AHS to displace any SEIU represented employee. Such employees may displace into any remaining vacant positions budgeted within the SEIU bargaining unit after displacement of SEIU employees pursuant to provisions in this Article.

392. Exceptions to Seniority for Displacement. When specific positions within a classification require special skill, knowledge, or abilities, the Chief Human Resources Officer with agreement from the Union via the Workforce Planning Committee may designate specialties within a classification and treat such approved specialty as a separate classification for the purpose of displacement and demotion in lieu of displacement. Such agreement must take place within the timeframes in this Article or AHS will move forward with the process without such agreement.

393. Process for Layoffs

Upon approval by the CEO, affected employees and the Union will be sent notices of layoff 30 calendar days prior to the effective date of the layoff. At the same time a general notice of layoff will be posted and sent electronically to all other SEIU represented employees informing them there is a layoff in process and less senior employees could be bumped. By the 10 calendar day after the initial notices are sent, a second letter will be sent notifying all affected employees of their bumping rights and all bumped employees they are being bumped and what bumping rights, if any, they have. In addition to the bumping rights available to the employee(s), the notice shall include the name and contact information of the assigned individual within Human Resources to notify of his/her intent regarding bumping. All affected employees will then have 10 calendar days to notify Human Resources whether they are exercising their bumping rights. The intention is that all layoff and bumping actions will have concluded no later than the 31sh day of the notice.

- 394. All affected employees have the right to apply for posted positions if they are qualified and will be given preference in those open positions after an interview.
- 395. **Appeal Rights**. All issues regarding layoffs shall be resolved through the reduction in force process of the Workforce Planning Committee.

 Layoffs will only be done for economy and/or efficiency and are not meant to be used to target employees for other reasons. Economy is

defined as the financial savings AHS realizes through the layoff. Efficiency is defined as any improvement in operation that enables the organization to be more effective, including but not limited to any improvements to process, practice or policy. The Union can appeal layoffs directly to the third step of the grievance process; there will only be one group appeal of each layoff and there are no individual rights to appeal a layoff action. The only bases for appeals will be that 1) the layoff was not for economy and/or efficiency as defined in this paragraph or 2) the seniority or bumping rights were applied erroneously, or 3) the Employer did not engage in "good faith bargaining."

396. **Severance**. Employees who get notice of layoff may opt to take severance in lieu of layoff as follows:

From 6 months up to 5 years of employment From 5 years up to 10 years of employment From 10 years up to 15 years of employment From 15 years up to 20 years of employment More than 20 years of employment 4 weeks pay of severance 6 weeks pay of severance 9 weeks pay of severance 14 weeks pay of severance 16 weeks pay of severance

The amount will be prorated for time less than the five year increment. Employees who would have been laid off and took severance will be rehired according to the rehire preference in this Article. Employees who did not receive a layoff notice and were offered and accepted severance cannot be rehired for three years. After three years, these employees are eligible for rehire but must follow the posting process in Article 27 without any preference based on their prior AHS employment.

This offer will be extended to other employees in the affected title as described below. Employees who receive notices of severance option must sign for this option within the first week after the layoff notice to be eligible and will not be required to work after they sign for the option.

397. The Chief Human Resources Officer will offer all more senior employees in the job classification the severance in lieu of layoff package unless the parties mutually agree within the timeframes of this Article to limit the offer based on specialized needs or if the placement in that area of less senior employees in that title is not appropriate. Reorientation and training for a period of up to three (3) months can be provided for the displaced employee(s) in order to develop the necessary skills and competencies for a successful transition to the new assignment. Employees who are eligible for this severance will receive written notice two weeks before the individual layoff notice is sent advising they are in a job classification which is experiencing a reduction in force and that depending on the number of positions to be eliminated, the corresponding number of most senior employees who respond within the

- designated time frame will receive the severance package. Employees will be encouraged to respond in writing as quickly as possible in order to be considered for severance and that all those interested must respond within ten days of the date of the notice to be considered and if more employees respond than there are positions to be vacated, seniority will prevail.
- 398. AHS and SEIU can mutually agree on alternate ways of offering this severance package for certain titles during the meet and confer process noted in Paragraphs 391 and 392.
- 399. Employees who do not take this option do not receive severance at the end of the thirty day notice period.
- 400. Lateral Movement to a Vacant Position. An employee subject to displacement may be moved to a vacant position in his/her own classification or to a vacant position in an equal-paying classification, provided that such employee has held a position in that equal-paying classification.
- 401. Lateral Movement to an Equal-Paying Position in Lieu of Displacement. Where there are no vacant positions, an employee who has held a position in an equal-paying classification may displace the least senior employee in an equal-paying classification. The employee who has held a position in more than one (1) equal-paying classification does not have an option as to the classification in which the displacement will occur, but will be permitted to move only into the classification then filled by the employee with the least seniority.
- 402. **Demotion in Lieu of Displacement.** An employee in a classification affected by a reduction in force may elect to demote to a lower paying classification, provided that such an employee has held a position in the lower paying classification.
- 403. When both the employee demoting and the employee in the lower paying classification have equal seniority, the employee in the lower paying classification would be displaced first.
- 404. **Regular Employees' Rights to SAN Positions.** A regular employee who is not able to secure a regular position as a result of the above process will be offered an SAN position in the affected classification, if the classification is one that has SAN positions. For twelve (12) months following the displacement, regular employees who have elected to accept SAN positions will be given preference for SAN shifts over existing SAN employees, up to their former status.

- 405. **Notice.** Prior to any displacement, employees will be given notice of one (1) month or one (1) month's pay in lieu of notice or any combination of pay and notice.
- 406. **Recall.** Employees shall be recalled by seniority for two (2) years from the date of the displacement.
- 407. **Alternate Procedure.** The Union and AHS agree that they may meet and confer on an alternate procedure to be used in lieu of the foregoing, provided that there is mutual agreement on the procedure to be used. In any case, all such agreements as well as the alternatives described in paragraphs 391 through 407 must be accomplished within the timeframes described in paragraph 389 up to a maximum of 60 calendar days ending the 30th calendar day after the date of the layoff notices.

ARTICLE 29. EVALUATIONS

Purpose. The purpose of evaluations is to assist the employee in his/her development. Evaluations shall not be a substitute for or an initiation of the disciplinary process (See Article 30, Disciplinary Action/Notice of Termination/Personnel Files. Employees will not be disciplined for not signing an evaluation.

408.

409. Timing/Scope.

- A. AHS shall make best efforts to conduct a performance evaluation for each employee on an annual basis. Newly hired employees, generally, will receive a written evaluation upon completion of thirty (30) and ninety (90) days of employment.
- **B.** The written performance evaluation shall cover the period since the last evaluation.
- C. The employee's supervisor shall meet with the employee to review the employee's written evaluation.
- **D.** The employee shall be entitled to add his/her written rebuttal which will then be filed in the employee's personnel (H.R.) file with the evaluation.

410. Grievability.

- **A.** Evaluations are not subject to Article 32, Grievance Procedure.
- **B.** Promotions. Paragraph 412 does not prohibit an employee from grieving a denial of a promotion if such a decision was based in whole or in part on an evaluation.

C. Transfers. Evaluations shall not be used to deny an employee a transfer. For the purposes of Paragraph 412, a "transfer" occurs when the employee changes his/her position but remains within the same classification.

ARTICLE 30. PERFORMANCE IMPROVEMENT

In order for AHS to attract and retain patients and be financially viable in the future, the Union and AHS agree that employees must be productive, competent and well trained and properly led to perform their assigned responsibilities. Both the Union and AHS agree that employees are deserving of being treated with dignity and respect.

- 411. Coaching/Counseling. This is part of the supervisor's/manager's ordinary day-in and day- out responsibilities for managing people. These coaching sessions should be aimed at recognizing best practice performance and behaviors that align with expected standards as well as coaching to expectations that drive performance; they should be face to face conversations that occur during the shift and should be done at the earliest possible moment to correct any workplace issues. They should take place in areas that ensure privacy and freedom from interruptions. These conversations may be documented at the request of either the manager/supervisor or employee, but in no event will it be placed in the employee's personnel file.
- 412. **Performance Improvement Plan (PIP).** When a problem continues, the manager/supervisor may schedule a more serious discussion to let the employee know that immediate change is needed. At this point, that matter is still between the employee and the manager/supervisor. As long as the employee solves the problem, it goes no further. There is no official record of the PIP in the personnel file. PIPs may involve further training, orientation or mentoring and should have timelines for completion of tasks. They are not meant to last longer than three months unless the parties agree to extend it up to six calendar months. PIPs will require documentation, but again will not be placed in the employee's personnel file. If a disagreement exists about the creation or successful completion of the PIP, the employee may submit a written rebuttal.

Section 31 DISCPLINARY ACTION/NOTICE OF TERMINATION / PERSONNEL FILES

Section 31.1 Disciplinary Action.

413. AHS agrees to the principles of progressive discipline where appropriate and to due process as set forth in this Section. It is the intent that disciplinary action be corrective in nature and will only be administered for just cause. Waiver of an employee's right to Union representation during a disciplinary meeting or step meeting will be in writing.

- 414. All problems employees have are divided into three categories or tracks:
- **A.** Attendance violations of the attendance and other related policies.

B. Performance

- i) Neglect of duties- generally knowing how to do the work but just not doing it or finishing it.
- ii) Incompetence not knowing how to do work which is reasonably in the job description. Training or retraining will be offered initially.
- **C.** Behavior- conduct inconsistent with the employee's job description, the law, or AHS standards and policies.

Disciplinary actions generally follow one of these tracks. Progressive discipline applies separately to each track or tracks although there could be occasions when the offenses cover two or even three tracks.

- 415. **Progressive Discipline Steps**. The following are the progressive disciplinary steps; they will be followed where appropriate. They should be initiated as soon as the continuation of the problem is evident, but in any event no later than 3 months after the performance improvement stages have been followed (Article 30). Unless waived, the employee will have Union representation at each of these steps in this Article. The step in the process is determined by factors including, but not limited to, severity of the offense, impact on patients, other employees and/or operations, date of the last discipline, and other mitigating or aggravating factors.
- 416. **Reminder One and Reminder Two**. At the meeting the employee will be reminded of the policy standard or performance/behavioral expectation and his/her responsibility to meet it The employee will be asked to make a commitment to correct the issue and if that commitment is made, a memorandum memorializing the meeting and commitment will be jointly prepared by the supervisor/manager, the employee and the Union and signed. A copy will be shared with all parties to the conversation and the memorandum will be placed in the employee's personnel file. If the employee does not want to accept the Reminder and instead wants to contest it, s/he will have the right to grieve Reminders One or Two up to Step 3. In this case the supervisor/manager will write the memorandum and that will be the basis for the grievance. In no event will supervisors, managers or HR be involved in, or recommend whether employees elect to accept a Reminder or appeal it. If the reminder is contested and upheld in the grievance process, it will be entered into the employee's personnel file and counted as a progressive step in the disciplinary process.

- 417. **Final Reminder or Suspension.** If the issue persists, another meeting will be held with the employee. The employee will be entitled to union representation in the event of a Weingarten meeting and the final meeting with the employee. He/she will be told of the pending problems that have continued and asked whether he/she could commit to change. If the employee commits in this meeting, he/she returns to work. If the employee does not commit and wants to contest the issue, AHS will issue a Skelly letter pursuant to the process described below for an appropriate suspension not to exceed five working days or 40 core shift hours, whichever is less. Suspensions are grievable to Step 4 (arbitration)
- 418. **Final Reminder**. If after the Final Reminder and commitment or suspension, the problem still persists, the employee is sent a Skelly letter as described below and the Skelly process is followed.

419. Appeals

- **A.** Reminder ones and twos are grievable up to the third step.
- **B.** Suspensions are grievable as noted above.
- **C.** Terminations are grievable as noted below.
 - 420. **Recommended Suspensions, And Terminations**. A recommended suspension/termination must be in writing by the supervisor/manager and served on the employee in person or mailed. The notice should include:
- **A.** A statement of the nature of the disciplinary action.
- **B.** A statement of the cause of the action.
- **C.** A statement in ordinary and concise language of the act or omission upon which the action is based.
- **D.** A statement of the employee's right to respond either orally at a meeting requested by the employee, or in writing and timeframes for responding.
- **E.** Record of prior steps in the process.
 - 421. **Notice Of Termination**. In the event of termination of an employee subject to this Memorandum of Understanding for a cause other than intoxication on the job, gross insubordination, dishonesty, or conviction of a felony which relates to the employee's job, the Department Head or his/her designated agent shall give to such employee a written notice of termination no less than ten (10) working days prior to the effective date of said termination. In the

event, however, that such employee is not on the job on the date he/she would be entitled to such notice, it shall be mailed to him/her on such date. Time spent on the job during such ten (10) day notice period by a probationary employee shall not be counted toward completion of the probationary period. AHS agree to furnish a copy of any such notice to the Union, unless the employee requests otherwise, but failure to receive such notice shall not invalidate such termination.

- 422. **Skelly Hearings**. The Union and AHS staff will meet periodically to jointly schedule hearings in advance. Scheduling will be determined by the Union's reasonable estimate of the amount of time it will take to investigate and prepare their case. Hearings will be presided over by one Skelly Officer and shall be conducted on the 2nd and 4th Thursday of each month; hearings outside of this schedule shall be by mutual consent of both parties. Cancellations will only be by mutual consent unless there are emergency circumstances beyond either the Union's or the employee's control. The Skelly officer will make the final determination if a hearing should be rescheduled because of an emergency circumstance or order an alternate remedy. The Union will make reasonable, timely requests for information and AHS will comply in a reasonable, timely manner.
- 423. **Appeal Of Skelly Decision**. The Union or the employee shall have ten (10) days after receipt of the written Skelly decision in which to submit a written appeal of the discipline. Any appeal shall be pursued under Article 32, Grievance Procedure, by filing a grievance at Step 4 (arbitration).

424. Weingarten Rights.

- **A.** AHS will perform an investigation of allegations as needed, including Weingarten interviews.
- **B. Rights Described**. AHS shall permit employees to be represented during investigatory meetings consistent with the principles established by the United States Supreme Court in the matter *Weingarten vs. NLRB*, as modified by the courts and the NLRB.
- C. Failure to Grant Weingarten Rights. If an employee is denied Weingarten Rights during an investigatory meeting, the Employer must hold an additional meeting in which the employee is provided such rights and no disciplinary action shall take place until after the meeting is held.

425. **Implementation**.

A. Counting Disciplinary Actions Given Prior to Implementation.

Employees will be transitioned over to the new disciplinary system on the following scale:

Old Progressive Discipline Step

Minor suspension (under 6 days)
Major Suspension (6 days and above)

is considered to be at the level of a is considered to be at the level of a

New Disciplinary Step Reminder One Reminder Two

Employees with pending letters for suspension at the time of implementation will be brought over into the new disciplinary process for the appropriate reminder. Employees awaiting Skelly hearings for termination at the time of implementation will be processed under the old system.

B. Implementation, Communication and Monitoring Committee. The parties agree that implementation, communication and monitoring the program is crucial to the program's success. A joint labor management team made up of no more than three general unit members and three RN unit members and no more than six management representatives will develop implementation plans including a timetable and communications to both supervisors/managers and employees. Union members will be given the requisite release time to attend the committee meetings. The committee will also monitor the program to keep it on track. The committee will have two months to implement the program and shall meet no less than once per week for whole days for this purpose.

Section 31.2 Personnel Files.

426. **Review of Electronic Personnel (H.R.) Files.** An employee, alone or accompanied by a Union Representative, shall have the right to review his/her personnel (H.R.) file or authorize his/her Union Representative in writing to conduct such a review. Upon presentation of a written authorization signed by the employee the Union Representative may request a copy of the employee's personnel record. AHS shall provide one copy of the record without charge. AHS may verify any written authorization. The Union's access to employee records shall be for good cause only. Third party reference material shall not be made available. Such inspections shall be arranged in advance with Human Resources.

427. Placement and Removal of Disciplinary Material in Personnel (H.R.)

File. No disciplinary material shall be inserted in an employee's personnel (H.R.) file without his/her prior notice. Discipline will be removed from an employee's official personnel (H.R.) file upon request of the employee after two (2) years from the date of the Skelly Decision or Settlement Agreement. All requests must be presented in writing to the CNE/Department Manager or Designee. Provided that no discipline

of a similar nature has taken place for two years, failure of the Employee to have the discipline removed does not grant permission for AHS to continue to utilize the materials in subsequent actions; materials that are greater than two years old are considered stale and unusable. This does not apply to disciplines for patient abuse.

ARTICLE 32. GRIEVANCE AND ARBITRATION

- 428. **Purpose and Definitions.** The purpose of the Grievance Procedure is to resolve disputes as expeditiously as possible. If an employee or the Union has a grievance or complaint, it shall be taken up in the manner set forth in this paragraph. References to an AHS manager or officer shall include his/her designee. A grievance is an allegation by an employee, group of employees or the Union that AHS has violated written AHS policies and procedures or interpretation or application of a provision of this MOU provided that the issue is within the scope of representation as defined in Government Code Section 3504.
- 429. **STEP 1. Informal Meeting with Supervisor.** As a preliminary step, the employee shall first confer with his/her supervisor, or other appropriate manager, to attempt to resolve the matter prior to filing a written grievance. If the matter is not resolved pursuant to this informal meeting, or if the supervisor/manager refuses to meet informally, a written grievance may be initiated at Step 2, as provided below. No grievance shall be processed unless the employee or Union has attempted to meet with and/or notified the supervisor/manager. This preliminary step shall not apply to Union Grievances under Paragraph 437.
- 430. **STEP 2. Submission of Written Grievance to Department Director/Manager**. A grievance by an employee or groups of employees that remains unresolved after the informal meeting is to be submitted in writing to the Department Director/Manager, with a copy to Labor Relations, within sixty (60) calendar days of the date upon which the grievant(s) or the Union knew the facts that gave rise to the grievance. The grievance shall state:
- 431. The section of the MOU or written policy or procedure violated;
- **A.** The detailed facts upon which it is based;
- **B.** The remedy that is sought;
- **C.** The date of the informal meeting with the supervisor/manager.
 - 432. Upon receipt of a Step 2 grievance, the Department Director/Manager or administrative management representative shall meet with the grievant(s) and the Union Shop Steward and/or Union Representative within ten (10) calendar days of the receipt of the grievance. The AHS

senior operational or administrative management representative shall respond to the Step 2 grievance in writing within seven (7) calendar days of the Step 2 meeting. If the AHS senior operational or administrative management denies the requested remedy, the Union may appeal the matter to Step 3 within ten (10) calendar days of receipt of the written Step 2 response or, if there is no response, within twenty two (22) calendar days of the filing of the grievance at Step 2, the grievance shall automatically advance to Step 3.

- 433. **STEP 3. Meeting with the CAO**. Within ten (10) calendar days of receiving the request, there shall be a Step 3 meeting with the CAO or his/her designee, provided that any designee shall not be the same senior operational or administrative management representative who heard the grievance at Step 2. AHS shall provide the Union with its final written response within ten (10) days of the conclusion of the Step 3 meeting. If the grievance is not settled, within thirty (30) days of the written Step 3 response either party may request in writing that the matter be referred to Step 4, Arbitration.
- 434. **STEP 4. Arbitration**. The arbitrator will be selected by representatives of AHS and the Union. AHS and the Union shall each pay one-half (1/2) of the costs of arbitration, including the fees of the arbitrator and other expenses of the arbitration proceeding, including a reporter, but not including compensation of costs of representation, advocacy or witnesses for either party.
- 435. **Union Grievances**. Grievances by the Union under Paragraphs 6, 7, or 8 of this MOU, Recognition, may be filed at Step 3 of the Grievance procedure.
- 436. **Time Limits**. Time Limits. The time limits established in the grievance procedure may only be waived by the mutual written agreement of the parties. No grievance or complaint shall be considered unless it has first been presented in writing at Step 2 within sixty (60) calendar days of the date upon which the grievant or the Union knew, or with reasonable diligence, ought to have known of the facts that gave rise to the grievance, and no grievance shall be submitted to arbitration unless a written demand to arbitrate (submission to Step 4) is presented within thirty (30) days of the final Step 3 response. On no account shall any grievance include a claim for money relief for more than one hundred and twenty (120) days prior to the date of the grievance. With the exception of Step 4, if AHS fails to adhere to the time limits set forth in the Grievance Procedure, the grievance will be automatically advanced to the next step.

- 437. A monthly report of pending Step 2, Step 3 and Step 4 grievances shall be issued by Labor Relations to the affected Union and the Chief of Human Resources.
- 438. **Authority Of Arbitrator**. The arbitrator's award shall be final and binding on the parties.

The arbitrator's authority shall be limited to the interpretation and application of specific provisions of this MOU or written AHS policies and procedures, and he/she shall have no power to add to, to subtract from or to change any of the terms or provisions of this MOU. The award shall be based upon the joint submission agreement of the parties, or in the absence of an agreed submission, the questions raised by the parties in respect to the specific interpretation and application of the Agreement.

- 439. **Disciplinary Actions**. Appeals of disciplinary actions are covered under Article 31.
- 440. To expedite arbitrations and therefore speed justice for both the Union's members and AHS, the Union agrees to establish a panel within Local 1021 to screen what grievances and disciplinary actions move forward to arbitration.

ARTICLE 33. SUBCONTRACTING

- 441. **Subcontracting**. The Union recognizes that the Employer has the obligation to provide effective health care in as efficient a manner as possible. The Employer recognizes that the Union has the obligation to protect the rights of Union members.
- 442. AHS reserves the right to meet immediate day-to-day operational needs by contracting for services, for example, through registry, temporary services, and similar temporary health agencies.
- 443. AHS agrees that it will not subcontract bargaining unit work without the agreement of the Union.
- 444. Notwithstanding the above, AHS can, within reasonable discretion, subcontract out new lines of service that would normally be staffed with bargaining unit titles under the following two such subcontracting circumstances:
- (1) Contracting out a service where there is a lead time longer than six months. In this case all the positions would be posted and positions would be filled pursuant to Article 27. Those positions that are not filled through that process would be contracted out.

(2) Contract out a service where the lead time is less than 6 months and there are no available staff. In this case, the positions would be included in the subcontract.

The six (6) month lead time shall be measured from the time the decision is made to pursue the new line of service by the CEO, or his/her designee, or the Board of Trustees. If the Union does not respond within fourteen (14) days of notification, the failure to respond shall be understood as a waiver of its right to contest the subcontracting. If the Union does respond within the 14 day period, the parties will meet for up to 30 calendar days from the date of the Union's response to discuss the issues. AHS may move forward with the subcontract after the 30 day period and if the Union contends that AHS violated Paragraph 443 above, that alleged violation shall be subject to the grievance and arbitration procedure.

445. The intention to subcontract will be noticed to the union and the contract will last no longer than two years from the execution of the contract unless AHS and SEIU agree to an extension. After two years, AHS has the option of discontinuing the service or bringing the service in house and staffing it with bargaining unit employees. Under no circumstance shall any such subcontract result in the layoff of any bargaining unit employees without agreement between AHS and the Union. The Union and AHS shall meet in the Workforce Planning Committee quarterly to review the matter during the two (2) year period. The parties will meet concerning reasonable training through the SEIU Education Fund or other reasonable means for employees interested in any new positions created if the service is brought in house. Such training shall be offered during the two (2) year period in which the service is contracted out. Nothing herein shall preclude AHS from continuing to subcontract such services to the extent they are currently being subcontracted on the effective date of this MOU (August 20, 2000).

ARTICLE 34. SAFETY

- 446. **Goals And Functions**. It is the responsibility of AHS to maintain a safe working environment. AHS will conduct and maintain facilities (owned or leased) in accordance with standards established by the State Division of Occupational Safety and Health and in compliance with Occupational Safety and Health Act other applicable safety and health regulations and the Safety Committee. .
- 447. **AHS Safety Committee** AHS and the union shall establish a Safety Committee to review and insure compliance with the safety standards and plans set forth in this contract, with the assessment and plans performed by AHS safety consultants and with other safety measures the committee agrees to.

- A. The mutual goal of the committee is to review safety issues raised by the Union, make recommendations on security measures, security personnel, access to patient areas, training on both physical and psychological deescalation, other training and other general patient and employee security concerns.
- **B.** Frequency Of Meetings. During the first six (6) months following ratification of this MOU, the Committee shall meet on a twice monthly basis for at least four hours in duration. After the first six months, the Committee shall meet on a monthly basis. The Committee may meet more frequently or longer by mutual agreement
- C. The Committee shall consist of not more than 12 members 6 union-designated members: 2 from Highland, 2 from Fairmont, 1 from John George, and 1 from the free standing clinics, and 6 AHS designated members, 5 of whom shall be members of management from these respective locations and one of whom will be a member of the Executive Strategy Council. The Union designated members of the Committee may invite a representative of the Union to attend the meetings as an observer, and AHS may invite members of the AHS safety staff and either party can invite outside safety consultants to attend as guests.
- **D. Orientation/Training**. AHS will provide orientation/training to the members of the Safety Committee on the current safety plans, on the assessment or plans created by AHS safety consultants, on the security personnel and on compliance with the measures set forth in this contract.
- **E.** Release Time. Full-time or part-time employees who have been formally designated as Union safety committee representatives pursuant to Paragraph C above shall carry out their duties under this Section on AHS time, provided, however, that the employee shall only be granted paid release time for meetings during those hours when the employee would have been regularly scheduled to work.
- **F. Cal/OSHA Log**. AHS will prepare and circulate one (1) copy of the AHS Cal/OSHA log to SEIU on a quarterly basis. These reports will also be made available to the Safety Committee, and will be posted on departmental bulletin boards.
- G. The parties agree that the Workplace Safety Guidelines outlined in paragraph 450 and safety plans may need to vary or be amended depending upon the opening/closing of locations, new building codes, state legislation regarding acute care or SNF safety measures etc. It is the intent of AHS to comply with the Guidelines outlined in paragraph 450 upon ratification of the contract, and for the Safety Committee to continue to review and assess the effectiveness of these measures, and where appropriate, make recommendations to add to or alter them.

448. Safe Patient Handling Program

AHS will implement a Safe Patient Handling Program in all appropriate units by November 1, 2017. That Program will include the following:

- A. A written Patient Protection and Health Care Worker Back and Musculoskeletal Injury Prevention Plan and safe patient handling policy in accordance with California Labor Code Section 6403.5; and
- **B.** The designation of three (3) clinical staff with demonstrated lift competency per shift, per unit; and
- **C.** Require proper use of available lift equipment; and
- **D.** Timely repairs of and preventative maintenance on lift equipment; and
- **E.** Powered patient transfer and/or lifting devices will be made available to all appropriate units by January 1, 2018; and
- **F.** Training to be completed for appropriate employees by December 31, 2017; and
- **G.** Unit-specific new hire orientation, which includes safe lifting practices and proper use of lift equipment for appropriate employees; and
- **H.** Annual competency reviews for appropriate employees, which include remedial safe lifting practices and proper use of lift equipment training; and
- I. AHS will upon request meet with Local 1021 and, up to two bargaining unit members designated by Local 1021, to review the progress of implementing this provision and to discuss the need for any additional lifting assistance that may be required for specific units on specific shifts. AHS will, upon request, provide Local 1021 with information concerning any issues of ongoing concern.
 - 449. **Workplace Violence Guidelines** AHS shall ensure compliance with AHS' workplace violence guidelines. AHS will initiate strong violence and abuse prevention programs including:
- A. AHS will ensure that all employees receive Crisis Prevention Training. Certified CPI instructors will schedule and provide training based on assessment of needs high, medium, low. Annual refresher training will also be provided and documented. AHS will also implement active shooter training and education.

- **B.** AHS will report any injury or illness stemming from workplace safety or workplace violence to the appropriate agencies i.e., CAL-OSHA, Dept of Health, etc;
- **C.** AHS will provide the assaulted employees(s) with medical and psychological services.
- **D.** AHS will immediately develop and implement policies and procedures relating to the detection, removal, storage and disposition of any weapons or dangerous instruments found on patients, family members, visitors or others;
- E. AHS will provide security cameras that are monitored 24/7 and other surveillance of John George Psychiatric Hospital, Fairmont Hospital and clinic entrances and exits including all parking areas. Upon request, AHS will provide escorts to cars and physical protection to workers. Additional cameras will be added at JGPP as well as additional lighting for the parking lots.
- **F.** If a visitor or family member at any facility becomes abusive or violent, the Sheriff's Department or security personnel will remove them straightaway;
- **G.** AHS will increase random security patrols of the SNF unit and add a camera in the SNF lounge area and curved mirrors in hallways as well as duress alarms where necessary if the Safety Committee thinks it will be of benefit.
- **H.** AHS will assure that all employees have the right to police protection (call 911) when requested if an assault is being/has been committed. AHS will support the employee in this endeavor and throughout the police/court process;
- I. Assure that all affected employees are provided with copies upon their request of any documents relating to any incident of violence that affects them whether as victims or witnesses of the incident;
- J. One additional security guard in PES will be added to the schedule during the four hour block of time when PES has the most patients.
- **K.** AHS will issue a statement thanking SEIU for bringing safety concerns to the attention of management.
- L. Staffing: If a patient is at any AHS facility with a history of violence or on a 5150 the attending physician or psychiatrist can determine to staff that patient with 1:1 or 2:1, including during transports, with recommendation from the appropriate nursing personnel, who in turn will take input from all affected unit staff. In the event there is a disagreement about

appropriate staffing levels for such patients, nursing staff will escalate the dispute to the unit manager and above.

Μ. Fairmont B-2. The parties recognize that the workplace safety situation at B-2 at Fairmont is complex and critical. AHS agrees to prioritize the issues there, including assuring that the employees who work there receive CPI and other appropriate training to assure that they are prepared to care for the patients appropriately. AHS will work with the union designated representatives immediately and in an ongoing basis to insure that the safety of the patients and workers is not continually put at risk. In addition to a sub-committee of the Safety Committee that will create a Specialized Code Grey and other long-term protocols for violent situation, AHS agrees in the interim to staff Fairmont with a Harm Reduction Team. In addition, any staff assaulted on the job will be offered a different patient load starting the next scheduled shift for one month so they do not have to care for the patient who assaulted them. In addition to the work of the Fairmont Subcommittee, AHS human resources leadership will assess whether the work performed in B-2 is more complex and therefore warrants a differential in compensation.

ARTICLE 35. SOCIAL SERVICES CASELOADS

MEDICAL SOCIAL WORKERS

450. <u>Service/Program</u> <u>Effective Caseload Size</u>

Inpatient Services Caseload of 18

ER Caseload of 8

Outpatient Services Caseload of 8

Skilled Nursing Workload consistent with applicable

law (Title 42)

Acute Rehab Unit Caseload of 20

PSYCHIATRIC SOCIAL WORKERS

Caseload of 8 Caseload of 9 Caseload of 10 Caseload of 12 3 Groups/Days 1 Group/Day No Groups

Psych Social Worker/PES Caseload of 10

Outpatient Psych Caseload of 24

Substance Abuse Caseload of 25

Sexual Assault Caseload of 50

Domestic Violence Caseload of 50

It is the practice and policy of Alameda County Medical Center Department of Medical Social Services that when workers are absent on approved leave for five or more consecutive workdays, they shall be removed from assignment rotation during the period of their absence.

The Department of Medical Social Services will prepare a report regarding current cases with the number of assigned workers and forward such report to the Chief Operating Officer and the Union twice a year. The report shall include, but not be limited to, the following elements:

- **A.** Number of cases assigned by program
- **B.** Number of case-carrying Medical Social Workers by program
- **C.** Personnel changes that may affect case assignments such as resignations, individuals on leave, etc.

Any proposed changes in the effective caseload size or creations of new categories shall be subject to meet and confer.

REHABILITATION COUNSELORS:

For full time therapists who are employed as Rehabilitation Counselors in AHS Outpatient Psychiatric Services, Staff will be assigned a caseload standard of 24 service units.

- i) One unit of service is defined as one group session.
- ii) For patients that are enrolled in the Partial Hospitalization program, one client is defined as one unit of service.
- iii) For patients that are enrolled in the Outpatient Clinic, one client is defined as .66 unit of service.
- iv) For part-time therapists, the service standard will be prorated based on hours worked.
 - 451. It is the intent of AHS to maintain these levels through the term of the agreement. In the event of regulatory changes or layoffs that affect the services provided by this work unit, the parties will meet and confer to consider changes in these standards.

ARTICLE 36. SAVINGS CLAUSE

452. If any provision of this Memorandum of Understanding shall be held invalid by operation of law or by any court of competent jurisdiction, or if compliance with or enforcement of any provision shall be restrained by any tribunal, the remainder of this Memorandum of Understanding shall not be affected thereby, and the parties shall enter into negotiation for the sole purpose of arriving at a mutually satisfactory replacement for such provision.

ARTICLE 37. ENACTMENT

- 453. It is agreed that this MOU shall be jointly submitted to the AHS Board of Trustees. Upon approval, the Board shall adopt this Memorandum of Understanding which shall thereafter become binding on AHS.
- 454. Within ninety (90) days of the ratification of the MOU, the Union and AHS management shall conduct joint training(s) on interpretation of current and new MOU language for SEIU 1021 shop stewards, Chapter Officers, 1021 members designated by the Union, HR, Payroll and Labor Relations managers, Department Supervisors and managers and other relevant management staff designated by AHS management.

The Union and AHS management will meet prior to the designated training(s) to discuss the number of trainings, times and places with the understanding that said training should be convenient and accessible for all shifts. In addition, all training materials, agenda, presentations, panels will be discussed and agreed to in advance of any training.

ARTICLE 38. NO STRIKE, NO LOCKOUT

- 455. During the term of this Agreement, SEIU, its members and representatives agree that it and they will not engage in, authorize, or sanction a strike, stoppage of work, or withdrawal of services.
- 456. AHS will not lockout employees during the term of this Memorandum of Understanding.

ARTICLE 39. SCOPE OF AGREEMENT

457. Except as otherwise specifically provided herein, this Memorandum of Understanding fully and completely incorporates the understanding of the parties hereto regarding the provisions contained in this MOU. Neither party shall, during the term of this Memorandum of Understanding, demand any change herein, provided that nothing herein shall prohibit the parties from changing the terms of the Memorandum of Understanding by mutual agreement.

ARTICLE 40 TERM OF MEMORANDUM

This Memorandum of Understanding shall become effective April 1, 2017 and shall remain in full effect to and including March 31, 2020.		
SIGNED AND ENTERED INTO	THIS DAY OF,	
FOR AHS:		
Jeanette Louden-Corbett Chief Human Resources Officer	Richard J. Dodson Labor Relations Director	

FOR LOCAL 1021, SEIU:

John Stead-Mendez, Executive Director	
Briann Badelle, Social Services	Derrick Boutte, EVS
Helen Chu, Dietary	Mary Coughlin, Winton Wellness
Jo Fox, Physical Therapy	Robin Grear, Dietary
Zhonnet Harper, Patient Navigator	Georgia Kilgore, EVS
Charmi McCray, Emergency Dept	Taisha McCuloch, Fairmont SNF
Lisa Mills, Winton Wellness	Wanda Morgan, Fairmont Pt. Services
Tugi Mrithaa, Fairmont SNF	Michael Murray, Respiratory Services
Charlotte Silver, Clinical Laboratory	Willie Sims, Medical Surgical
Rudy Sloan, John George Psychiatric Pavilion	Eleanor Taylor, ICU
Patricia Yanez-Medrano, Eastmont Wellness Center	

Appendix A

Group 1: Licensed or Degreed Classifications

Group 2: Paraprofessionals, Licensed or Certified Classifications

Group 3: Unlicensed, Non-Certified, Non-Degreed Classifications

All classifications may have SAN rates per Paragraph 206, Section 15.1

Job Classification	Group
Accountant I	One
Accountant II	One
Acupuncturist	One
Audiologist	One
Certified Diabetic Educator	One
Clinical Lab Scientist I	One
Clinical Lab Scientist II	One
Clinical Lab Scientist III	One
Clinical Lab Scientist, Trainee	One
Clinical Pharmacist Specialist	One
Clinical Pharmacist, Transitional Care	One
Clinical Psychologist	One
Clinical Research Associate	One
Clinical Social Worker	One
Dietitian I	One
Dietitian II	One
Health Educator I	One
Health Educator II	One
Health Educator III	One
Histotechnologist	One
Lead Occupational Therapist	One
Marriage/Fam Child Couns I	One
Marriage/Fam Child Couns II	One
Medical Social Worker I	One
Medical Social Worker I	One
Medical Social Worker II	One
Nutritionist	One
Nutritionist (Bilingual)	One
Occupational Therapist I	One
Occupational Therapist II	One
Pharmacist	One
Pharmacy Systems Analyst/Pharmacist	One
Physical Therapist I	One
Physical Therapist II	One
Programmer Analyst	One
Programmer I	One
Programmer II	One

D 1'4' C '1W 1 I	^
Psychiatric Social Worker I	One
Psychiatric Social Worker II	One
Recreation Therapist I	One
Rehabilitation Counselor I	One
Rehabilitation Counselor II	One
Social Worker I	One
Social Worker II	One
Social Worker III	One
Social Worker, Palliative Care	One
Speech Pathologist I	One
Speech Pathologist II	One
Vascular Technologist	One
Activity Therapist	Two
Anesthesia Technician	Two
Cardiac Sonographer I	Two
Cardiac Sonographer II	Two
Cardiovascular Technician I	Two
Cardiovascular Technician II	Two
Cardiovascular Technician II Registered	Two
Cardiovascular Tech-Invasive Specialist	Two
Central Sterile Processing Tech	Two
Certified Radiologic Tech-Invasive Specialist	Two
Dental Assistant	Two
Dental Hygienist	Two
Electrocardiograph Tech	Two
Electroencephalograph Tech I	Two
Electroencephalograph Tech II	Two
Emergency Department Technician	Two
HIM Technician I	Two
HIM Technician II	Two
HIM Technician III	Two
Laboratory Assistant I	Two
Laboratory Assistant II	Two
Laboratory Assistant III	Two
Lactation Consultant	Two
Licensed Vocational Nurse	Two
LVN IV Certified	Two
LVN IV Certified - 12 Hr	Two
VN IV Certified - 12 Hr 2.5%	Two
Mammo/Quality Assurance Tech	Two
Medical Assistant	Two
Medical Clerk	Two
Medical Clerk - 12 Hr	Two
Medical Clerk - 12 Hr 2.5%	Two
MRI Tech	Two
Nuclear Medicine Technologist	Two
Tractour Modforno Toolinologist	1 44 ()

Nutrition Assistant	Two
Occupational Therapy Assistant	Two
Operating Room Biller	Two
Patient Navigator	Two
Pharmacy Technician	Two
Physical Therapy Assistant	Two
Psychiatric Technician	Two
Pulmonary Function Tech	Two
Pulmonary Function Tech - 12 Hr	Two
Radiology Technologist I	Two
Radiology Technologist II	Two
Radiology Technologist III	Two
Radiology Technologist IV	Two
Regist Respiratory Therapist	Two
Regist Respiratory Therapist - 12 Hr	Two
Respiratory Care Pract I	Two
Respiratory Care Pract II	Two
Respiratory Care Pract II - 12 Hr	Two
Senior Respiratory Care Pract	Two
Senior Respiratory Care Pract - 12 Hr	Two
Sonographer I	Two
Sonographer II	Two
Sonographer III	Two
Surgical Technician	Two
Telemetry Monitor Technician	Two
Account Clerk I	Three
Account Clerk II	Three
	Three
Accounting Specialist Accounts Payable Clerk I	Three
•	Three
Accounts Payable Clerk II Administrative Assistant	
	Three
Assistant Cook	Three
Billing Technician I	Three
Billing Technician II	Three
Billing Technician III	Three
Buyer I	Three
Buyer II	Three
Central Supply Technician I	Three
Central Supply Technician II	Three
Central Supply Technician III	Three
Clerk I	Three
Clerk II	Three
Clerk Intermittent I (SAN)	Three
Clerk Intermittent II	Three
Community Outreach Worker	Three
Computer Operator I	Three

Computer Operator II Three Cook Three Credentials Specialist Three Data Entry Operator Three Data Input Clerk Three Data Processing Tech I Three Data Processing Tech II Three Diet Clerk Three Eligibility Clerk Three Eligibility Clerk (Bilingual) Three Eligibility Specialist I Three Eligibility Specialist I (Bilingual) Three Eligibility Specialist II Three Eligibility Specialist II (Bilingual) Three Eligibility Specialist III Three Food Service Worker Three Gardener I Three Gardener I Three Gardener II Three Health Services Trainee Three Hospital Maintenance Porter Three Housekeeping Worker Three Information Systems Tech I Three Information Systems Tech II Three Inhalation Therapy Aide Three Interpreter Svcs Dispatcher Three Laboratory Technician Three Laundry Service Worker Three Lead Clerk Three Three Lead Janitor Lead Medical Transcriptionist Three Library Assistant I Three Library Assistant II Three Library Clerk II Three Materials Management Technician I Three Materials Management Technician II Three Three Materials Management Technician III Medical Records Technician Three Medical Transcriptionist Three Medical Translator I Three Medical Translator II Three Med Translator/Interpreter III Three Mental Health Specialist I Three Mental Health Specialist II Three Mental Health Specialist III Three Messenger Three

Morgue Attendant	Three
Nursing Assistant	Three
Nursing Assistant - 12 Hr	Three
Nursing Assistant - 12 Hr 2.5%	Three
Occupational Therapy Aide	Three
Orthopedic Technician	Three
Panel Management Coordinator	Three
Patient Care Access Coordinator	Three
Patient Care Access Coordinator (Bilingual)	Three
Patient Services Coordinator	Three
Patient Services Tech I	Three
Patient Services Tech II	Three
Patient Services Tech III	Three
Payroll Administrator	Three
Payroll Records Clerk	Three
Physical Therapy Aide	Three
Programming Technician I	Three
Programming Technician II	Three
Public Health Nursing Assistant	Three
Recreation Assistant	Three
Sanitation Assistant	Three
Secretary I	Three
Senior Food Service Worker	Three
Senior Hospital Maint Porter	Three
Specialist Clerk	Three
Specialist Clerk (Bilingual)	Three
Stenographer I	Three
Stenographer II	Three
Substance Abuse Counselor	Three
Supply Clerk I	Three
Supply Clerk II	Three
Supply Coordinator, Perioperative Services	Three
Switchboard Operator	Three
Transcriptionist	Three
Transportation Program Worker	Three
Transportation Worker	Three
Vocational Services Spec II	Three
1 .	

Appendix B Wage Scales

APPENDIX C Agency Shop Confidential Exclusions

All present and future clerical positions assigned to the Human Resources Department.

APPENDIX D Hours of Work — Twelve (12) Hour Shift

Eligible Classifications in the Nursing Department

Specialist Clerks

Respiratory Care Practitioner I

Respiratory Care Practitioner II (includes new RRT class)

Inhalation Therapy Aide

Mental Health Specialist I

Mental Health Specialist II

Mental Health Specialist III

Nursing Assistant

Licensed Vocational Nurse (including IV certified classification)

Surgical Technician

Medical Clerks

Psychiatric Technician (new classification)

APPENDIX E DOMESTIC PARTNER DEFINED

A "domestic partnership shall exist between two (2) persons, one (1) of whom is an employee of AHS, covered by this Memorandum of Understanding, regardless of their gender and each of them shall be the "domestic partner" of the other if they both complete, sign, and cause to be filed with AHS an "Affidavit of Domestic Partnership" attesting to the following:

- **A.** The two (2) parties reside together and share the common necessities of life;
- **B.** The two (2) parties are not married to anyone; eighteen years or older; not related by blood closer than would bar marriage in the State of California; and mentally competent to consent to contract;
- C. The two (2) parties declare that they are each other's sole domestic partner and they are responsible for their common welfare;
- **D.** The two (2) parties agree to notify AHS if there is a change of circumstances attested to the affidavit;
- **E.** The two (2) parties affirm, under penalty of perjury, that the assertions in the affidavit are true to the best of their knowledge.

Termination. A member of a domestic partnership may end said relationship by filing a statement with AHS. In the statement, the person filing must affirm, under penalty of perjury, that 1) the partnership is terminated, and 2) a copy of the termination statement has been mailed to the other partner.

<u>New Statements of Domestic Partnership.</u> No person who has filed an affidavit of domestic partnership may file another such affidavit until six (6) months after a statement of termination of the previous partnership has been filed with AHS.

APPENDIX F

Waiting Periods for Flexibly Staffed Classes (to be treated as one classification)

Six (6) Months

Clerk II - Clerk I

Billing Technician I — Clerk II

Computer Operator I — Computer Tech Data Processing Technician II - Data Processing Technician I

Dietician II - Dietician I

Electroencephalograph Technician II - Electroencephalograph Technician I

Library Clerk II — Library Clerk I

Medical Translator II — Medical Translator I

Public Health Nursing Assistant II — Public Health Nursing Assistant I

Respiratory Care Practitioner II — Respiratory Care Practitioner I

Social Worker II — Social Worker I

Transcriptionist — Clerk II

Transcriptionist — Stenographer

One (1) Year

Accountant - Accountant Auditor Billing Technical II - Billing Technician I

Buyer II - Buyer I

Cardiovascular Technician II - Cardiovascular Technician I

Central Supply Technician II - Central Supply Technician I

Clinical Laboratory Technologist II - Clinical Laboratory Technologist I

Financial Services Specialist II — Financial Services Specialist I

Health Educator II — Health Educator I

Information System Technician II - Information System Technician I

Laboratory Assistant II - Laboratory Assistant I

Librarian II - Librarian I

Library Assistant II — Library Assistant I

Marriage, Family and Child Counselor II — Marriage, Family and Child Counselor I

Medical Social Worker II — Medical Social Worker I

Mental Health Specialist II — Mental Health Specialist I

Network Services Analyst II — Network Services Analyst I

Network Support Technician II — Network Support Technician I

Nutrition Assistant II — Nutrition Assistant I

Occupational Therapist II — Occupational Therapist I

Patient Services Technician II — Patient Services Technician I

Physical Therapist II — Physical Therapist I

Psychiatric Social Worker II — Psychiatric Social Worker I

Rehabilitation Counselor II — Rehabilitation Counselor I

Software Analyst I — Software Analyst Trainee Speech Pathologist II — Speech Pathologist I

Other titles

Any Respiratory Care Practitioner who is or becomes registered will be moved automatically up to Registered Respiratory Therapist.

APPENDIX G Special Pay Provisions

- a) Barber Duties at Skilled Nursing Facility (SNF). The current Nursing Assistant, assigned to barber duties, shall continue to be paid an additional 15% above the employee's regular straight time hourly rate of pay during the term of this Memorandum of Understanding, providing the employee remains duly licensed to perform such duties.
- **Licensed Vocational Nurses or Licensed Vocational Nurses Per Diem** previously paid 5% in the absence of a Clinical Nurse, or others assigned under this provision will now be compensated under Paragraph 234, Premium Conditions Lead/Charge Differential.
- c) Lead Clerks, when assigned to John George Psychiatric Pavilion and assigned and performing nursing ward clerk duties, and Medical Clerks, when assigned and performing nursing ward clerk duties, shall receive an additional 5 percent compensation. (Formerly Alameda County Salary Ordinance 3-12.27). It is the intention of the AHS to meet and confer regarding the potential reclassification of these positions within 60 days of the ratification of this contract.
- **d) Pharmacist in Charge.** Employees performing or assigned as the "Pharmacist in Charge" will be compensated under Paragraph 234. Premium Conditions Lead/Charge Differential.
- e) Not to exceed one person occupying the position of **Clinical Psychologist**, requiring a "Forensic Specialty" approved by the Civil Service Commission, when assigned to regularly serve as the "expert witness" in the Department of Mental Health Services court processing, shall receive an additional ten percent compensation.

Side letter of Agreement #1

Between AHS and SEIU Local 1021

Major Medical Supplemental Paid Sick Leave

1. Section 6.4.J (now Paragraph 147) of the SEIU Memorandum of Understanding (August 20, 2000 — August 17, 2003) carried forward the provision that employees who as of June 25, 1979, had completed the equivalent of 130 pay periods of continuous employment were eligible for major medical supplemental paid sick leave. The maximum aggregate lifetime eligibility for major medical supplemental paid sick leave is forty-four (44) days (352 hours). The following employees covered by this Memorandum of Understanding remain eligible for this leave based on the criteria detailed below:

Ica Anderson Pilling Technician II

Joe Anderson, Billing Technician II	330 hours
Eugene Caldwell, Hospital Maintenance Porter	330 hours
Laurie Gamier, Eligibility Specialist II	152.55 hours
Dorothy Hicks, LVN	330 hours
Dolores Jacobs, Secretary I	330 hours
Beverly Jew, Pharmacy Technician	352 hours
Roxanna Labrador, Eligibility Clerk	330 hours
Lillie Malone, Dental Assistant	330 hours
Alvina Martinez, Medical Clerk	.04 hours Resigned 10/30/05
Donald Mc Andrews, Housekeeping Worker	330 hours
James Morrill, Pharmacist	352 hours
Willie Perkins, Medical Clerk	320 hours
Deloria Smith, Housekeeping Worker	330 hours
Constance Ward, Nutritionist	330 hours

220 hours

2. The Department Manager or designee in his/her sole discretion, may grant major medical supplemental paid sick leave in those instances in which:

- 3. The employee exhausted paid cumulative PTO and extended sick leave entitlement accrued pursuant to Article 11 hereof;
- 4. The employee's absence is caused by a serious injury or illness regarding prolonged absence from work;
- 5. The work or duties of the employee requesting such paid leave are being performed by others in the employees work unit and another person has not been hired or assigned to the work unit to perform such duties.
- 6. The injury or illness was not incurred in the course of employment; and
- 7. The employee has not incurred a break in service subsequent to June 24, 1979.
- 8. The Department Manager or designee's determination to deny major medical supplemental paid sick leave shall be final and non-grievable.

Side Letter of Understanding #2 Plan for Reduction in Force

Information	Projected effective	e date of layoff:	Date of Plan Submission
	Affect	ed Cost Centers	
Cost Center	Unit Name	Unit Manager	Manager Submitting Justification
	Af	fected Titles	
Title	FTE	Name	Seniority List for Title Attached:
	Pre	-Layoff Actions	
shifts which repea			g the number of hours or The repeating hours or shifts
Please list all the	probationary employees t	to be kept in the unit and	why.
Please project all filled:	the positions that will be	come open in next six mo	onths that will have to be
Title 1	Name of Incumbent R	eason for Leaving	FTE
•	each position above why idered if he/she applied.	a laid off employee coul	d not be placed in position or
	•	Justification	
point. What fundi What functions ar any? Have any of these	ng alternatives have been te laid off positions perfo	n explored? rming and who will do re nged in the last two years	emaining functions if there are s? What happened and why?
Signature of Mana	ager		
		Doto	

Side Letter of Understanding #3 Re: ACERA Re-opener

At AHS's request, the Union agrees to meet and confer with AHS over possible changes to the ACERA plan for future employees.

AHS shall provide the Union with a minimum 120 days notice prior to making any decision about the possible changes;

No changes can be put into effect unless there is agreement between AHS and a majority of AHS employees.

For the purposes of this Letter of Understanding, Article 22 of the Memorandum of Understanding between AHS and the Union shall be suspended and not apply. Prior to suspension of this section the Union and Management will engage in joint discussion with the HR Committee of the Board of Trustees, participate in mediation, and the Union will give 30 days notice to AHS prior to exercise of the right to strike.

For SEIU:	For AHS:	
Date:	Date:	

Side Letter of Understanding # 4 Weekend Shift Only Positions- Pilot Program at John George Psychiatric Pavilion

- 1. Eligibility: The program is available to all LVNs and LPTs who have completed Hospital and Department orientation. The final decision as to what areas the program is offered shall be at the reasonable discretion of the JGPP Director of Nursing.
- 2. Availability: Each manager/director will determine the number of Weekend Plan commitments available in their respective areas of responsibility. These positions will be posted and employees can apply through the usual process.
- 3. Weekend defined: Employees in this program will work two 12 hours weekend shifts and an extra 12 hour shift Friday or Monday of each weekend worked. Employees are to work Friday, Saturday and Sunday or Saturday, Sunday and Monday. The weekend is defined in Paragraph 228. Positions can also be .60 FTEs working only Saturday and Sunday.
- 4. Commitment: Each participant must commit to working 47 weekends per year (10 weekend shifts off per year). Those weekends off can be taken as vacation or the employee can be scheduled for an equivalent number of hours during the week without the weekend differential. These options would be by mutual agreement of the employee and manager. No other options are available. Weekend shifts are defined according to the shift differential clause. Each participant must commit to working an FTE of .60 FTE (24 hours) or greater. An employee who bids on and is awarded a .60 FTE position shall have the option of receiving the premium pay in paragraph 6 below or receive the regular weekend and shift premium pursuant to Section 15.3 and receive full-time health and welfare benefits and full-time paid time off benefits.
- 5. Duration: Each commitment will be for a minimum of 52 weeks commencing at the beginning of a pay period. The effective date of the agreement cannot precede the beginning date of the pay period in which the agreement is signed. The commitment is not automatically renewable. The decision to offer the opportunity to sign a new commitment is made by the CNE or designee and will be based upon continuing organizational need.
- 6. Incentive Differential: Staff on the Weekend Plan will receive an 11% differential for days and 22% for nights, all inclusive of shift differential for all hours meeting the commitment. Weekend differential is only paid for two 12 hour shifts per weekend. Overtime hours will be paid the overtime rate of pay pursuant to Article 16 Overtime. Staff on the Weekend Plan are eligible for all applicable differentials (except any other weekend differential or shift differential on weekends since they are included in the rates cited above) in addition to the Weekend Plan differential.
- 7. Terminating or Extending the Commitment: AHS reserves the right to terminate or modify the program in part or in whole with 45 calendar days notice to the Union and participants. Participants may elect to withdraw from the Weekend Plan and must offer two (2) calendar weeks' notice to the manager/director; the change will be effective the

next schedule. Employees who withdraw without sufficient notification may be ineligible to re-enroll in the future. Participants who fail to fulfill their commitment, for whatever reason, may not be eligible to remain in the plan. Participants who become ill on their scheduled weekend shift may work or be assigned to extra weekend shifts in order to fulfill their commitment.

- 8. Administration: A Weekend Plan must be signed by the participant and the CNE or designee prior to the commencement of the commitment. The original agreement is forwarded to Human Resources for inclusion into the participant's personnel file. The department manager/director is responsible for monitoring adherence to the plan agreement. Upon completion of the plan commitment the manager/director will assess if the employee is eligible for renewal. If employee is eligible for renewal, a new Weekend Plan must be signed for the new time period.
- 9. Parameters of Pilot. The pilot at JGPP will last one year from the date the first employee starts the schedule. The program can only be extended and/or expanded to other units of AHS by mutual agreement of the parties.
- 10. If an employee is no longer working in the weekend only position either pursuant to paragraphs 7 or 9, then the employee shall have the right of return to his/her previously held position as long as the person is not removed from the weekend only position based on failure to keep the commitment. If they are removed, they will be accommodated to the extent possible.

For SEIU:	For AHS:
Date:	Date:

Side Letter of Understanding # 5 Union Offices

AHS agrees to provide the union with offices in appropriate locations on both the Fairmont and Highland campuses after the new Highland building opens in 2013 and space becomes available. The parties shall meet at that time to discuss available space.

For SEIU:	For AHS:	
Date:	Date:	

06/18/2017
: Effective
it) Rates
Seneral Un
ocal 1021 (0
SEIU Loca

	SEIGL		C (Geriera	ווט וווט וו	ocal 1021 (General Unit) Rates Effective 00/10/201	70 100 A/	,10				
Classification - Eff 06/18/2017	Union	-	77	ო	4	ß	9	7	æ	O	Longevity
Accountant (One		, G		98	\$ 38.1471	5	5	9	· 69	
Accountant II	One	\$ 33,5332	\$ 34.9851	\$ 36.6460	\$ 38.3854	\$ 40.0840		69		· ·	\$ 40.8857
Acupuncturist	One		34	1-1	38		·	•	9	, 5	
Audiologist	One		\$ 49.7708	\$ 52.1489	\$ 54.6910	\$ 56.9182	\$ 58.0564	\$ 59.2175	, 69	, ()	
Care Management Community Health Worker	One		U U	9 (\$ 35.4981	1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1			\$ 36,2081
Care Management Community Health Worker II	One	\$ 33,1003						•		9	\$ 40.1846
Care Management Social Worker I	o O		\$ 44.1538	\$ 46.2619	8	잃	·				1 1
Care Management Social Worker II	e c	\$ 43.3237	\$ 40.3515	\$ 48.575U	\$ 50.8285	\$ 53.1844			99	·	3
Care Management Shecialist		9 2			\$ 28 074E						1
Certified Dishelic Educator			35.3542	4 47 0476	\$ 30.0743	# 57.3034	e e	6	6	6	- 1
Certified Diabetic Educator (Bilingual)		\$ 39 6338					9 6	9 0			\$ 53.0342
Certified Diabetic Educator (SAN)	o D D		1			1	>		•	÷	\$ 45 4794
Clinical Dietitian, Lead	One		\$ 42.7638				5	G	65	S	
Clinical Lab Scientist /	One	1	\$ 45.1161	\$ 47.1726	\$ 49.2433	\$ 51,4570	\$ 54.0419	\$ 56.7413	\$ 58.1598	*	
Clinical Lab Scientist ((SAN)	One	\$ 61.6494									
Clinical Lab Scientist (I	One		\$ 49.3067	\$ 51.5113	\$ 53,8962	\$ 56.2395	\$ 59.0554	\$ 62.0114	\$ 63.5614	66	
Clinical Lab Scientist (I (SAN)	One	1000	1	1		1	100		69		
Clinical Lab Scientist III	One	\$ 49.9166	\$ 52.3129	\$ 54.4804	\$ 57,1997	\$ 59.9863	\$ 62.9884	\$ 66.1319	\$ 67.7852	1 49	\$ 69.1409
Clinical Lab Scientist, Trainee	Оле							1	\$ 36.0342	69	1
Clinical Pharmacist Specialist	Опе	\$ 69.3555	\$ 72.8220	\$ 76.4617	\$ 80.3150	\$ 84,3039					\$ 85,9900
Clinical Pharmacist Specialist - Ambulatory	One	\$ 70.7021	\$ 74.2361	\$ 77.9464	\$ 81.8744		69		8	•	1
Clinical Pharmacist Specialist - Infectious Disease	Оле		ľ	1		\$ 85.9408	69	69	. 69	1	\$ 87 6596
Clinical Pharmacist Specialist (SAN)	One	\$ 81.0496									1
Clinical Pharmacist, Transitional Care	One	L	\$ 71.6080	\$ 74.4278	\$ 77,4349	\$ 80.4673					\$ 82.0767
Clinical Psychologist	Опе		co co			61.719					
Clinical Research Associate	One	37	\$ 39.2855	\$ 41.2585	\$ 43.3330		,	· ·	9	· ·	
Clinical Social Worker	One		\$ 45.3716		\$ 49.7912	\$ 52,1069	6	69	9		
Clinical Social Worker (SAN)	Опе	\$ 50.3542			1 7						1
Dietitian i	One	· 69		\$ 35.3772		\$ 38.9185	٠ -		9	9	
Dietitian I (SAN)	One	69		37	\$ 39.2427	\$ 41.2537	69	•		- ·	\$ 42.0787
Dietitian II	One		\$ 40.7274	\$ 42.6878	\$ 44.6736			•		9	
Dietitian II (SAN)	One	\$ 45.2491									\$ 46.1541
Health Educator	Que	6	\$ 28.8084		- 1		69	9	- \$		
Health Educator II	e c				\$ 37.7574	ч.			٠ ج	٠ د	- 1
The aim Educator III	al C		- 1		- 1		59		69		
Marriago/Eam Child Course! Ambulatory	e d	\$ 43,3237	5	4	49	52.106	,	,		69	
Medical Const Marker		, 0	40.4080	\$ 50.9814	- 1	- 1.	D	,		·	
Medical Social Worker I (SAN)		44 821A	# 40.340B	2 42.2842	\$ 44.104Z	\$ 46.2726		-	-		- 1
Medical Social Worker II	ole el		\$ 44 1538	\$ 46 2619	\$ 48 40R1	\$ 50 6613	u	4	¥	9	\$ 45.77B
Medical Social Worker II (SAN)	One							•	>	+	
Nutritionist	One	\$ 37.6663	San	\$ 41.2585	\$ 43,1686	\$ 45.2242	69	·	· ·	5	1
Nutritionist (Bilingual)	Оле	\$ 39.1731	\$ 40.8568	\$ 42.9088	\$ 44.8953	\$ 47.0331		()	s		1
Occupational Therapist I	one One	\$ 45.1311	\$ 47.2176			47.50	\$ 55.3919	\$ 56,4996			1
Occupational Inerapist (SAN)	olle C	2001 21 4	- 1	\$ 54.5208	- 1					SHI-	
Occupational Therapist II (SAM)	Cue		\$ 49.7708		\$ 54.6910	\$ 56.9182	\$ 58.0564	\$ 59.2175			ш
Occupational Therapist Lead	a c	\$ 55.2///	\$ 50 4057	- 17	1	£000000	000000		e		100
Pharmacist	One	S 66 5841	\$ 69 5743	\$ 74 2309			\$ 00.0102	\$ 62.0324	A	-	\$ 63.2731
Pharmacist - Night 7/7	One		100	\$ 73.2302	\$ 76.6282	\$ 80.4708					\$ 82.0001
Pharmacist (SAN)	One										
Pharmacist, Lead	One		\$ 73.7488	\$ 77.6240	\$ 81.2259	\$ 85.2990					
Pharmacy Systems Analyst/Pharmacist	One	200	1 1	Ιi			1 1	П			
Physical Therapist I (SAN)		\$ 46.0074	\$ 48.1344		\$ 52.7477		\$ 56.4675	\$ 57.5968			$^{\circ}$
Physical Therapist II		\$ 49 7759	# 52 259d	\$ 50.5795	\$ 57 A25B	\$ 61.2143	\$ 80 0503				- 1
The second secon	2 5			- 1	- 1			\$ 62.1785	3		\$ 63.4221

<u> </u>
Σ
7
$\stackrel{\sim}{\sim}$
~
3
Č
Q.
_>
7
ď
¥
Ш
O,
9
G
œ
Ŧ
7
5
ū
0
5
ď
SEIU Local 1021 (General Unit) Rates Effective 06/18/2017
4
욋
₩
÷
ŭ
ŏ
Ĭ
_
≓
띴
42

	SEIUL	J Local 1021	21 (Genera	(General Unit) Rates Effective 06/18/2017	tes Effectiv	ve 06/18/2(717				
Classification - Eff 06/18/2017	Union	-	2	က	7	w	ဖ	7	ω	G	Longevity
Physical Therapist II (SAN)	One	\$ 58,0416									R 59 2025
Psychiatric Social Worker	One		\$ 41.9167	\$ 43.6431	\$ 45.6834	\$ 48.0504					
Psychiatric Social Worker I (SAN)	One	\$ 46.2617		1							\$ 47 1869
Psychiatric Social Worker II	One		\$ 49.2760	\$ 51.8292	\$ 54.2840	\$ 56.7780					1
Psychiatric Social Worker II (SAN)	One	\$ 56.2157			- 1		11001000000				\$ 57.3400
Recreation I herapist I	One	- 1		\$ 37.6918		\$ 41.1701	- 8	9	69	69	\$ 41.9936
Renabilitation Counselor	One	- 1	\$ 41.9209	\$ 43.6473	\$ 45.6876	\$ 48.0551					
Rehabilitation Counselor II	e c	\$ 46.2662	@ 46 697E		- 1						- 1
Rehabilitation Counselor II (SAN)		- 1		# 46.0394 # 50.0430	\$ 50.3312	\$ 52.5437	-				. 1
Social Worker II		\$ 33 1003	\$ 34 BOSB	- 1		\$ 53.0568 \$ 20.3067	6	G	6	6	- 1
Social Worker II (SAN)	2 0	- 1			- 1			e	A	P	
Social Worker III	o o		\$ 35,7057	\$ 37 4834	\$ 39 349R	\$ 41 319R	G.	e e	U	₩	\$ 39.1662
Social Worker, Palliative Care	One			12.2					9 65	9 64	- 1
Speech Pathologist I	One	1	45.	47.8	1				en en	9 64	\$ 53 7765
Speech Pathologist II	One	\$ 47.4056	\$ 49.7708	100			\$ 58.0564	\$ 59.2175		₩	
Speech Pathologist II (SAN)	One	\$ 55.2778					ŧ	Н			1
Activity Therapist	Two	\$ 36,9703	\$ 38,7074	\$ 40.3821	\$ 42.2926	\$ 44.3644					1
Anesthesia Technician	Two	\$ 31.3380	W.	\$ 34.1171	\$ 35.6554	\$ 37.2623	, \$	1 69	н 69	, Ю	1
Cardiac Sonographer I	Two			0.1		\$ 50.6580		\$ 56.3860	, 49	9	
Cardiac Sonographer II	OW.						\$ 61.4048	\$ 65.0932	9	6	\$ 66,3950
Cardiovascular lechnician II	L WO	\$ 41.8708	\$ 44.0047	- 1				11	- 8		
Cardiovascular I echnician II Registered	OW.	69	69	\$ 41.5445	- 1	200	\$ 49.4862			\$ 56.2115	
Carolovasular 1 ech - Invasive Specialist	QW.	[,	\$ 41.5445	\$ 44.0376	\$ 46.6889	\$ 49.4862	\$ 52,4536	\$ 55.1171	\$ 56.2115	11
Cardiovasular (ecn - Invasive Specialist (SAN)	OM.	الم		- 1							
Central Sterile Processing Tech	QW.	- 1	\$ 26.3363	\$ 26.9905	\$ 27,6704	\$ 28.3636					\$ 28.9311
Central Sterile Processing Lech (SAN)	OM	\$ 28.3401									11
Certified Radiologic Lecn - Invasive Specialist	QM !	ľ	-	\$ 49.2369	\$ 51.0120	\$ 53.0461	\$ 55.1665	\$ 57.3731	\$ 60.2332	\$ 63.2289	1
Certifical Definitions Test Invasive operation (3AN)	P A	# 51.0968		- 1	- 1		- 1	- 1	- 1		\$ 52.7328
Dental Assistant	OM.	2004500	- 1	\$ 51.6987		55.6984	\$ 57.9249	\$ 60.2418	\$ 63.2448	\$ 66.3904	- 11
Dental Assistant (SAN)	OM.	1	010.77	\$ 28./U/9	\$ 30.0849	17777.15	,			,	
Electroparticogn Took	O.M.	1	- 11		04.0100	0077					
Fiectrocardiograph Tech (SAN)	0 S	\$ 27.33U/	\$ 20.44/2	\$ 29.181Z	\$ 31.U5Zb	\$ 32.4496	,		- -	· ·	- 1
Fiertroencenhalograph Tech II	Carl Carl	JI.	\$ 31 0770	@ 20 7eae	0744040	DE CAEG		6	6		- 1
Emergency Department Technician	CW.				+	+		, A W	9 0	, A 6	\$ 30,3283
Emergency Department Technician (SAN)	L WO	i Fi				171			•	9	\$ 34.010Z
HIM Technician I	Two	Ι.,	\$ 27.1097	\$ 27.9229	\$ 28.8165	\$ 29.7386	69	69	\$	49	
HIM Technician I (SAN)	Two	1									1
HIM Technician II	OW.	. "	\$ 29.0564	\$ 29.9217	\$ 31.4822	\$ 32.5110	9		· •>	69	
HIM Technician II (SAN)	J.WO	"I									L
		`	\$ 32.5732	\$ 33.8803	\$ 35.2925	\$ 36.7460	- \$. 8		•	1
HIM I echnician III (SAN)	OW.	"	- 1	- 1					J		\$ 36.2859
Lactation Consultant	ow	용	\$ 43.0165	\$ 44.7373	\$ 46.5268	\$ 48.3877					\$ 49.3555
Lacration Consultant (SAN)	OW	٦ [- 1	- 1			- 1	- 4			
Licensed Vocational Nurse	OM.		- 1		34.5850	35.4487			69		J.,
Licensed vocational nuise (SAN)	OM	"["			37.3315	37.8997		- 1		6	
LVI IV CERT (SAN)	0 S	37.0680	- 1	\$ 38.2349	38.9377	39.5209		- 1	69 4	69	
I VN IV Certified - 19 Hr (Grandfathered)	OM 5	3 12	- 1	8 54.9099 6 27 4000	30.7338	30.0887					
Mammo/Origity Assurance Tech	O. S.	4 33.30 IS	# 50.3307	6 52 1340	# 30.0208	50.9003	\$ 39.7209 B	\$ 40.5105	,	,	
TAN I WALL TOWN A COUNTY OF THE PARTY OF THE	3	1	- 1		00.1123	200000	,				\$ 59.5234

06/18/2017
Effective
Rates
Unit
(General
1021
Local
SEIU

	SEID	J Local 1021	21 (General Unit)	ΥĮ	ates Effective	re 06/18/201	017				
Classification - Eff 06/18/2017	Union	-	8	ю	4	co	9	7	80	61	Longevity Rate
Medical Assistant	LWO	\$ 25.1802	26			\$ 29.7914	69	*		· \$	
Medical Assistant (Billingual)	Two	\$ 26.1874	\$ 27.3055	\$ 28.4234	\$ 29.5546	\$ 30.9831	, sp	9		9	
Medical Assistant (SAN - Bilingual)	Two	\$ 29.8446				Q.					
Medical Assistant (SAN)	OM.	\$ 28.6967			- 1	- 1		6	6	6	\$ 29.2706
Medical Clerk	OM.	\$ 24.5022	\$ 25.5813		- 1	- 1	, A	1	, A) 6	A 6	
Medical Clerk - 12 Hr (Grandfathered)	0 P	\$ 26,486/	\$ 26.2233	\$ 27.7892	\$ 28 5736	\$ 29 7798	A G	n er	A 66	9 65	\$ 30.3244
	2 2	\$ 27 9548	1				•			,	38
MRI Tech	N.	\$ 45.6616	\$ 47.4473				\$ 55.1688	\$ 57.3755	\$ 60.2367	\$ 63.2296	69
Nuclear Medicine Technologist	OW.	\$ 50.2278	\$ 52.2521	\$ 54.3486	\$ 56.6144	\$ 58.9460	69	· У	-	, 69	ь
Nuclear Medicine Technologist (SAN)	Two	\$ 57.0661									\$ 58.2075
Nutrition Assistant	Two	\$ 28.1372	. 4	\$ 30.5687		\$ 33,3914	ج	s o	S	· 69	
Nutrition Assistant (SAN)	Two	\$ 32.0977	\$ 32.7314				·	Ф	, S	so.	
Operating Room Biller	TWO	\$ 35.7457	\$ 37				, &	69	69	69	1
Patient Navigator	Q.	\$ 30.2937	5 31	\$ 32.7949	\$ 34.2050	\$ 35.6758	- 1	e	•	6	
Pharmacy Technician	OM.	\$ 27.2586	\$ 28.4597	\$ 29.6383	\$ 31.0900	\$ 32,3879	\$ 33.0460		-		- 1
Pharmacy Lechnician (SAN)	OM C	\$ 32.3980 \$ 35.3007									# 35.0400
Psychiatric Technician	D N	500.00	\$ 30 9285	\$ 32 2810	\$ 33 8068	\$ 35,3095	65	66	6/2	65	
Pulmonary Function Tech (SAN)	L WO	\$ 45,0198									1
Pulmonary Function Technolog	Two	, 69	69	\$ 42.8759	\$ 44.9032	\$ 47.0456	\$ 49.3936	\$ 51.8763	9	· sə	\$ 52.9138
Pulmonary Function Technolog-12Hr(Grandfathered)	Two	, 69	· 9	\$ 44.9989			\$ 51.8388	\$ 54.4443	ı ()	, (/)	\$ 55,5332
Radiology Technologist I	TWD	\$ 39.7713								1	
Radiology Technologist II	Two	\$ 42.7210	\$ 44.8716	\$ 47.0086	\$ 49.1591	\$ 51,6306	\$ 52.9192	\$ 54.2373			- 1
Radiology Technologist II (SAN)	L WO	\$ 49.3590									
Radiology Technologist (If	OM.	\$ 44.5213	\$ 46.9325	\$ 49.3304	\$ 51.7416	\$ 54.14/6	\$ 55.5000	\$ 56.8876	·		- 1
Kadiology Technologist III (SAN)	OM !	\$ 51.7969	- 10				_		6	6	
Radiology ecinologist IV	OM L	40.990	#020.1C #	9 34.2007	9 20.0070	9 28.27/0	P	\$ 02.3319	e	e	\$ 63.7623
Kadiology Lectinologist IV (SAIN)	0 <u>8</u>	4 30.97 E	\$ 45 8148	₹ 47 0058	\$ 50 1505	\$ 52 4020	€ 53 5805	E 54 6360		-	\$ 56.1104
Regist Nespiratory Therapiet (SAN)	2 2	\$ 50 4739			200		20000	•			111
Regist Respiratory Therapist (Cray)	CW)	\$ 45.8408	69	65				69			1
Respiratory Care Pract II	- WO	\$ 38.4718	\$ 40,1523	\$ 42.0123	159	\$ 46,0143	\$ 46.9640	\$ 47.8954	69	69	100
Respiratory Care Pract II (SAN)	OW.	\$ 46.0148		L	L						1
Respiratory Care Pract II-12Hr(Grandfathered)	I.wo	\$ 40.3764	69						1000		1
Senior Respiratory Care Pract	Two	\$ 45.6502	69				177				100
Senior Respiratory Care Pract-12Hr(Grandfathered)	Two	\$ 47.6786	159	\$ 52.0484	\$ 54.4857	\$ 57.0527	\$ 58.1777	\$ 59.3500			\$ 60.5371
Sonographer	OM.	\$ 48.0920	\$ 49.7458	69	, 59	, sə	ı ı	69	ı :Э	, 69	- 1
Sonographer I (SAN)	OM_	\$ 52.2331	4			- 1		- 1	e	e	\$ 53.2777
Sonographer II (SAM)	OM I	\$ 50.2.109	1060.2c ¢	\$ 54.U3/U	71./n.gc &	3 38.1741	1776.60 @	4 D1.8457	A	P	
Sonographer III	0 M	\$ 52,2215	\$ 54.1795	\$ 56.1901	\$ 58.3188	\$ 60.5001	\$ 62.3136	\$ 64.6422	\$ 67.6488	\$ 70.8026	\$ 72,2187
Sonographer III (SAN)	OW.	\$ 58.9996	L			4				1	\$ 60.1796
Surgical Technician	Two	\$ 32.9389	\$ 34.4323	\$ 35.8497	\$ 37.4566	\$ 39.1525	5		i ⊌9	69	1 0
Surgical Technician (SAN)	Two	\$ 37.6423									1 1
Telemetry Monitor Technician	Two	\$ 24.7272	\$ 25.7237	\$ 26,7560	\$ 27.8714	\$ 29,0193					11
Telemetry Monitor Technician (SAN)	Two	\$ 28.0938	_								
	Three	\$ 21.7193	\$ 22.6781	\$ 23,6370	\$ 24.5719	\$ 25.7794	\$ 26.2949	69	, H	59	26.82
Account Clerk I (SAN)	Three	\$ 24.8189		37 8355	_	\$ 97 0K24	\$ 97 5649	9	G	69	\$ 25.3152
Accounts Fayable Clerk I	Juga Luga	\$ 24 4401	9 19	\$ 26.6330 \$ 26.6336	9 4	\$ 28 9205	\$ 70 AGGE	9 64	964	9 64	
Accounts rayable Clerk II	P del	\$ 28 5304	9 6	\$ 31 3082	C471.12 &	\$ 34 6174	\$ 35 3098	9 6	9 64	9 64	\$ 36.009
Billing Technician I	- Property	\$ 77 9470) (y	\$ 24 8956	€ 15	37 1970	\$ 27.7409	9 6/7	9 (55	9 65	1
Billing Technician I (SAN)	Three	\$ 26.1404									
Billing Technician II	Three	\$ 24.3324	\$ 25.4230	\$ 26.5378	\$ 27.6765	\$ 28.8957	\$ 29.4736	69	- 8	69	1 3
Billing Techniclan II (SAN)	Three	\$ 27.8648	Ц	-	0.724					7	\$ 28.4221
Billing Technician III	Three	\$ 27.0992	\$ 28.3215	\$ 29.6179	\$ 30.9020	\$ 32.1252	\$ 32.7677	1	·	1: 6 50	\$ 33.4231

SEIU Local 1021 (General Unit) Rates Effective 06/18/2017

	OFIC	Sero Eccar 1921 (Series Offic) Nates Effective Out 10/2017	10000	מיוויל זווויל זי	ומם דוופרוו	700 100 DA	210				
Classification - Eff 06/18/2017	Union	-	2	67	4	47	9	7	00	σ.	Longevity
	Group										Rate
Buyer i	Three	49	- 9	\$ 26.7166	26.7166 \$ 28.7414	\$ 30.0253	\$ 30.6258				\$ 31.2383
Buyer (i	Three	\$ 31.9555	\$ 34,3092	\$ 36.0626	\$ 37.6552	\$ 39,3669	\$ 40.1541				\$ 40.9573
Cash Posting Specialist	Three	\$ 24.3324	\$ 25.4230	\$ 26.5378	\$ 27.6765	\$ 28.8957	\$ 29.4736	69	5	(1)	\$ 30.0631
Cash Posting Specialist I	Three	₩	\$ 24.0086	\$ 24.8956	\$ 26.0343	\$ 27.1970	\$ 27.7409	(1)	•	es	\$ 28.2958
Cash Posting Specialist II	Three	(A)	\$ 25.4230	\$ 26.5378	\$ 27.6765	\$ 28.8957	\$ 29.4736	, ()	1 (5)	ю	\$ 30.0631
Cash Posting Specialist III	Three	\$ 27.0992	\$ 28.3215	\$ 29.6179	\$ 30,9020	\$ 32,1252	\$ 32.7677	ę,	⇔	မှ	\$ 33.4231
Catering Services Coordinator	Three	\$ 23.0497	\$ 24.0208	\$ 24.9075	\$ 26.0103	\$ 27,1251	\$ 27.6676	69	ا ج	w	\$ 28.2209
Central Supply Technician I	Three	\$ 22.2107	\$ 22,7380	\$ 23.3135	\$ 23.9126	\$ 24.5077	\$ 24.9979	, ()	69	69	\$ 25.4978
Central Supply Technician II	Three	\$ 24.7290	\$ 25.3463	\$ 25.9760	\$ 26.6301	\$ 27.2974	\$ 27.8434				\$ 28.4003
Central Supply Technician II (SAN)	Three	\$ 27.2748			720						\$ 27.8203
Central Supply Technician III	Three	\$ 26,6300	\$ 27.2970	\$ 27,2970 \$ 27,9882 \$ 28,6672 \$ 29,4030 \$ 29,9911	\$ 28.6672	\$ 29,4030	\$ 29.9911				S 30 5910

s Effective 06/18/2017	
es Effective 0	
Init) Rates E	
Seneral Ur	
al 1021 (C	
SEIU Loca	

	SEIO L	2	INT COLICE	eneral office Na	מוכם בווכמווגם	107/01/00					1 on a consider
Classification - Eff 05/18/2017	Groun	1	7	က	4	ເກ	9	7	80	6	Longevity
Clerk I	Three	-	\$ 21.0241	\$ 21.8629	\$ 22.9298	\$ 23.9008	\$ 24.3788	en	(S)	. 8	\$ 24.8664
Clerk I (SAN)	Three	\$ 22.9561									
Clerk II	Three		\$ 23.9007	\$ 24.7876	\$ 25.9145	\$ 26.9136	\$ 27.4518	69	69	٠.	\$ 28.0008
Clerk II (VAN)	aa li	_		6		- 1		6,	6	6	\$ 20.54/6
Clerk, Lead	Three	24.0320	\$ 20.0993	\$ 20.0702	\$ 21.3328	\$ 20.4409	\$ 23.0139	0	A	e	29.2927 8 37 5833
Community Outreach Worker (SAN)	Three			>							
Computer Operator	Three		\$ 24.0326		\$ 26.2500	\$ 27.3624	\$ 27,9096	5	69	v	\$ 28.4679
Computer Operator II	Three		· Proper	\$ 28.0960	\$ 29,3665	\$ 30.6131	\$ 31.2253	1	100	69	
Cook	Three		\$ 23,9847	S			F	1 (1)	, (9)	s	\$ 28.3511
Cook (SAN)	Three										1
Credentialing and Provider Enrollment Specialist	Three	\$ 30.2294		\$ 33.1663	\$ 35.0242	\$ 36.6868	37	, (5)	9	8	
Credentials Specialist	Three				- 1		200	·	es es		
Data Input Clerk	Three	\$ 22.7860		65)	\$ 25.9145			·	69	69	0
Dental Community Outreach Worker	Three			69			15.00	·	69	ا ده	
Diet Clerk	Three	\$ 24.0805	- 1	\$ 26.1061	27			, so (69	S	\$ 29.5553
Diet Clerk (SAN)	Three				\$ 29.8449		44.0	- 1	-	·	
Eligibility Clerk	Inree		2	100	- 1	\$ 28.4469	\$ 29.0159	\$ 29.5962	-		
Eligibility Clerk (Bilingual)	Three		\$ 26.1032	\$ 27.1133	\$ 28.4469		200	\$ 30.7801	69		\$ 31.3957
Eligibility Clerk (SAN - Bilingual)	- Dree										4
Eigibility Cierk (SAIN)	Luree	\$ 27.3/3/		- 1	- 1	- 1			•	•	- 1
Eligibility Clerk, Lead	- Luree	- 1	\$ 20,3581	\$ 27.4191	# 28.87UB	\$ 30.0675	\$ 30.6690	A	9		- 1
Eligibility Specialist I (SAN)	- Inge				- 1	- 11					- 1
Eligibility Specialist II	Liee		9 6				- 10			A	- 1
	- uree	\$ 27.2020	28.4912	4 29,6933	\$ 31.18ZU	\$ 32.5187	\$ 33.159Z	, A 6	AG	•	\$ 33.8325
Englowing Specialist II (CAN)		\$ 20.4406	₽ 70	9	ᆌ	ᅦ	3	9	9	e	- 1
Flightly Specialist III	Three		\$ 31 DER7	\$ 32 5605	\$ 32 033A	\$ 35 6022	4 36 3147	u	6	4	13
Flightity Specialist III (SAN)	Three	\$ 34 1886						•	,	>	11
Elioibility Specialist I	Three		\$ 26.4540		\$ 28.8392	\$ 30.0977	\$ 30.6996	65	69	65	\$ 313137
Eligibility Specialist I (Billnqual)	Three	╌	\$ 27.5121	\$ 28,6963	\$ 29.9927	\$ 31,3017	1		69	·	
Food Service Worker	Three	44	22				100	1 69	5		
Food Service Worker (SAN)	Three	\$ 25.1840									25
Gardener I	Three		\$ 25,4111	\$ 26.6337	\$ 27.8204	\$ 29.0790	\$ 29.6606	69	· ·	49	
Gardener I (SAN)	Three	\$ 27.9654									\$ 28.5247
Gardener II	Three	\$ 27.9881	29	\$ 30.4812	\$ 32,0035	\$ 33,4332	\$ 34.1018	- 5	S	9	\$ 34.7840
Hospital Maintenance Porter	Three		\$ 22.8820	\$ 23.9847				-	. 8	٠ ئ	1100
Hospital Maintenance Porter (SAN)	Three	\$ 25.1840			- 1						
Housekeeping Worker	Three	- 1	\$ 22.3306	\$ 23.3493	\$ 24.3203	\$ 25.4676	\$ 25.9769	1 19	9	ι ເ	
Housekeeping Worker (SAN)	Three	- 1						•			- 1
Inhalation Therapy Aide	- Inree	\$ 23.7551	\$ 24.7332	\$ 25.7603	\$ 27.0073	\$ 28.3037	\$ 28.8698	n			
Inhalation Therapy Aide (SAN)	luree	\$ 27.0484	\$ 28.1620					, 9-6	•	ė	
Interpreted Over Displacife	Three	\$ 24.00b0	\$ 23.070 B	\$ 27.3407 \$ 27.8257	\$ 26.7073	\$ 30.2036	\$ 30.0097	9 8	n e	, A (4	# 31.42b0
l ahoratory Assistant I (SāN)	Three			2			>	•	9	9	
	Three	1	\$ 25,4590	\$ 26.4300	\$ 27.6368	\$ 28.7960	\$ 293718	69	69	65	\$ 29 9593
Laboratory Assistant II (SAN)	Three	\$ 27.7515		L							
Laboratory Assistant III	Three	\$ 26.7906	\$ 27.7412	\$ 29.0377			69				\$ 33.0087
Laundry Service Worker	Three	\$ 20.4847	69	69		\$ 24.2585	69	· ·		· •	100
Library Assistant I	Three		()	\$ 29.6781	\$ 30.9847	\$ 32.1991	\$ 32.8430		, so	9	\$ 33.5000
Materials Management Technician i	Three	9	\$ 24.4574				\$ 28.6450				1500
Materials Management Technician I (SAN)	Three		- 1	6	- 1		- 1				\$ 27.4417
Materials Management Technician II (SAN)	- Inree	\$ 27.1102	\$ 28.2212	\$ 29.5657	\$ 30.9980	\$ 32.4049	\$ 33.0529				
Materials Management Technician III	Three T		\$ 30 3915	\$ 31 B304	\$ 22 381B	\$ 34 8971	\$ 25 5040				4 31.0650 96.368
Materials Management Technician III (SAN)	Three	\$ 33.4314	•	<u> </u>							
Medical Records Technician	Three	4	\$ 27.1612	\$ 28.2278	\$ 29.5703	\$ 30,7531	\$ 31.3682	69	69	()	\$ 31.9956

-
Ξ
7
8
Σ
9
9
>
芸
ĕ
Il 1021 (General Unit) Rates Effective 06/18/2017
ш
ä
at
œ
3
7
S
7
Ë
ĕ
ē
9
~
2
₹
e
Ö
2
Ξ
SEIU Local
씼

	SEIUL	J Local 1021	21 (Genera	(General Unit) Rates Effective 06/18/2017	es Effecti	ve 06/18/2	017					Contract of the Contract of th
Classification - Eff 06/18/2017	Union	1	2	3	4	5	9	7	00		6	Longevity Rate
Medical Transcriptionist	Three	æ		\$ 28,3837	\$ 29.6422	\$ 30.9401	\$ 31.5589	ر ده	s	S		\$ 32,1901
Medical Translator II	Three	\$ 25,3391	\$ 26,6576	\$ 28.1678	\$ 29.6303	\$ 31.1022	\$ 31.7243	69	w		12	\$ 32.3587
Medical Translator II (SAN)	Three	\$ 29.5762	0/		111	200			THE COURT OF STREET			\$ 30.1678
MedTranslator/Interpreter III	Three	\$ 26.0823	\$ 27.4486	\$ 29.0190	\$ 30.5172	\$ 32.0371	\$ 32.6778	9	s	9	(0)	\$ 33.3314
Mental Health Specialist II	Three	69	LL,			\$ 30.4166	\$ 31.0249	\$	tA.			\$ 31.6453
Mental Health Specialist II - 12hr (Former 8)	Three	69	\$ 27.2995	\$ 28,4912	\$ 29.8304	\$ 31.1770	\$ 31,8005	9	(y)	9		\$ 32.4385
Mental Health Specialist II (SAN)	Three	\$ 29.1861			1		1					\$ 29.7698
Morgue Attendant	Three	\$ 23.5351	\$ 24.7350	\$ 25.7765	\$ 26.8578	\$ 28.0966	\$ 28.6586	•	\$	-	*	\$ 29.2319
Morgue Attendant (SAN)	Three	\$ 27.0654	A STATE OF THE PARTY OF THE PAR	11		200 200 200 200						\$ 27.6068
Nursing Assistant	Three	\$ 22.9658	\$ 23.9728		\$ 25.9505		\$ 27.7315	9	69	es ·		\$ 28.2862
Nursing Assistant - 12 Hr (Grandfathered)	Three	\$ 24.8258	\$ 25.9142	\$ 26,9639		712	\$ 29.9776		69	(/)		\$ 30.5773
Nursing Assistant (SAN)	Three	\$ 26.1906	\$ 26.7538	\$ 28.0052	\$ 29.2958	\$ 30,5667	\$ 31.1782	9	(S)	())		\$ 31.8016
Occupational Therapy Aide	Three	\$ 24.4161	\$ 25.3031	\$ 26.5378	\$ 27.6885	\$ 28.9830	\$ 29.5627	. \$	€>	1	3363	\$ 30.1540
Occupational Therapy Assistant	Three	\$ 29.3545	المحال		33	U. 3	3		8	·		\$ 35.7533
Orthopedic Technician	Three	\$ 24.0208	\$ 24.9675	\$ 26.0103	\$ 27.2449	\$ 28.5966	\$ 29.1684	9	S	- 8	•	\$ 29.7518
Orthopedic Technician (SAN)	Three	A 14										\$ 27.8572
Panel Management Coordinator	Three	\$ 27.8472	\$ 29.0892	\$ 30.2829	\$ 31.7919	\$ 33.0450	\$ 33.7060	, 89	s			\$ 34.3801
Panel Management Coordinator (SAN)	Three	\$ 31.7970										\$ 32.4329
Patient Account Representative	Three	\$ 24.3324	\$ 25.4230		\$ 27.6765	23.4	m	·	co.	()		\$ 30.0631
Patient Care Access Coordinator	Three	\$ 30.2910	Section		\$ 34.0544	\$ 35.3882	\$ 36.0958				VI 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10	\$ 36.8178
Patient Care Access Coordinator (Bilingual)	Three	\$ 31.5026			\$ 35.4166		\$ 37.5397					1111
Patient Services Representative	Three	\$ 24.0326	\$ 25.0993	11	\$ 27.3528	\$ 28.4469	\$ 29.0159	\$ 29.5962	s	6 ₽	ř	\$ 30.1882
Patient Services Representative II	Three	\$ 26.2691	600			\$ 29.5661	\$ 30.6008		S		•	\$ 32.1493
Patient Services Representative III	Three	\$ 28.8917	Sil.		\$ 31.5708	\$ 32.5179	\$ 33.6559	\$ 34,6656	69	49		\$ 35.3590
Patient Transporter	Three	\$ 18.8289	4	11	\$ 20.3021	\$ 20.8096	69	. 8	s	- 8	1	\$ 21.2258
Payroll Administrator	Three	-3				\$ 35,3958	\$ 36.1036		S		•	\$ 36.8257
Payroll Records Clerk	Three	\$ 26.3940	\$ 27.5687			\$ 31.1895	\$ 31.8133	•	cs.	69	•	\$ 32.4496
Physical Therapy Aide	Three	\$ 24.4161	9.3		\$ 27.6885	\$ 28.9830	11	·				\$ 30.1540
Physical Therapy Aide (SAN)	Three	\$ 27.8647			\$ 31.0778	\$ 32.5357	\$ 33.1866	·		3		\$ 33.8503
Quality & Report Reconciliation Specialist	Three	\$ 29.7860			\$ 33.9334	\$ 35.6022	\$ 36.3142		s	69	J.	\$ 37.0405
Sanitation Assistant	Three	\$	\$ 22.8248	\$ 23.9847	\$ 24.9675	\$ 25.8790	\$ 26.3965	•	c)	₩	(*)	\$ 26.9246
Sanitation Assistant (SAN)	Three	\$ 25.1840										\$ 25.6877
Secretary I	Three	\$ 24.7876	\$ 25.9264	\$ 27.1132	\$ 28.2757	\$ 29.5315	\$ 30.1222	•	8	()	320	\$ 30.7245
Secretary I (SAN)	Three	\$ 28.4689			The state of the s	CONTRACTOR CONTRACTOR	Section Contract Cont					\$ 29.0383
Senior Food Service Worker	Three	\$ 23.0497	\$ 24.0208		\$ 26.0103	\$ 27.1251	\$ 27.6676	: ₩	69	6Đ		\$ 28.2209
Senior Hospital Maint Porter	Three		\$ 24.0208	\$ 25.1954	\$ 26.2739	\$ 27.4486	\$ 27.9976	·	cs.	69	•55	\$ 28.5575
Specialist Clerk	Three	02	\$ 24.7157					1	69	69	•	\$ 29.1551
Specialist Clerk (Bilingual)	Three	\$ 24.6199	\$ 25.7044	\$ 26,7515	\$ 28.0106	\$ 29.1440	\$ 29.7269	· ·	co.	69	(3)	\$ 30.3215

SEIU Local 1021 (General Unit) Rates Effective 06/18/2017

		SEIG ESCAI 1021 (Sellelai Ollii) Nates Ellective 00/10/2011	(ספוופול	al Cility Na	וכם בווכרוו	700 000 00						
Classification - Eff 06/18/2017	Union	1	2	60	4	10	9	7			6	Longevity
	Group								8		1	Rafe
Specialist Clerk (SAN)	Three	\$ 27.0089								H		\$ 27.5490
Substance Abuse Counselor	Three	\$ 26.5497	\$ 27.7484	\$ 28.8991	\$ 30.2536	\$ 30.2536 \$ 31.6383 \$ 32.2710	\$ 32.2710	69	69	,	69	\$ 32.9164
Substance Abuse Counselor (SAN)	Three	\$ 30,3441										\$ 30.9510
Supply Clerk I	Three	\$ 21.8151	\$ 22.7380	\$ 23.8767	\$ 24.8237	\$ 25.9786	\$ 26.4982					\$ 27.0282
Supply Clerk I (SAN)	Three	\$ 25.0706								l		\$ 25.5720
Supply Clerk II	Three	\$ 22,2345	\$ 23.1456	\$ 23.1456 \$ 24.2483		\$ 25.4230 \$ 26.5770 \$ 27.1085	\$ 27.1085					\$ 27.6507
Supply Clerk II (SAN)	Three	\$ 25.4608										\$ 25.9700
Supply Coordinator, Perioperative Services	Three	\$ 26.3407	\$ 27.3837	\$ 28.4627		\$ 30.7734	\$ 29.6125 \$ 30.7734 \$ 31.3888	69	()	,		\$ 32.0166
Switchboard Operator	Three		\$ 23.8847	\$ 25.5255	\$ 26.6960	\$ 27.7211 \$ 28.2753	\$ 28.2753	, 69	69	1		\$ 28.8410
Switchboard Operator (SAN)	Three	\$ 26.8018										\$ 27.3378
Transportation Program Worker	Three	У	\$ 22,3306	\$ 23,3493	_	\$ 24.3203 \$ 25.4676 \$ 25.9769	\$ 25.9769	·	69	,	199	\$ 26.4965
Transportation Program Worker (SAN)	Three	\$ 24.5169		The second second								\$ 25.0073
Underpayment Specialist	Three	\$ 24.3324	\$ 25,4230	\$ 26.5378		\$ 27.6765 \$ 28.8957	\$ 29.4736	69	69	,		\$ 30.0631

n // 2		

_	
α	
Σ	
06/17/2018	i
-	
<u></u>	
Σ	
Œ	
ď	ľ
- 5	
Ť	
Effective	
0	ľ
4	
THOU	
-	,
×	í
÷	
C	Ų
Ω	
_	
*	
2	
_	
C	ŭ
7	Ī
7	
ä	i
ei	i
٤	
_	
Σ	
2	
7	
÷	
SEILLI oral 1021 (Ganaral I	Ö
C	١
C	2
-	Į
_	١
=	
ш	
U)
	۲

			3151150		לכנובומו סווני) זימנכא בוובכתואה ממי ויוצחום						
Classification - Eff 06/17/2018	Union	٠	7	е	4	5	9	7	œ	6	Longevity
Accountant I	One	69		\$ 35.9564	\$ 37.5458	\$ 39.2915		, 9	(A	S	\$ 40.0774
Accountant II	One	\$ 34.5392	\$ 36.0347	\$ 37.7454	\$ 39.5370	\$ 41,2865	. 8	69			
Acupuncturist	One	34	38	\$ 37.5327	39		ш	ш	- 9	. s	
Audiologist	One	4 6				81		\$ 60.9940		· so	
Care Management Community Health Worker	One	\$ 30.0809		\$ 32.7427	\$ 34.2774		\$ 36.5530	, A		,	\$ 37.2943
Care Management Community nearth Worker II	200	4 34.0933	4 35.0436	9 37.31 13	4 38.9328	6 52 1011	, A	,	, A 4	, n	\$ 41.3901
Care Management Social Worker II	One	\$ 44.6234	\$ 47.7523	\$ 50.0323	10		9 69	9 69		9 65	\$ 55 RRED
Care Management Social Worker II (SAN)	One	53				1		69			
Care Management Specialist	One	\$ 31.9135	\$ 33.5720	\$ 35.3111	\$ 37.1567	\$ 39.1229		69	69		T
Certified Diabetic Educator	One	. 1	41	43	45	52	•	s		· co	
Certified Diabetic Educator (Bilingual)	One	\$ 40.8228	\$ 42.7870	\$ 45.0091	\$ 47.2988	\$ 54.4528		·	1	. 8	
Certified Diabetic Educator (SAN)	One	٦,	- 1	ŀ		- 0.3	· 69	, 69	· 69	, G	
Clinical Dietitian, Lead	One	\$ 42.0890		\$ 46.1669	\$ 48.3145	\$ 50.5316	69			\dashv	
Clinical Lab Scientist	One	- 00	\$ 46,4696	\$ 48.5878	\$ 50.7206	S	\$ 55.6632	\$ 58,4435	\$ 59.9046	-	- 1
Clinical Lab Scientist II	a de	\$ 03.4989	\$ 50 7850	4 53 OEEE	\$ 55 5434	\$ 57 0057	\$ an an an an	\$ 62 0747	\$.	n	\$ 64.7689
Clinical Lab Scientist II (SAN)	One	1			31	s la			31	9 65	1
Clinical Lab Scientist III	One	100	\$ 53.8823	\$ 56.1148	\$ 58,9157	\$ 61.7859	\$ 64.8781	\$ 68.1159	\$ 69.8188		
Clinical Lab Scientist, Trainee	One		1				1	\$ 36.2101		4	
Clinical Pharmacist Specialist	One	"	100		100	\$ 86.8330		· co	4		
Clinical Pharmacist Specialist - Ambulatory	One	72	11.0			214		69	(A)	9	1111
Clinical Pharmacist Specialist - Infectious Disease	One		\$ 76.4632	\$ 80.2848	\$ 84.3306	\$ 88.5190	· •	69	Ф		
	e C	٦ľ			0	6		S	, so	9	\$ 85.1506
Clinical Pharmacist, Transitional Care	One	\$ 70.9435	\$ 73.7562		2.4			69		9	
Clinical Psychologist	on or	ľ	5	3			99 6	, 99 (50	9	\$ 64.8422
Clinical Rootal Morker	200	\$ 36.3300	\$ 40.4041	42,4903	6 54 2040	40.8317		, A	A	76	
Clinical Social Worker (SAN)	0 0	١,		1			,	9 0		, A 6	# 54.7435
Dietitan I	One	1	9 69	\$ 36.4385	\$ 38.1320	\$ 40 0861	9 65	9 6	9 44	9 44	\$ 52.9022
Dietitian I (SAN)	One	69	69			\$ 42,4913				1	
Dietitian II	One	\$ 40.0861	\$ 41.9492	43		48	9	69		9	
Dietitian II (SAN)	One	\$ 46.6066				9		sa	·	•	\$ 47.5387
Health Educator I	One	· •	\$ 29.6727		3/33/	166			, 69	59	
Health Educator II	One	vo e	9	U.I.		- 1	5	60		•	61
Health Educator III	and a	- AA 6000A	\$ 42.3245	\$ 43.3820	4		99 6	69 6		·	
Marriage/Fam Child Cours II	200	' I	\$ 49 9239	2 2	\$ 54 9977	\$ 57 575	9 6	9 4	A U		6 E0 6704
Medical Social Worker I	One		4	43		4		· ·	9 60	· ·	
Medical Social Worker I (SAN)	One	\$ 46.1660	1	F	4		1	٠ ھ	· •	9	
Medical Social Worker II	One		\$ 45.4784	\$ 47.6498	\$ 49.8603	\$ 52.1811	59	9	59	9	\$ 53.2247
Medical Social Worker II (SAN)	One	Ole	- 1		-	100	·	·	·	, 69	mu
Nutritionist (Billionist)	200	\$ 38.7853	40.4041	# 42.4953	\$ 44.4637	\$ 46.5809	, 97 6	9 6	59.6		2
Occupational Therapist I	200	\$ 46.4850	44,0023			5 4	\$ 57 0537	- 68 101B	n u	, A 6	\$ 49.4130
Occupational Therapist I (SAN)	One				1993	1			9 69	9 69	\$ 63.0727
Occupational Therapist II	One	\$ 48.8278	\$ 51,2639	11-	56	58	\$ 59.7981	\$ 60.9940	· ·	69	
Occupational Therapist II (SAN)	One	147	1 1			1			· G	69	1
Occupational Therapist, Lead	Ö	۳ľ	77	56		61	\$ 62.6407	\$ 63.8934	•	•	
Pharmacist - Night 7/7	One	\$ 68.5816	\$ 71.6615	\$ 75.4271 © 75.4274	\$ 78.9270	\$ 82.8849		, S			
Pharmacist (SAN)	900	11	00.1	?	a la	-	9 6	9 6	9 6	9 4	\$ 64.3423 84.5425
Pharmacist, Lead	0	\$ 72 6965	\$ 75 9612	\$ 79 9527	8 83 6626	S 87 8580	9	9	9	9	\$ 64.3423 \$ 80.6464
Pharmacy Systems Analyst/Pharmacist	One	\$ 70.9982		76		82		59	9	•	-
Physical Therapist I	One	\$ 47.3876	\$ 49.5784	\$ 51.7693			\$ 58.1615	\$ 59.3247	, 59	9	\$ 60.5112
Physical Therapist I (SAN)	One	l ľ				63	1 1		· S	·	171
Physical Therapist II	One	\$ 51.2692	\$ 53.8272	\$ 56.3990	\$ 59.1484	\$ 61.5570	\$ 62.7881	\$ 64.0439	S	-	

06/17/2018	
Ξ	
7	
=	
7	
ŏ	
41	
š	
ŧ	
Ö	
æ	
*	
-	
Ŋ	
ŧ	
G	
t) Rates Effective (
2	
=	
S	
\equiv	
eral Unit)	
di	
č	
0	
O	
(Gene	
\sum_{i}	
8	
1021	
=	
ocal	
ŏ	
ĭ	
_	
=	
SEIU	
U)	

	SEIUL	J Local 1021	21 (General Unit)		Rates Effective 06/17/2018	re 06/17/2	018				
Classification - Eff 06/17/2018	Union	-	2	3	4	5	9	7	8	6	Longevity
Physical Therapist II (SAN)	One	\$ 59.7828	69	69	69	69	9	5	. 6		\$ 60.9786
Psychiatric Social Worker I	One	•	\$ 43.1742	\$ 44.9524	\$ 47.0539	\$ 49,4919	- 8		69	· ·	
Psychiatric Social Worker I (SAN)	One	\$ 47.6496	. 69						- 8	· ·	\$ 48.6025
Psychiatric Social Worker II	One		\$ 50.7543	\$ 53.3841	\$ 55,9125	\$ 58,4813	. \$	· ·	٠ ج	, ()	
Psychiatric Social Worker II (SAN)	One	\$ 57.9022			120		· ·			СО	\$ 59,0602
Recreation Therapist I	One	50			480			·	·		
Rehabilitation Counselor I	one Cue	\$ 41.3327	\$ 43.1/85	44.936/	\$ 47.058Z	\$ 49.4958	0	, ,	n u	n u	\$ 50.4858
Rehabilitation Courselor II	200	4	\$ 47.0582	\$ 49.5012	\$ 51.8411	\$ 54.2230	9 60	· ·	• 69		a ba
Rehabilitation Counselor II (SAN)	One	1	8	all on the	4 50	\$ 55.2686	69	69		5	
Social Worker II	One	TES	\$ 35.6438	\$ 37.3113	100	\$ 40.5786		69	- 69		
Social Worker II (SAN)	One	39	· 69		- 8				- 9		\$ 40.3412
Social Worker III	One	200	\$ 36.7769	\$ 38.6079	\$ 40.5303	\$ 42.5594	&	69	69	69	
Social Worker, Palliative Care	One	200								, uə «	\$ 62.4024
Speech Pathologist I	e c	45.1311	\$ 47.2176	\$ 49.3041	\$ 51.7429	\$ 34.3037	\$ 50 7004	00000	, A	,	\$ 55.3898
Speech Pathologist II (\$4N)	2 0	19 65	5077.10	.1.	83		200.00	3	9 66	9 65	\$ 58 0749
Activity Therapist	S S	17 620	\$ 39.8686	\$ 41 5936	\$ 43 5614	\$ 45.6953	· ·				
Anesthesia Technician	W.	\$ 32.2781	\$ 33.7476	U.S.	12.5						\$ 39.1478
Cardiac Sonographer I	Two		\$ 45.0735	\$ 47.3270	\$ 49.6932	\$ 52.1777	\$ 54.7868	\$ 58.0776			\$ 59,2391
Cardiac Sonographer II	Two	12.7	\$ 52.0332	\$ 54.6349	\$ 57.3668	\$ 60.2352	\$ 63.2469	\$ 67.0460			\$ 68.3869
Cardiovascular Technician II	Two	\$ 43.1269	\$ 45.3248	120		1	٠ د				
Cardiovascular Technician II Registered	Two	9	·	200		\$ 48.0896	\$ 50.9708	583	000		
Cardiovasular Tech - Invasive Specialist	OM I	- 1		\$ 42.7908	\$ 45.3587	\$ 48.0896	\$ 50.9708	\$ 54.0272	\$ 56.7706	\$ 57.8978	
Cardiovasular Tech - Invasive Specialist (SAN)	OM !			27 000	1000	- CO O	A 6	, A 4	,		45.6269
Central Sterile Processing Lech	OW L	\$ 20.4030	\$ 27.1204	\$ 21.0002	20,000		9 64	9 6	9 4	9 4	
Certified Dedictoric Tech Investig Specialist	Two cases	9		\$ 50 7140	\$ 52 5424	£ 54 8375	S 56 8215	£ 40 0043	\$ 62 0402	S 65 1258	C 66 4281
Certified Radiologic Tech - Invasive Specialist (SAN)	Two	\$ 53.2498			8 42		L.	al loo	1		
Certified Radiologic Tech - Invasive Specialist, Lead	Two	1 -		130	100	\$ 57,3694	\$ 59.6626	\$ 62.0491	\$ 65.1421	\$ 68.3821	
Dental Assistant	Two	\$ 27.2435	\$ 28.4446	\$ 29.5691	\$ 30.9874	\$ 32.2669		ج	8		\$ 32.9122
Dental Assistant (SAN)	Two	\$ 31.0477	-			1		•	· •		
Electrocardiograph Tech	Two	28	\$ 29.3006	\$ 30.6808	\$ 31.9842	\$ 33.4231			,		1
Electrocardiograph Tech (SAN)	Two	0.00									
Electroencephalograph Tech II	OW.	3	\$ 32.0093		35.	36	, W			,	
Emergency Department Technician	OM.	87 6	\$ 29.3748	\$ 30.5533	\$ 31.8271	\$ 33.13/8	7		,	,	
Emergency Department Lechnician (SAN)	OM L	\$ 32.0811	\$ 27 0020	\$ 20 760E	20 8010	20 8308		AU			\$ 32,1221 \$ 31,343E
HIM Technician I (SAN)	ON CA				3 L	ш.	· ·	9 65	9 65	9 65	
HIM Technician II	CW.	200	\$ 29.9281	\$ 30.8194	\$ 32.4267	\$ 33,4863					
HIM Technician II (SAN)	Two		A.Com		11 -	1	,		·		
HIM Technician III	Two	32	\$ 33,5504	\$ 34.8967	\$ 36.3513	\$ 37.8484	· •		•		\$ 38.6053
HIM Technician III (SAN)	Two	\$ 36.6415	· ·			\$	- 8	. 69		. \$	\$ 37.3745
Lactation Consultant	Two	1	\$ 44.3070	\$ 46.0794	\$ 47,9226	\$ 49.8393	9		. \$		
Lactation Consultant (SAN)	Two						· •	125		- 8	
Licensed Vocational Nurse	Two		34	25	35	\$ 36.5122	\$ 37.2312	200	9		0.1
Licensed Vocational Nurse (SAN)	OM.		\$ 37.1609	88		\$ 39.0367	\$ 39.8350				
LVN IV CERT (SAN)	0 ×	\$ 38.1800	\$ 38.7810	\$ 39.3819	\$ 40.1058	\$ 40.7055	\$ 41.48/5	\$ 42.3091 \$ 30.1818	, ,		\$ 43.1552 \$ 30.0655
I VN IV Certified - 12 Hr (Grandfathered)	2 2		\$ 37 4289	1		\$ 40.1291	\$ 40,9125	8 8			
Mammo/Quality Assurance Tech	Two	\$ 49.4536	52				100	S	9	5	\$ 61.3091
			The state of the s	***************************************	,						

SEIU Local 1021 (General Unit) Rates Effective 06/17/2018

	SEIO L	Focal 104	i (deriera	al Ollity Na	es Ellecti	7/1 /00 A/	0 0				
Classification - Eff 06/17/2018	Groun	-	2	8	4	ĸ	9	7	60	o	Longevity
Medical Assistant	Two	\$ 25.9356	\$ 27.0429	\$ 28.1501	\$ 29.2704	\$ 30.6851	. 69	. 8	і 10	· ·	
Medical Assistant (Bilingual)	Two	\$ 26.9730	\$ 28.1247	35.5	\$ 30.4412		sa	- S	•	69	\$ 32.5509
Medical Assistant (SAN - Bilingual)	Two				1			69	· ·		
Medical Assistant (SAN)	Two	\$ 29.5576	•			, G	, G	· ·	69	69	\$ 30,1487
Medical Clerk	Two	\$ 25.2373	\$ 26.3487	\$ 27.4223	\$ 28.7129	\$ 29.8747	- 8	. 8	9	. 8	\$ 30.4721
Medical Clerk - 12 Hr (Grandfathered)	Two	\$ 27.2813	\$ 28,4829	\$ 29.6432	\$ 31.0382		·		9		\$ 32.9402
Medical Clerk - 12hr (Former 8)	Two		\$ 27.0076	\$ 28.1079	\$ 29.4308	\$ 30.6217		G		•	
Medical Clerk (SAN)	Two	\$ 28.7934			- L	- 1			s	- 1	
MRI Tech	Two		\$ 48.8707	\$ 50.7101	- 1		\$ 56.8239	\$ 59.0968	\$ 62.0438	\$ 65.1265	
Nuclear Medicine Technologist	Two	- 1	\$ 53.8197	\$ 55.9791	\$ 58.3128	\$ 60.7144	,	G		·	
Nuclear Medicine Technologist (SAN)	Two	\$ 58.7781			1	8	·	, 69	9	, 69 (
Nutrition Assistant	OM.		\$ 30.1952			8		·			
Nutrition Assistant (SAN)	Two		\$ 33.7133	- 1	3			, (s)	, 69		
Operating Room Biller	Two	\$ 36.8181	\$ 38.3203		Ser		9	, 69	·	· •	\$ 43.7371
Patient Navigator	Two	189	\$ 32.2008	\$ 33.7787	\$ 35.2312	\$ 36.7461	, 69	, 69	•	·	
Pharmacy Technician	Two	28	\$ 29.3135	\$ 30.5274	\$ 32.0227	\$ 33.3698	\$ 34.0374	, 9	٠ د	9	01
Pharmacy Technician (SAN)	Two	35		•		•		99	, 69	, 99	
Psychiatric Technician (SAN)	Two	\$ 36.3690	- 8	U	lian.		\$	- \$	У	69	
Psychiatric Tecnician	Two	100	\$ 31.8564	\$ 33.2494	\$ 34.8210	\$ 36,3688	S	9	, so	•	\$ 37.0962
Pulmonary Function Tech (SAN)	CWI	\$ 46.3704	. 69	₩		69	69	u	, 69	9	\$ 47.2978
Pulmonary Function Technolog	GWT	,	, 69	\$ 44.1622	\$ 46.2503	\$ 48,4570	\$ 50.8754	\$ 53.4326	, ()	60	\$ 54.5012
Pulmonary Function Technolog-12Hr(Grandfathered)	Two	69	9	\$ 46.3489	\$ 48.5399	\$ 50.8557	\$ 53,3940	\$ 56,0776	69		\$ 57.1992
Radiology Technologist I	Two	\$ 40.9644	5	69	·	69	•	6	•	49	\$ 41.7838
Radiology Technologist II	Twb	\$ 44.0026	\$ 46.2177	\$ 48.4189	\$ 50.6339	\$ 53.1795	\$ 54.5068	\$ 55.8644	59		\$ 56.9816
Radiology Technologist II (SAN)	TWD	\$ 50.8398	9				69		s	(A)	
Radiology Technologist III	CW	\$ 45,8569	\$ 48,3405	\$ 50.8103	\$ 53,2938	\$ 55.7720	\$ 57.1650	\$ 58.5942	6/2	5	
Radiology Technologist III (SAN)	CW		1			ъ.		L.	S	49	
Radiology Technologist IV	LwD	\$ 50,4495	\$ 53,1690	\$ 55.8885	\$ 58.5942	\$ 61,3136	\$ 62.8399	\$ 64.4079	69	9	10
Padiology Tochoologist IV (AAN)	LWD	0.0	1		4.	1		ш.	6		1
Penist Recursion Therapist	L WD	8 5	\$ 47 1890	\$ 49.3430	\$ 51 6550	\$ 54 0677	\$ 55 1879	\$ 56 2751	·	, s	
Doniet Despiration, Therapiet (SAN)	Two		1		11		1	ж.		9	1
Denist Deniston, Therapiet 1914 (Crandfathered)	Two I	Т	\$ 40 285B	E 51 5356	£ 53 0503	\$ 58 470E	\$ 57 BAD1	\$ 58 7758	*	•	11
George Car Deat I	TAN DAY			200		3 5	3	90	÷ 6	9 4	110
Gespiratory Care Fract II (SANI)	DW.		# +1.55dg	# 40.2121		7		2	•	9 4	
Respiratory Care Pract II (SAN)	ow.	3				- 1	- 1		96	76	1
Respiratory Care Pract II-1ZHr Grandramered)	OM !	4 47 0407	43.4041	\$ 40.4150	\$ 41.5223	9 49.7410	\$ 50.7070	# 501.7.450	, A 6	, ,	\$ 52.8101
Senior Respiratory Care Pract	OM S	9 47.0187	6 E4 5777	0 62		000	\$ 57.5757	000	9 6		# 55.7003
Senior Respiratory Care Fractional Changian ered	OM L		\$ 51.2111	# 22.0039	# 50.1203	\$ 50.7043	1	9 01.1303	•	9 6	
Sanographer	2 4	# 49.3340 # 52.8004		9 64	9 0	9 9	9 6	9 6	9 4	9 6	
Sprographer I	ZW.		\$ 52 GE28	\$ 55 BER4	\$ 57 7530	\$ 50 0103	C 61 7108	\$ 63 BOA1	9 4	9 4	\$ 54.07.00
Sprographer II (SANI)	OW L	\$ 58 AA12	\$ 23.0220		5	2		3	9 4	9 0	
Sonographer III	Two	\$ 53.7881	\$ 55 8049	\$ 57.8758	\$ 60.0684	\$ 62 3151	\$ 64.1830	\$ 66 5815	\$ 69 6783	5 72 9267	
Sonographer III (SAN)	LWO	\$ 60.7696			9		1	S	1		1
Surgical Technician	Two	\$ 33,9271	\$ 35,4653	\$ 36.9252	\$ 38.5803	\$ 40.3271	·	9	49	65	\$ 41.1336
Surgical Technician (SAN)	Two	\$ 38.7716	69		- ب	•	S	· \$, 49	•	na
Telemetry Monitor Technician	Two	\$ 25.4690	\$ 26.4954	\$ 27.5587	\$ 28.7075	\$ 29.8899	\$	1	•		\$ 30.4876
Telemetry Monitor Technician (SAN)	Two	\$ 28.9366	•				ΙI	•			
Account Clerk I	Three	\$ 22.3709	\$ 23,3584	\$ 24.3461	\$ 25,3091	\$ 26.5528	\$ 27.0837	S	49	•	
Account Clerk I (SAN)	Three	\$ 25.5635	S	· .	420	- 1	- 1	ı və (
Accounts Payable Clerk I	Inree	\$ 23.4620				- 1	28	,		en e	- 1
Accounts Payable Clerk II	Three	\$ 25.1733	\$ 26.1487				\$ 30.3840	, 9	, vo	, (A)	
Administrative Assistant	Three	\$ 29.3956	\$ 30.8524	\$ 32.2474	34		\$ 36.3691	·	·	· ·	200
Billing Technician I	Three	\$ 23.6303	\$ 24.7289	\$ 25.6425	\$ 26.8153	\$ 28.0129	\$ 28.5731	1	·	·	-
Billing Technician I (SAN)	Three	\$ 26.9246	30	100	Jan Jan			, 69 6	, 69 69	· •	10.2
Billing Technician II (SAN)	Three	\$ 25.0524	\$ 20.1657	\$ 27.3338	\$ 26.5006	\$ 29.7020	9 20.3370	, ,	9 4	n u	\$ 29.2748
Billing Technician II (SAIN)	Three		\$ 29 1711	\$ 30 5064	\$ 31 R201	33 0890	\$ 33.7507	A 4	9 4	0 65	\$ 34 4758
Diffig Learning I equipment in	20111	4 41 10 14	4 50.1111	-		9	-	÷	•	>	81:

SEIU Local 1021 (General Unit) Rates Effective 06/17/2018

	SEIC	Local 10	มลแลด) เว	SEIO LOCAL 1021 (General Only Rates Ellective 00/17/2010	es Ellecti	Ve 00/ 1/12	010					
Classification - Eff 06/17/2018	Union Group	1	2	က	4	9	9	7	8		6	Longevity Rate
Buyer I	Three		- \$	\$ 27.5181	\$ 29.6036	\$ 30.9261	\$ 31.5446	5	49	•		\$ 32.1754
Buyer II	Three	\$ 32.9142	\$ 35.3385	\$ 37.1445	\$ 38.7849	\$ 40.5479	\$ 41.3587	· 69	s		(A)	\$ 42.1860
Cash Posting Specialist	Tinree	\$ 25.0624	\$ 26.1857	\$ 27.3339	\$ 28,5068	\$ 29.7626	\$ 30.3578	69	69		69	\$ 30,9650
Cash Posting Specialist	Three	\$ 23.6303 \$ 2	\$ 24.7289	\$ 25.6425	\$ 26.8153	\$ 28.0129	\$ 28.5731	·	s	7	60	\$ 29.1447
Cash Posting Specialist II	Three	\$ 25.0624	\$ 26,1857	\$ 27.3339	\$ 28.5068	\$ 29.7626	\$ 30.3578	· 69	69		·	\$ 30.9650
Cash Posting Specialist III	Three	\$ 27.9122	\$ 29.1712	\$ 30.5064	\$ 31.8291	\$ 33.0890	\$ 33.7507	6	ψ,		-₩	\$ 34.4258
Catering Services Coordinator	Three	\$ 23.7412	\$ 24.7414	\$ 25.6547	\$ 26,7906	\$ 27,9389	\$ 28,4976	69	69			\$ 29.0675
Central Supply Technician I	Three	\$ 22.8770	\$ 23.4201	\$ 24.0129	\$ 24.6300	\$ 25.2429	\$ 25.7478	· ·	69	r	69	\$ 26.2627
Central Supply Technician II	Three	\$ 25.4709	\$ 26,1067	\$ 26.7553	\$ 27.4290	\$ 28.1163	\$ 28.6787	69	69		•	\$ 29.2523
Central Supply Technician II (SAN)	Three	\$ 28.0930	9			9	\$	69	ω		•	\$ 28.6549
Cantral Stronk Technician III	Three	S 27 42RG	\$ 78115G	7 4789 \$ 28 1159 \$ 28 8278 \$ 20 5279 \$	£ 20 5279	S 20 2851	30 2851 S 30 8908	1	65	,		S 31 5087

3
Š
Ë
06/17/2018
ŏ
Z
Effective
ffe
m
Ę
Rate:
L
=
er.e
Gene
ŏ
$\sum_{i=1}^{n}$
02
Ξ
ocal
7
\supseteq
SEIU
-,

			-								
Classification - Eff 06/17/2018	Groun		7	က	4	2	9	7	80	6	Longevity
Clerk I	-	69 1	21.6548	\$ 22.5188	\$ 23.6177	\$ 24.6178	\$ 25.1102	. 8	, 69	9	\$ 25.6124
Clerk I (SAN)	Three \$ 23.6	3.6448 \$	٠				,		, G		
Clerk II	69	-	24.6177	\$ 25.5312	\$ 26.6919	\$ 27.7210	\$ 28.2754		· ss	45	\$ 28.8408
Clerk II (SAN)	\$ 26	8079 \$	+	1	1		1	· ·	S	. 69	
Clerk, Lead	\$ 2	1.7536 \$	25.8523	\$ 26.8523	\$ 28.1734	\$ 29,3003	\$ 29.8864	9	· G	69	\$ 30,4841
Community Outreach Worker	m	7136 \$	30.0099	\$ 31.2544	\$ 32.7194	\$ 34.2168	\$ 34.9011	· ·	·	. \$	
Community Outreach Worker (SAN)	\$ 32	Н	4	1				·	69	69	- 1
Computer Operator I	\$ 2	7289 \$	24.7536		\$ 27.0375	28.183		ı Gə	69	49	\$ 29.3219
Computer Operator II	\$ 2	6.5560 \$	~		39	487		ı G	, 69	69	
Cook	ss.	es ,	24.7042	\$ 25.8208	\$ 26.9881	\$ 28.0676	\$ 28.6290	· G	69	69	\$ 29.2016
Cook (SAN)	\$ 27	-		· ·		- 1		, s	· •	9	
Credentialing and Provider Enrollment Specialist	\$ 31	.1363 \$		34,161	100	37	38		·	, sə e	- 1
Credentials Specialist	\$ 31	-	32.7167	\$ 34.1613	30	31		9	69	69	
Data Input Clerk	\$ 23	-	24.6177	\$ 25.5312	26.E	53			50	69 (
Dental Community Outreach Worker	\$ 2	-	28.5809	\$ 29.7661			- 1		·		
Dief Clerk	4	+	+	70	787						
Diet Clerk (SAN)	9 6	-	-			31		. I.	, A 6		
Eligibility Clerk	9 6	1	6269	\$ 26.8323	200	20		ж.	AE		
Eligibility Clerk (Bilingual)	9	-	20.8863	1976.17	\$ 29.3003	\$ 30.4723	\$ 31.0819	\$ 31.7035	•	, n	- 1
Eligibility Clerk (SAN - Bilingual)	7 6	+			A 6		, A 6	7	n n	,	
Eligibility Clerk (SAN)	9 6	0,1349	+			- 00 00 4	- 11	, P 6	96		
Englishing Section 1 (SAN)	9 6	0 0446	27.1400	\$ 20.2411	5 29.7370	9 -	000.100	,		9 6	\$ 32.2203 \$ 30.4304
Charlette Chancellet II (OAN)	Things & 07.0	+	90 6900	- 20 0404	04 9240	\$ 20 CT 70	\$ 22 2200		0 0	9 6	e 32 0075
Flightity Specialist II - 10hr (Former 8)	9 6	-	+				1	9 6	9 64	· ·	1
Flobility Specialist II (Billingial)	9 65	8 4914 \$	7755	\$ 31 0337	. [4.	\$ 33 9843		, G	67	·	
Eligibility Specialist II (SAN)	3	+	+		1	1		49	49	400	
Eliqibility Specialist III	160	-	32.0008	\$ 33.5373	\$ 34.9514	\$ 36.6703	\$ 37.4036	6	·	9	1
Eligibility Specialist III (SAN)	8	-	-					5	9	9	
Eligibility Specialist I	\$ 26	6.1487 \$	-	\$ 28.4204	\$ 29.7044	\$ 31,0006	\$ 31.6206	s	· 69	69	
Eligibility Specialist I (Bilingual)	\$ 2	\vdash	3375			100	32	- 8	69	·	100
Food Service Worker		S	23.5095	\$ 24.7042	\$ 25.7165	\$ 26,6554	\$ 27.1884		1 69	*	\$ 27.7323
Food Service Worker (SAN)	\$ 2	-					ш.	,	٠ 49	S	1
Gardener I	\$	5.1859 \$	26.1734	\$ 27.4327	\$ 28,6550	\$ 29.9514	\$ 30.5504	·	ا د	9	
Gardener I (SAN)	\$ 5	4	, 0000	3	0	è	1	, so	69 (69 (
Gardener II	\$ 5	+	-	111	23				, 99 (- 1
Hospital Maintenance Porter	\$ 22	2.50054 \$	23.2062	\$ 24.7042	\$ 25.8151	\$ 27.0148	\$ 27.3553	,	n 6	, A 6	- 1
Hospital Maintelance Forter (SAN)	n l	9282	22 0005	0000000	25 0400	\$ 26 221E	0 25 7563			, e e	\$ 20.4003 \$ 27.2044
Housekeeping Worker (SAN)	D 64	5 2524 ¢	-		S	8			 e u		\$ 21.2914 \$ 05.7575
Inhalation Therapy Aide	3 5	4.4678 \$	25.4752	\$ 26.5331	\$ 27.8175	\$ 29.1528	\$ 29.7359	9 69	· ·		
Inhalation Therapy Aide (SAN)	\$ 2	-	6900		31	1	33	ı G	· •		
Interpreter Svcs Dispatcher	CA		6249		\$ 29.6303	12.2		9	•		1
Laboratory Assistant I	\$ 23	3.4697 \$	24.4450	\$ 25.5808	\$ 26.5685	\$ 27.7044	\$ 28.2584			·	
Laboratory Assistant I (SAN)	\$ 26	+	-	- 1	- 13				·	·	
Laboratory Assistant II	7 6	5.0499	26,2228	\$ 27.7229	\$ 28.4657	\$ 29.6289	\$ 30.2530	A	96	,	- 1
Laboratory Assistant II (OAN)	Throo 6 07.5	7 5040	100 573.4	000000	24 4004	9 22 6700	200000	9 6	, A 6	A 6	- 1
Laboratory Assistant III	7 6	0000	-	\$ 23.3088 \$ 23.1118	\$ 24 0129	\$ 32,0705	\$ 33.3320 \$ 25.4850	, ,	A 4	00	\$ 33.9990 \$ 25.0057
Library Assistant I	\$ 27	+	29.1364	38	3	\$ 33,1651	333		•	9 66	
Materials Management Technician I	\$ 24	4	25.1911		27			. 69	· ·	· • • •	
Materials Management Technician I (SAN)	\$ 2	7108 \$		1					1 69	69	1
Materials Management Technician II	\$ 2	7.9235 \$	29.0678	\$ 30.4527	\$ 31.9279	\$ 33,3770	\$ 34.0445		69	(3	1
Materials Management Technician II (SAN)	\$ 31	\dashv	\rightarrow	11		- -		-	- ن	9	
Materials Management Technician III	(A)	_	31.3032	\$ 32.7946	\$ 34.3833	\$ 35.9440	\$ 36.6627		·	·	~ 1
Madical Decade Technician III (SAN)	Three \$ 34.4	36,4343 \$	+	- 50 074g	\$ 20 AEZA	\$ 24 B7E7	20 2002		, A U	n u	\$ 35.1230
Medical recoids Technician	9	-	00/6/77	\$ 23.0740		0 31.0/0/	\$ 32.3032	9	9	9	

06/17/2018
Ξ
7
=
-
20
ō
ď
>
Ξ
2
¥
Ì
Rates Effective
ă
ŧ
ď
\equiv
2
(General Unit)
2
9
-
ď
\approx
2
1021
<u>`</u>
ú
×
=
Ш
SEIU Local

Classification - Eff 06/17/2018 Union 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 Medical Transloctional translation and decided Translation (Marcial Translation) Tree 8 2 20.03515 3 20.07515 3		OE!	SEID LOCAL IN	e laelled	cal 1021 (ceneral only rates		Ellective 00/17/2010	210					
Three \$2,000000000000000000000000000000000000	Classification - Eff 06/17/2018	Union	1	2	3	4	5	9	7	8	6	Longevity	ξ
Three \$ 26.04636 \$ 7.7436 \$ 2.04636 \$ 3.7436 \$ 3.07635 \$ 3.56661 \$ 5.04636 \$ 1.0404636 \$ 3.046	Medical Transcriptionist	Three	63	9.67	29		951	832	·	, &	€9	\$ 33,1558	58
Three \$ 26,8546 \$ 38,2771 \$ 5,9886 \$ 5,9376 \$ 5,30827 \$ 3,36691 \$ 5 1,1287 \$ 1,328 \$ 2,36691 \$ 5 1,1287 \$ 1,328 \$ 2,36691 \$ 5 1,1287 \$ 1,328 \$ 2,36691 \$ 5 1,1287 \$ 1,287	Medical Translator II	Three		100	\$ 29.0128	\$ 30.5192	55		, so	·	S	127	95
Three \$ 26.8048 \$ 28.37456 \$ 3.0.7553 \$ 3.21698 \$ 3.0.7555 \$ 5.0.7555	Medical Translator II (SAN)	Three	ന		9	- 9	•		9	1 69	69	100	28
Three \$ - \$ 27,4226 \$ 26,3459 \$ 30,7555 \$ 32,7545 \$ - (SAV)	MedTranslator/Interpreter III	Three	N		SHELL		49.4	0.5	·	49	G	\$ 34.331	13
Candiduhered Three \$ 24,2412 \$ 26,5476 \$ 20,7553 \$ 22,1123 \$ 32,745 \$ 5 \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	Mental Health Specialist II	Three	-	1		29.9760			·	Ф	69	\$ 32.5947	47
(SAAV) Three \$ 30.0412 \$ 25.4711 \$ 25.5479 \$ 2.6535 \$ 28.9995 \$ 28.5184 \$.	Mental Health Specialist II - 12hr (Former 8)	Three	60	15.0		30.7253	6593	32.7545	9	9	69	\$ 33,4096	96
Three \$ 27.8774 \$ 25.4771 \$ 25.4771 \$ 25.4771 \$ 25.6769 \$ 27.6372 \$ 28.6334 \$ 28.633	Mental Health Specialist II (SAN)	Three	₩,			-		, 69		G	69	\$ 30.6629	29
Three \$72,8774 \$ 26,920 \$26,929 \$ 8,003 \$ 26,5534 \$ -	Morgue Attendant	Three		5.5		27.6635	100	100		9	s	100	89
Candidathered Three \$ 23.6548 \$ 24.6820 \$ 25.6819 \$ 28.77208 \$ 28.8839 \$ 30.2716 \$ 20.5766 \$ 2.6841 \$ 27.7728 \$ 30.7747 \$ 31.4875 \$ 30.8766 \$ 5 -	Morgue Attendant (SAN)	Three	2	- 8		-	-		· ·	, 69	69	\$ 28.4350	50
Chrandiathered Three \$25,5706 \$26,6916 \$27,7528 \$28,8939 \$30,2776 \$30,8759 \$5 - Fine \$25,1486 \$26,9763 \$27,5564 \$28,84545 \$30,1747 \$31,4857 \$30,1748 \$30,1747 \$30,1748 \$30,1747 \$30,1748	Nursing Assistant	Three	100	550		26.7290	1830	28.5634	9	, ()	5	100	48
Three \$ 26,9763 \$ 27,5564 \$ 28,8454 \$ 30,1447 \$ 31,4837 \$ 32,1135 \$ 5 - 5 Interes \$ 24,7414 \$ 26,0622 \$ 27,339 \$ 28,5192 \$ 28,9825 \$ 30,0435 \$ 5 - 5 Interes \$ 30,2351 \$ 31,4452 \$ 3,26920 \$ 34,0132 \$ 36,3861 \$ 3,30,0435 \$ 5 - 5 Interes \$ 24,7414 \$ 25,7165 \$ 26,7906 \$ 28,0622 \$ 29,4545 \$ 30,0435 \$ 5 - 5 Interes \$ 24,7414 \$ 25,7165 \$ 26,7906 \$ 28,0622 \$ 29,4545 \$ 30,0435 \$ 5 - 5 Interes \$ 24,7414 \$ 25,7165 \$ 26,7906 \$ 28,0622 \$ 29,4545 \$ 30,0435 \$ 5 - 5 Interes \$ 24,7414 \$ 25,7165 \$ 26,7906 \$ 28,0622 \$ 29,4545 \$ 30,0435 \$ 5 - 5 Interes \$ 26,0624 \$ 27,3339 \$ 28,5062 \$ 29,7626 \$ 30,3778 \$ 3 - 5 Interes \$ 22,7602 \$ 29,3619 \$ 31,7407 \$ 32,7407 \$ 30,7407 \$ 30,3778 \$ 3 - 5 Interes \$ 24,7536 \$ 26,8523 \$ 26,8523 \$ 28,5662 \$ 30,4379 \$ 30,3878 \$ - 1 Interes \$ 24,7536 \$ 26,8523 \$ 26,8523 \$ 28,6629 \$ 30,4874 \$ 30,4874 \$ 30,4874 Interes \$ 24,7637 \$ 24,7607 \$ 24,	Nursing Assistant - 12 Hr (Grandfathered)	Three	\$ 25.5706		100	28.8939	133	30.8769		69	S	\$ 31,4946	46
Three \$ 22,1486 \$ 26,0922 \$ 27,3339 \$ 28,5192 \$ 39,5495 \$ 30,4496 \$ 5 5,51486 \$ 30,2357 \$ 31,132 \$ 5 5,51650 \$ 28,0622 \$ 28,6825 \$ 36,495 \$ 3 5,1393 \$ 5 5 5,53851 \$ 31,1303 \$ 5 5 5,51465 \$ 31,1314 \$ 32,7497 \$ 32,7497 \$ 31,1497 \$ 32,7497 \$ 31,1497 \$ 32,7497 \$ 31,1497 \$ 32,7497 \$ 31,1497	Nursing Assistant (SAN)	Three	\$ 26.9763	27		30.1747	650		69	•	69	0.5	99
AN) Three \$ 24.7461 \$ 25.7465 \$ 26.020 \$ 34.0132 \$ 35.3961 \$ 36.1039 \$ Inflator Three \$ 24.7414 \$ 25.7465 \$ 26.7968 \$ 28.0622 \$ 29.4545 \$ 30.0435 \$ Inflator Three \$ 24.7508 \$ 26.1857 \$ 21.1914 \$ 32.7457 \$ 34.0364 \$ 34.7772 \$ Inflator Three \$ 25.0624 \$ 26.1857 \$ 27.339 \$ 26.508 \$ 29.7668 \$ 30.3578 \$ Inflative Three \$ 32.7509 \$ 32.7309 \$ 35.0760 \$ 36.4498 \$ 37.1772 \$ Inflative Three \$ 24.7536 \$ 25.8523 \$ 26.8523 \$ 28.1734 \$ 29.3003 \$ 29.8864 \$ 30.4841 Three \$ 24.7536 \$ 25.8523 \$ 26.8523 \$ 28.5662 \$ 30.4631 \$ 37.0784 \$ 32.4464 Intel \$ 27.0572 \$ 27.8888 \$ 28.5622 \$ 30.4631 \$ 37.979 \$ 38.6659 \$ Intline \$ 24.7536 \$ 26.8523 \$ 26.8523 \$ 28.5662 \$ 30.4631 \$ 37.1787 \$ Intline \$ 24.7536 \$ 26.8523 \$ 26.8523 \$ 28.5662 \$ 30.4631 \$ 37.1787 \$ Intline \$ 24.7536 \$ 26.8523 \$ 26.8523 \$ 28.5662 \$ 30.4631 \$ 37.1867 \$ Intline \$ 24.7536 \$ 26.8523 \$ 26.4949 \$ 30.8524 \$ 32.4936 \$ Intline \$ 24.7586 \$ 28.2608 \$ 32.4470 \$ 33.5173 \$ 34.6556 \$ 30.4841 Intline \$ 27.1868 \$ 28.2608 \$ 32.4449 \$ 30.8524 \$ 32.4527 \$ \$ 37.1867 \$ Intline \$ 27.1868 \$ 28.2608 \$ 32.0401 \$ 33.6173 \$ 37.4036 \$ Intline \$ 27.1868 \$ 28.2608 \$ 32.0471 \$ 33.618 \$ 34.822 \$ Intline \$ 26.7229 \$ 32.0136 \$ 33.6754 \$ 32.0101 \$ 33.618 \$ 34.822 \$ Intline \$ 27.1868 \$ 28.2608 \$ 24.7042 \$ 26.7168 \$ 26.8524 \$ 27.1864 \$ Intline \$ 26.7339 \$ 20.4744 \$ 32.0101 \$ 33.614 \$ 34.825 \$ Intline \$ 26.7329 \$ 32.0104 \$ 32.7141 \$ 31.0259 \$ Intline \$ 26.7486 \$ 26.8508 \$ 33.6374 \$ 32.0101 \$ 34.825 \$ Intline \$ 26.7486 \$ 26.8508 \$ 27.7484 \$ 32.0101 \$ 30.6784 \$ 27.1864 \$ Intline \$ 26.7486 \$ 26.8508 \$ 27.7444 \$ 30.0784 \$ 37.4036 \$ Intline \$ 26.7486 \$ 26.8508 \$ 27.7444 \$ 30.0784 \$ 37.7403 \$ 27.884 \$ Intline \$ 26.7486 \$ 26.8508 \$ 27.7444 \$ 30.0784 \$ 30.0744 \$ 30.0784 \$ Intline \$ 26.85312 \$ 26.8508 \$ 27.7444 \$ 30.0784 \$ 27.7441 \$ 26.8508 \$ 29.1241 \$ 26.8508 \$ 29.1241 \$ 20.9176 \$ Intline \$ 26.85312 \$ 26.8508 \$ 20.8508 \$ 20.7441 \$ 20.9089 \$ 20.7441 \$ 20.9089 \$ 20.7441 \$ 20.9089 \$ 20.7441 \$ 20.9089	Occupational Therapy Aide	Three	\$ 25.1486	200		28.5192				69	69	\$ 31.0586	86
AN) Three \$ 24,7414 \$ 25,7165 \$ 26,7906 \$ 28,0622 \$ 29,4545 \$ 30,0435 \$ 5 - 5 Inator (SAN) Three \$ 28,8308 \$ 29,9919 \$ 31,1914 \$ 32,745 \$ 34,0364 \$ 34,7172 \$ - 5 Inator (SAN) Three \$ 25,0624 \$ 26,867 \$ 27,3339 \$ 28,5066 \$ 29,7026 \$ 30,3578 \$ - 5 Intere \$ 32,7509 \$ - 5 5 - 5 Intere \$ 25,0624 \$ 26,867 \$ 33,744 \$ 32,745 \$ 34,0364 \$ 34,7172 \$ - 5 Intere \$ 32,767 \$ 33,7341 \$ 32,745 \$ 35,0760 \$ 36,4898 \$ 38,6657 \$ 3 Intere \$ 27,0572 \$ 27,868 \$ 28,8622 \$ 36,4791 \$ 37,1787 \$ - 5 Intere \$ 27,0572 \$ 27,868 \$ 28,777 \$ 32,477 \$ 37,1867 \$ 3 Intere \$ 27,0572 \$ 27,868 \$ 28,777 \$ 32,477 \$ 31,677 \$ 32,4846 \$ 30,4841 Intere \$ 27,0572 \$ 27,868 \$ 28,777 \$ 32,477 \$ 31,677 \$ 32,4846 \$ - 5 Intere \$ 27,0572 \$ 32,036 \$ 29,4449 \$ 30,8524 \$ 32,4326 \$ 30,498 \$ - 5 Intere \$ 27,1868 \$ 26,398 \$ 33,4102 \$ 34,8228 \$ 36,477 \$ 37,1867 \$ - 5 Intere \$ 27,1868 \$ 28,2062 \$ 32,401 \$ 32,617 \$ 37,1867 \$ - 5 Intere \$ 28,7006 \$ 29,2506 \$ 30,6744 \$ 30,8524 \$ 32,1057 \$ 37,1867 \$ - 5 Intere \$ 28,7006 \$ 29,2506 \$ 33,6774 \$ 32,116 \$ 34,1822 \$ 5 Intere \$ 28,7008 \$ 28,5095 \$ 24,7042 \$ 26,716 \$ 26,554 \$ 27,1884 \$ - 5 Intere \$ 28,2320 \$ - 5 5 Intere \$ 28,2320 \$ - 5 5 Intere \$ 28,2320 \$ - 5 Intere \$ 28,2338 \$ 33,6741 \$ 30,875 \$ 20,705 \$ 30,714 \$ 31,025 \$ 5 Intere \$ 28,2339 \$ - 5 Intere \$ 28,2320 \$ - 5 Intere \$ 28,2330 \$ - 5 Intere \$ 28,2320 \$ - 5 Intere \$ 28,2330 \$ - 5 Intere \$ 28,2330 \$ - 5 Intere \$ 28,2320 \$ - 5 Intere \$ 28,2330 \$ - 5 Intere \$ 28,2320 \$ - 5 Intere \$ 28,2320 \$ - 5 Intere \$ 28,2330 \$ - 5	Occupational Therapy Assistant	Three	\$ 30.2351	18	\$ 32.6920	34.0132	CO.	36.1039		S	69	\$ 36.8259	59
AN) Three \$ 28,6326 \$ 29,919 \$ 31,1914 \$ 32,7457 \$ 34,0364 \$ 34,7772 \$ - linator Three \$ 28,6826 \$ 29,619 \$ 31,1914 \$ 32,7457 \$ 34,0364 \$ 34,7772 \$ - litative Three \$ 28,7326 \$ 21,3339 \$ 28,5068 \$ 29,626 \$ 30,3578 \$ - litative Three \$ 31,1997 \$ 32,7341 \$ 35,0760 \$ 36,498 \$ 37,1787 \$ - litative Three \$ 21,7536 \$ 27,8583 \$ 28,5068 \$ 30,4531 \$ 31,5187 \$ - litative Ill Three \$ 29,7586 \$ 30,6512 \$ 31,5707 \$ 32,579 \$ 33,4934 \$ 34,656 \$ 33,7060 Three \$ 29,7586 \$ 30,6512 \$ 31,5707 \$ 32,579 \$ 33,4934 \$ 34,656 \$ 33,7060 Three \$ 29,7586 \$ 30,6512 \$ 31,5707 \$ 32,579 \$ 33,4934 \$ 34,656 \$ 33,7060 Three \$ 29,7586 \$ 30,6512 \$ 31,5707 \$ 32,579 \$ 33,4934 \$ 34,656 \$ 33,7060 Three \$ 30,7229 \$ 32,0101 \$ 20,9112 \$ 21,4339 \$ 31,587 \$ - Inne \$ 28,7086 \$ 28,2068 \$ 30,654 \$ 32,0101 \$ 32,617 \$ \$ 37,1867 \$ - Inne \$ 28,7086 \$ 28,2088 \$ 33,617 \$ 32,617 \$ \$ 31,687 \$ - Inne \$ 28,7086 \$ 28,208 \$ 30,679 \$ 32,617 \$ \$ 31,670 \$ \$ 32,617 \$ - Inne \$ 28,7086 \$ 28,7087 \$ \$ 27,884 \$ 32,0101 \$ 33,617 \$ \$ 31,687 \$ - Inne \$ 28,7086 \$ 28,208 \$ 30,679 \$ 30,879 \$ 31,670 \$ \$ 31,670 \$ \$ 31,670 \$ \$ 32,617 \$ - Inne \$ 28,7086 \$ 28,7087 \$ \$ 24,704 \$ \$ 30,414 \$ \$ 31,025 \$ \$ - Inne \$ 28,7086 \$ 28,709 \$ \$ 27,906 \$ \$ 27,906 \$ \$ 27,906 \$ \$ 27,906 \$ \$ 27,908 \$ \$ 28,837 \$ \$ - Inne \$ 28,374 \$ \$ 28,509 \$ \$ 28,709 \$ \$ 30,414 \$ \$ 31,029 \$ \$ - Inne \$ 28,374 \$ \$ 28,509 \$ \$ 27,906 \$ \$ 27,906 \$ \$ 28,837 \$ \$ - Inne \$ 28,374 \$ \$ 28,509 \$ \$ 27,906 \$ \$ 28,837 \$ \$ - Inne \$ 28,374 \$ \$ 28,509 \$ \$ 28,700 \$ \$ 28,839 \$ \$ 28,900 \$ \$ 28,900 \$ \$ 28,900 \$ \$ 28,900 \$ \$ 28,900 \$ \$ 28,900 \$ \$ 28,900 \$ \$ 28,900 \$ \$ 28,900 \$ \$ 28,900 \$ \$ 30,018 \$ \$ 30,618 \$ \$ - Inne \$ 28,374 \$ \$ 28,574 \$ \$ 28,800 \$ \$ 30,018 \$ \$ 30,618 \$ \$ - Inne \$ 28,374 \$ \$ 28,574 \$ \$ 28,800 \$ \$ 30,018 \$ \$ 30,618 \$ \$ - Inne \$ 28,374 \$ \$ 28,574 \$ \$ 28,800 \$ \$ 30,018 \$ \$ 30,618 \$ \$ - Inne \$ 28,374 \$ \$ 28,574 \$ \$ 28,800 \$ \$ 30,018 \$ \$ 30,018 \$ \$ 20,018 \$ \$ 30,018 \$ \$ 20,018 \$ \$ 30,018 \$ \$ 20,018 \$ \$ 30,018 \$ \$ 20,018 \$ \$ 20,018 \$ \$ 20,018 \$ \$ 20,018 \$ \$ 20,018 \$ \$ 20,018 \$ \$ 20,018 \$ \$ 20,018 \$ \$ 20,018 \$ \$ 2	Orthopedic Technician	Three	CA	200	77	28.0622	200	30.0435		, (3)	69	\$ 30.644	44
Ilinator (SAN) Three \$ 28,8826 \$ 29,9619 \$ 31,1914 \$ 32,7457 \$ 34,0364 \$ 34,7172 \$ 5 1	Orthopedic Technician (SAN)	Three	2	- \$	- \$, 1	G	\$ 28.6929	29
Second Column	Panel Management Coordinator	Three	2	133		32.7457	199	34.7172	69	69	s	()	15
Idinator (Bilingual) Three \$ 25.0624 \$ 26.1857 \$ 27.3339 \$ 28.5068 \$ 29.7626 \$ 30.3578 \$ Idinator (Bilingual) Three \$ 32.4477 \$ 32.4367 \$ 33.7441 \$ 36.4791 \$ 37.9079 \$ 38.6659 \$ Idinator (Bilingual) Three \$ 22.4753 \$ 25.8523 \$ 28.8024 \$ 36.4791 \$ 37.9079 \$ 38.6659 \$ Idinator (Bilingual) Three \$ 29.7685 \$ 25.8623 \$ 28.7695 \$ 29.3003 \$ 29.8864 \$ 30.4841 \$ 30.4841 \$ 31.4841 \$ 3	Panel Management Coordinator (SAN)	Three	(4.)				1 69			69	69	69	59
Three \$ 31,1997 \$ 32,740 \$ 35,0760 \$ 36,4498 \$ 5 37,1787 \$ 5 7,1787 \$ 7,1787 \$ 1,1787 \$ 1,1787 \$ 1,1787 \$ 1,1787 \$ 1,1787 \$ 1,1787 \$ 1,1787 \$ 1,1787 \$ 1,1787 \$ 1,1787 \$ 1,1787 \$ 1,1787 \$ 1,1787 \$ 1,1787 \$ 1,1788 \$ 1,1787 \$ 1,1787 \$ 1,1787 \$ 1,1787 \$ 1,1787 \$ 1,1788 \$ 1,1787 \$ 1,1788 \$ 1,1787 \$ 1,1788 \$ 1,1787 \$ 1,1788 \$ 1,1788 \$ 1,1787 \$ 1,1788 \$ 1,1787 \$ 1,1788 \$ 1,1787 \$ 1,1788 \$ 1,1787 \$ 1,1787 \$ 1,1788 \$ 1,1788 \$ 1,1787 \$ 1,1788 \$ 1,	Patient Account Representative	Three	2		27	28.5068		30.3578		· •э	69	\$ 30.9650	20
Intree \$ 32,4477 \$ 33,7341 \$ 36,0624 \$ 36,4791 \$ 37,9079 \$ 38,6659 \$	Patient Care Access Coordinator	Three	3	10.7		35.0760		37.1787		69	S	\$ 37.9223	23
AN) Three \$ 24,7536 \$ 25,8523 \$ 28,1734 \$ 29,3003 \$ 29,8864 \$ 30,4841 Three \$ 27,0572 \$ 27,8688 \$ 28,7050 \$ 29,5662 \$ 30,4531 \$ 31,5188 \$ 32,4646 Ithree \$ 29,7865 \$ 30,6512 \$ 31,5707 \$ 32,5179 \$ 33,4934 \$ 34,6656 \$ 35,7056 Three \$ 29,7865 \$ 30,6512 \$ 31,5707 \$ 32,5179 \$ 33,4934 \$ 34,6656 \$ 35,7056 Three \$ 30,7229 \$ 32,0401 \$ 20,8112 \$ 21,4339 \$ 32,4657 \$ 37,1867 \$ 3- Three \$ 27,1868 \$ 28,3958 \$ 29,4402 \$ 34,9228 \$ 32,427 \$ 37,1867 \$ 3- Three \$ 28,706 \$ 29,2508 \$ 30,674 \$ 32,0101 \$ 33,5118 \$ 34,1822 \$ 3- Three \$ 28,7006 \$ 29,2508 \$ 30,674 \$ 32,0101 \$ 33,5118 \$ 34,1822 \$ 3- Three \$ 28,7006 \$ 29,2508 \$ 32,6701 \$ 33,5118 \$ 34,1822 \$ 3- Three \$ 28,7006 \$ 29,2508 \$ 32,404 \$ 30,677 \$ 37,4036 \$ 3- Three \$ 25,9395 \$ 3- Three \$ 25,9395 \$ 3- Three \$ 25,334 \$ 24,7042 \$ 25,7165 \$ 26,654 \$ 27,1844 \$ 3- Three \$ 25,334 \$ 24,744 \$ 25,6547 \$ 26,7908 \$ 28,2721 \$ 28,8375 \$ 3- Three \$ 23,7412 \$ 24,7414 \$ 26,6472 \$ 27,7061 \$ 28,8375 \$ 3- Three \$ 23,3741 \$ 26,6475 \$ 26,7061 \$ 27,7061 \$ 28,8375 \$ 3- Three \$ 23,7412 \$ 26,838 \$ 28,4376 \$ 3- Three \$ 23,7412 \$ 26,4741 \$ 28,8375 \$ 3- Three \$ 23,7414 \$ 26,6475 \$ 27,7061 \$ 20,883 \$ 29,4410 \$ 3- Three \$ 25,585 \$ 26,4755 \$ 27,5540 \$ 30,0183 \$ 30,0187 \$ 3- Three \$ 25,3585 \$ 26,4755 \$ 27,5540 \$ 28,8509 \$ 30,0187 \$ 3- Three \$ 25,3585 \$ 26,4755 \$ 27,5540 \$ 28,8509 \$ 30,0183 \$ 30,6187 \$ 3- Three \$ 25,3585 \$ 26,4755 \$ 27,5540 \$ 28,8509 \$ 30,0183 \$ 30,0187 \$ 3- Three \$ 25,3585 \$ 26,4755 \$ 27,5540 \$ 28,8509 \$ 30,0183 \$ 30,6187 \$ 3- Three \$ 25,3585 \$ 26,4755 \$ 27,5540 \$ 28,8509 \$ 30,0183 \$ 30,6187 \$ 3- Three \$ 25,3585 \$ 26,4755 \$ 27,5540 \$ 20,850 \$ 20,0183 \$ 30,0187 \$ 3- Three \$ 25,3585 \$ 26,4755 \$ 27,5540 \$ 20,0183 \$ 30,0187 \$ 3- Three \$ 25,3585 \$ 26,4755 \$ 27,5540 \$ 20,0183 \$ 30,0187 \$ 30,0187 \$ 3- Three \$ 25,3585 \$ 26,4755 \$ 27,5540 \$ 20,0183 \$ 30,0187 \$ 3	Patient Care Access Coordinator (Bilingual)	Three	3	\$ 33.7341	\$ 35.0624	36.4791		38.6659		ь 6 9	69	w	35
Interes \$ 27,0572 \$ 27,8688 \$ 28,7050 \$ 29,5662 \$ 30,4531 \$ 31,5188 \$ 32,4648 Interes \$ 29,7885 \$ 30,6512 \$ 31,5707 \$ 32,5179 \$ 33,4934 \$ 34,6656 \$ 35,7056 Three \$ 19,3938 \$ 19,8911 \$ 20,4011 \$ 20,9112 \$ 21,4339 \$ \$	Patient Services Representative	Three	2	\$ 25.8523	\$ 26.8523	28.1734	100	29.8864	18.	·	69	\$ 31.0938	38
Intree \$ 29,7685 \$ 30,6512 \$ 31,5707 \$ 32,5179 \$ 33,4934 \$ 34,6656 \$ 35,7056 Three \$ 19,3938 \$ 19,8911 \$ 20,4011 \$ 20,6112 \$ 21,4339 \$	Patient Services Representative II	Three	2	\$ 27.8688		29.5662	12/	31.5188	50%	()	8	\$ 33,113	38
Three \$ 19.3938 \$ 19.8911 \$ 20.4011 \$ 20.9112 \$ 21.4339 \$. \$ \$. \$ \$. \$. \$. \$. \$. \$. \$	Patient Services Representative III	Three	2	\$ 30.6512	\$ 31.5707	Н	146.73	-	100	9	69	\$ 36.4198	98
Three \$ 30,7229 \$ 32,0136 \$ 33,4102 \$ 34,9228 \$ 36,4577 \$ 37,1867 \$ \$ - Three \$ 27,1858 \$ 28,3958 \$ 29,4449 \$ 30,8524 \$ 32,1252 \$ 32,7677 \$ - Three \$ 27,1868 \$ 28,3958 \$ 29,4449 \$ 30,8524 \$ 32,1252 \$ 30,4496 \$ 5 30,492 \$ 28,1252 \$ 30,4496 \$ 5 30,492 \$ 28,1252 \$ 30,4496 \$ 5 30,492 \$ 28,1252 \$ 30,4936 \$ 28,2036 \$ 30,6754 \$ 32,1252 \$ 30,4936 \$ 30,8797 \$ 30,8796 \$ 30,8796 \$ 30,8796 \$ 30,8796 \$ 30,8796 \$ 30,8796 \$ 30,8796 \$ 30,8796 \$ 30,8796 \$ 30,8797 \$ 30,	Patient Transporter	Three	15	\$ 19.8911		20.9112	CONT.	-	- \$		en	\$ 21.8626	26
AN) Three \$ 27.1858 \$ 28.3958 \$ 29.4449 \$ 30.8524 \$ 32.1252 \$ 32.7677 \$	Payroll Administrator	Three	33	\$ 32.0136	\$ 33.4102	-	315.0	37.1867		\$	9	G	35
AN) Three \$ 25.1486 \$ 26.0622 \$ 27.3339 \$ 28.5192 \$ 29.8525 \$ 30.4496 \$ \$ Intere \$ 28.7006 \$ 29.2508 \$ 30.6754 \$ 32.5118 \$ 34.1822 \$ \$ Intere \$ 30.6796 \$ 32.0008 \$ 33.5373 \$ 34.6514 \$ 36.6703 \$ 37.4036 \$ \$ Three \$ 25.9395 \$ 24.7042 \$ 25.7165 \$ 26.6554 \$ 27.1884 \$ Three \$ 25.5312 \$ 26.7042 \$ 25.79266 \$ 29.1240 \$ 30.4174 \$ 31.0259 \$ Three \$ 29.3230 \$ 26.7042 \$ 27.9266 \$ 29.1240 \$ 30.4174 \$ 31.0259 \$ Three \$ 29.3230 \$ 24.7414 \$ 25.6547 \$ 26.7906 \$ 27.7412 \$ 28.8375 \$ Three \$ 23.7412 \$ 24.7414 \$ 25.6444 \$ 27.7412 \$ 28.8638 \$ 29.4410 \$ Three \$ 24.3832 \$ 26.4755 \$ 27.5540 \$ 28.8509 \$ 30.0183 \$ 30.6187 \$ Three \$ 25.3585 \$ 26.4755 \$ 27.5540 \$ 28.8509 \$ 30.0183 \$ 30.6187 \$ Three \$ 25.3585 \$ 26.4755 \$ 27.5540 \$ 28.8509 \$ 30.0183 \$ 30.6187 \$ Three \$ 25.3585 \$ 26.4755 \$ 27.5540 \$ 28.8509 \$ 30.0183 \$ 30.6187 \$ Three \$ 25.3585 \$ 26.4755 \$ 27.5540 \$ 28.8509 \$ 30.0183 \$ 30.6187 \$ Three \$ 25.3585 \$ 26.4755 \$ 27.5540 \$ 28.8509 \$ 30.0183 \$ 30.6187 \$ Three \$ 25.3585 \$ 26.4755 \$ 27.5540 \$ 28.8509 \$ 30.0183 \$ 30.6187 \$ Three \$ 25.3585 \$ 26.4755 \$ 27.5540 \$ 28.8509 \$ 30.0183 \$ 30.6187 \$ Three \$ 25.3585 \$ 26.4755 \$ 27.5540 \$ 28.8509 \$ 30.0183 \$ 30.6187 \$ Three \$ 25.3585 \$ 26.4755 \$ 27.5540 \$ 26.4755 \$ 26.4755 \$ 27.5540 \$ 27.7541 \$ 28.8559 \$ 20.6187 \$ Three \$ 25.3585 \$ 26.4755 \$ 27.5540 \$ 27.7541 \$ 28.8509 \$ 20.0183 \$ 30.0187 \$ Three \$ 25.3585 \$ 26.4755 \$ 27.5540 \$ 27.7541 \$ 28.8509 \$ 20.0187 \$ Three \$ 25.3585 \$ 26.4755 \$ 27.5540 \$ 27.7541 \$ 28.8509 \$ 20.0183 \$ 30.6187 \$ Three \$ 25.3585 \$ 26.4755 \$ 27.5540 \$ 27.7541 \$ 26.7561 \$ 20.0183 \$ 30.0187 \$ Three \$ 25.3585 \$ 26.4755 \$ 27.5540 \$ 27.7541 \$ 26.7561 \$ 20.0183 \$ 30.0187 \$ Three \$ 25.3585 \$ 26.4755 \$ 27.5540 \$ 27.7541 \$ 26.7561 \$ 20.0183 \$ 20.0187 \$ Three \$ 25.3585 \$ 26.4755 \$ 27.5540 \$ 27.7541 \$ 26.7561 \$ 20.0183 \$ 20.0187 \$ Three \$ 25.3585 \$ 26.4755 \$ 27.5540 \$ 27.7541 \$ 26.7561 \$ 20.0183 \$ 20.0187 \$ Three \$ 25.3585 \$ 26.4755 \$ 27.5561 \$ 27.7541 \$ 28.8508 \$ 20.0187 \$ Three \$	Payroll Records Clerk	Three	2	\$ 28,3958	\$ 29.4449	-		U		9	59	\$ 33.423	31
AN) Three \$ 28,7006 \$ 29,2508 \$ 30,6754 \$ 32,0101 \$ 33,5118 \$ 34,1822 \$ 5. Intel \$ 30,6796 \$ 32,0008 \$ 33,5373 \$ 34,9514 \$ 36,6703 \$ 37,4036 \$ 5. Three \$ 25,9395 \$ - \$ 5.7,105 \$ 26,7042 \$ 25,7105 \$ 26,6554 \$ 27,1884 \$ - \$ 5. Three \$ 25,3312 \$ 26,7042 \$ 27,9266 \$ 29,1240 \$ 30,474 \$ 31,0259 \$ - \$ 5. Three \$ 25,3312 \$ 24,7414 \$ 25,5547 \$ 26,7906 \$ 27,9389 \$ 28,4976 \$ 5. Three \$ 23,7412 \$ 24,7414 \$ 25,5540 \$ 28,8509 \$ 30,0183 \$ 30,6187 \$ 5. Three \$ 25,3585 \$ 26,4755 \$ 27,5540 \$ 28,8509 \$ 30,0183 \$ 30,6187 \$ 5. Three \$ 25,3585 \$ 26,4755 \$ 27,5540 \$ 28,8509 \$ 30,0183 \$ 30,6187 \$ 5. Three \$ 25,3585 \$ 26,4755 \$ 27,5540 \$ 28,8509 \$ 30,0183 \$ 30,6187 \$ 5. Three \$ 25,3585 \$ 26,4755 \$ 27,5540 \$ 28,8509 \$ 30,0183 \$ 30,6187 \$ 5. Three \$ 25,3585 \$ 26,4755 \$ 27,5540 \$ 28,8509 \$ 30,0183 \$ 30,6187 \$ 5. Three \$ 25,3585 \$ 26,4755 \$ 27,5540 \$ 28,8509 \$ 30,0183 \$ 30,6187 \$ 5. Three \$ 25,3585 \$ 26,4755 \$ 27,5540 \$ 28,8509 \$ 30,0183 \$ 30,6187 \$ 5. Three \$ 25,3585 \$ 26,4755 \$ 27,5540 \$ 28,8509 \$ 30,0183 \$ 30,6187 \$ 5. Three \$ 25,3585 \$ 26,4755 \$ 27,5540 \$ 26,8559 \$ 30,0183 \$ 30,6187 \$ 5. Three \$ 25,3585 \$ 26,4755 \$ 27,5540 \$ 26,8569 \$ 30,0183 \$ 30,6187 \$ 5. Three \$ 25,3585 \$ 26,4755 \$ 27,5540 \$ 26,85450 \$ 20,6187 \$ 5. Three \$ 25,3585 \$ 26,4755 \$ 27,5540 \$ 26,8545 \$ 20,6187 \$ 5. Three \$ 25,3585 \$ 26,4755 \$ 27,5540 \$ 26,8569 \$ 30,0183 \$ 30,6187 \$ 5. Three \$ 25,3585 \$ 26,4755 \$ 27,5540 \$ 26,856 \$ 20,6755 \$ 27,5540 \$ 26,8545 \$ 20,6755 \$ 27,5540 \$ 27,7541 \$ 26,8565 \$ 20,6755 \$ 27,5540 \$ 26,8545 \$ 20,6755 \$ 27,5540 \$ 27,7	Physical Therapy Alde	Three	\$ 25.1486	\$ 26.0622	\$ 27.3339		100			. 8	8	\$ 31.0586	36
Intree \$ 30.6796 \$ 32.0008 \$ 33.5373 \$ 34.9514 \$ 36.6703 \$ 37.4036 \$ 5 - 1 Three \$ 25.5935 \$ 24.7042 \$ 25.7165 \$ 26.6554 \$ 27.1884 \$ - 5 Three \$ 25.3595 \$ - 5 5 - 5 5 - 5 5 Three \$ 25.35312 \$ 26.7042 \$ 27.9266 \$ 29.1240 \$ 30.474 \$ 31.0259 \$ - 5 Three \$ 29.3230 \$ 2 - 5 5 - 5 Three \$ 23.7414 \$ 25.6547 \$ 26.7906 \$ 27.9389 \$ 28.4976 \$ - 5 Three \$ 23.7412 \$ 26.4744 \$ 25.6444 \$ 27.7412 \$ 28.8588 \$ 29.4410 \$ - 5 Three \$ 24.3832 \$ 26.4765 \$ 27.5540 \$ 28.8509 \$ 30.0187 \$ - 5 Three \$ 25.3585 \$ 26.4755 \$ 27.5540 \$ 28.8509 \$ 30.0183 \$ 30.6187 \$ - 5 Three \$ 25.3585 \$ 26.4755 \$ 27.5540 \$ 28.8509 \$ 30.0183 \$ 30.6187 \$ - 5 Three \$ 25.3585 \$ 26.4755 \$ 27.5540 \$ 28.8509 \$ 30.0183 \$ 30.6187 \$ - 5 Three \$ 25.3585 \$ 26.4755 \$ 27.5540 \$ 28.8509 \$ 30.0183 \$ 30.6187 \$ - 5 Three \$ 25.3585 \$ 26.4755 \$ 27.5540 \$ 28.8509 \$ 30.0183 \$ 30.6187 \$ - 5 Three \$ 25.3585 \$ 26.4755 \$ 27.5540 \$ 28.8509 \$ 30.0183 \$ 30.6187 \$ - 5 Three \$ 25.3585 \$ 26.4755 \$ 27.5540 \$ 28.8509 \$ 30.0183 \$ 30.6187 \$ - 5 Three \$ 25.3585 \$ 26.4755 \$ 27.5540 \$ 28.8509 \$ 30.0183 \$ 30.6187 \$ - 5 Three \$ 25.3585 \$ 26.4755 \$ 27.5540 \$ 28.8509 \$ 30.0183 \$ 30.6187 \$ - 5 Three \$ 25.3585 \$ 26.4755 \$ 27.5540 \$ 26.4755 \$ 26.4755 \$ 27.5540 \$ 26.4755 \$ 26	Physical Therapy Aide (SAN)	Three	\$ 28.7006	~~	30.6754	32.0101		34.1822		9	69	(A)	28
Three \$ 23.5095 \$ 24.7042 \$ 25.7165 \$ 26.6554 \$ 27.1884 \$ -	Quality & Report Reconciliation Specialist	Three	3	32.0008	33.5373	34.9514	100	37.4036		- 3	· •	\$ 38,151	17
Three \$ 25.9395 \$ - \$ - \$ - \$ - \$ - \$ - \$ - \$ - \$ - \$	Sanitation Assistant	Three		23.5095	24.7042	25.7165	200	27.1884		•	69	\$ 27.7323	23
ter Three \$ 25.5312 \$ 26.7042 \$ 27.9266 \$ 29.1240 \$ 30.4174 \$ 31.0259 \$	Sanitation Assistant (SAN)	Three		•	3			•		ا ج	69	\$ 26.4583	33
ter Three \$ 29.3230 \$ - \$ -	Secretary I	Three		26.7042	27.9266	29.1240	300	31.0259		ا ج	\$	\$ 31.646	32
ter Three \$ 23.7412 \$ 24.7414 \$ 25.5547 \$ 26.7906 \$ 27.9389 \$ 28.4976 \$	Secretary I (SAN)	Three		•				•		•	69	\$ 29.909	34
er Three \$ 23.7165 \$ 24.7414 \$ 26.9513 \$ 27.0621 \$ 28.2721 \$ 28.8375 \$ - Three \$ 24.3832 \$ 25.4572 \$ 26.4944 \$ 27.7412 \$ 28.8638 \$ 29.4410 \$ - Three \$ 25.3585 \$ 26.4755 \$ 27.5540 \$ 28.8509 \$ 30.0183 \$ 30.6187 \$ -	Senior Food Service Worker	Three	\$ 23.7412	24.7414	25.6547	26.7906	27.9389	28.4976	5	9	- 8	\$ 29.067	22
Three \$ 24.3832 \$ 25.4572 \$ 26.4944 \$ 27.7412 \$ 28.8638 \$ 29.4410 \$ -	Senior Hospital Maint Porter	Three	23	24.7414	25.9513	27.0621		28.8375		•	·	\$ 29.4142	12
Three \$ 25.3585 \$ 26.4755 \$ 27.5540 \$ 28.8509 \$ 30.0183 \$ 30.6187 \$ -	Specialist Clerk	Three	24	25.4572	26.4944	27.7412		29.4410	,	·	· \$	\$ 30.0298	98
	Specialist Clerk (Billingual)	Ihree	25	26.4755	27.5540	28.8509	~~	30.6187	-	69	9	\$ 31.231	=

SEIU Local 1021 (General Unit) Rates Effective 06/17/2018

			(0.000)	100 () () () () () () () () () (100111	1000	9					
Classification - Eff 06/17/2018	Union	1	7	8	4	ĸ	9	7		ω.	60	Longevity
Specialist Clerk (SAN)	Three	\$ 27.8192	· cs	, so	٠ ج	9	, 69	59	s		69	\$ 28.3755
Substance Abuse Counselor	Three	\$ 27.3462	\$ 28.5809	\$ 29.7661	\$ 31.1612	\$ 32.5874	\$ 33,2391	673	69		69	\$ 33.9039
Substance Abuse Counselor (SAN)	Three	\$ 31.2544	9		G		69	69	()		69	\$ 31.8795
Supply Clerk I	Three	\$ 22.4696	\$ 23.4201	\$ 24.5930	\$ 25.5684	\$ 26.7580	\$ 27.2931	69	w	q	69	\$ 27.8390
Supply Clerk I (SAN)	Three	\$ 25.8227	· •	•	٠.	. 8	ω	49	s		69	\$ 26.3392
Supply Clerk II	Three	\$ 22.9015	\$ 23.8400	\$ 24.9757	\$ 26.1857	\$ 27.3743	\$ 27.9218	65	s	,	5	\$ 28,4802
Supply Clerk II (SAN)	Three	\$ 26.2246	· 69			9	59	63	s		S	\$ 26.7491
Supply Coordinator, Perioperative Services	Three	\$ 27,1309	\$ 28.2052	\$ 29.3166	\$ 30,5009	\$ 31.6966	\$ 32,3305	69	S		69	\$ 32.9771
Switchboard Operator	Three	-	\$ 24.6012	\$ 26.2913	\$ 27.4969	\$ 28.5527	\$ 29.1236	· ss	မာ		69	\$ 29.7062
Switchboard Operator (SAN)	Three	\$ 27.6059	. 8	S	9	s	, 69	es)	s	ı	69	\$ 28.1579
Transportation Program Worker	Three	69	\$ 23.0005	\$ 24.0498	\$ 25.0499	\$ 26.2316	\$ 26.7562	· s	S	,	69	\$ 27.2914
Transportation Program Worker (SAN)	Three	\$ 25.2524	- 8	ı ₩	· ·	· \$	19	S	s	a	69	\$ 25,7575
Underpayment Specialist	Three	\$ 25.0624	\$ 26.1857	\$ 27.3339	\$ 28.5068	\$ 29.7626	\$ 30.3578	69	ю		69	\$ 30,9650

SEIU Local 1021 (General Unit) Rates Effective 06/16/2019

Classification - Eff 06/16/2019	Union	-	7	ო	4	ro	9	7	ω,	O	Longevity
Accountant /	One		69	\$ 37.0351	\$ 38.6722	\$ 40.4702	69	1	69	GF.	\$ 41 2797
Accountant II	+	35.5754	\$ 37,1157	1	1	42	69	49	69		1
Actionneturist	+-	0	3		1.	\$ 42,6613	65	65	· ·	S	
Audiologist	٠	S	1		100	10	\$ 61.5920	\$ 62.8238			1
Care Management Community Health Worker	Н	30	\$ 32,3821	\$ 33.7250	\$ 35,3057	\$ 36.9216	(5)	İ.	5	69	1
Care Management Community Health Worker II	One	35	\$ 36.7131	\$ 38.4306	\$ 40.1214	\$ 41.7960	ш	•	•		I i
Care Management Social Worker I	one \$		\$ 46.8428	\$ 49.0793	\$ 51.3561	\$ 53.7465	S	,	59	٠ ده	
Care Management Social Worker II	one \$	45.9621	\$ 49.1849	\$ 51.5333	\$ 53.9240	\$ 56,4339			5	69	1
Care Management Social Worker II (SAN)	One \$		9		1	, 69	69	1		5	1
Care Management Specialist	S euO		\$ 34.5792	\$ 36.3704	\$ 38.2714	\$ 40.2966	9		69	69	1
Certified Diabetic Educator	One		\$ 42.3755	\$ 44.5764	\$ 46.8439	1	69	69	69	, se	
Certified Diabetic Educator (Bilingual)	S One	42	\$ 44.0706	\$ 46.3594	48	1	9	- 8	69	· ·	
Certified Diabetic Educator (SAN)	One \$		69	69	, 9	9		69	9	9	
Clinical Dietitian, Lead	One \$	43.3517	\$ 45,3681	\$ 47.5519	\$ 49.7639	\$ 52.0475	69	•	59	59	
	One 3		\$ 47.8637	\$ 50.0454	\$ 52.2422	\$ 54.5907	\$ 57.3331	\$ 60.1968	\$ 61.7017	9	
Clinical Lab Scientist I (SAN)	s auo	0.1	69			69	·	10	69	69	1
Clinical Lab Scientist II	S One \$	50.1619	\$ 52,3095	\$ 54.6483	\$ 57.1785	\$ 59,6645	\$ 62.6519	\$ 65.7879	\$ 67.4322	•	1
Clinical Lab Scientist II (SAN)	oue \$	71.4784	69		1	1	9	L		9	1
Clinical Lab Scientist III	S ano	52,9565	\$ 55,4988	\$ 57.7982	\$ 60,6832	\$ 63,6395	\$ 66.8244	\$ 70.1594	\$ 71.9134	69	D.
Clinical Lab Scientist, Trainee	S One			,		\$ 33,8130	\$ 35,4965	Ш.	11.	49	ľ.,
Clinical Pharmacist Specialist	S auO	-	\$ 77.2569	\$ 81.1183	\$ 85.2062	\$ 89.4380	- 69			65	\$ 91.2268
Clinical Pharmacist Specialist - Ambulatory	S One S	-		\$ 82,6933	\$ 86.8605	\$ 91.1746	69	1	69	·	\$ 92.9981
Clinical Pharmacist Specialist - Infectious Disease	One S	75	\$ 78.7571	\$ 82,6933	\$ 86.8605	\$ 91.1746	· •	•	, S	, ()	\$ 92.9981
Clinical Pharmacist Specialist (SAN)	Н	8	- \$	· го	- \$	- 49	· s	- 6	•	69	\$ 87,7051
Clinical Pharmacist, Transitional Care	Н	73.0718	\$ 75.9689	\$ 78.9604	\$ 82.1506	\$ 85.3677	·	, ss	•	s	\$ 87.0752
Clinical Psychologist	\dashv	1	ш		\$ 62.6361		- \$. 8	•	·	\$ 66.7875
Clinical Research Associate	-	8	41		120	-	69	(69	. 9	· •	\$ 49.2225
Clinical Social Worker	-	45	\$ 48.1347	\$ 50.3970	\$ 52,8234	\$ 55.2802	- 69		•	•	\$ 56,3858
Clinical Social Worker (SAN)	\dashv	53.4207	- S				·		. \$. \$	\$ 54.4893
Dietitian I	-		69	\$ 37.5317	36	_	•	9	·	•	U. I
Dietitian I (SAN)	7	1			4	1	- 50	·	65	G	
Dietitian II	7	4	\$ 43,2077	\$ 45.2875	\$ 47.3942	\$ 49.5691	, S	- 69	69	•	
Dietitian II (SAN)	\dashv	48.0048	- 1		· 69				8	·	
Health Educator I	-	*	\$ 30.5629	\$ 31.8280	\$ 33.2696	\$ 34.7658			9	•	\$ 35,4611
Health Educator II	-	Ų.		\$ 38.1798	\$ 40.0568	41	•	69		·	\$ 42.7723
Health Educator III	\dashv			\$ 44.6835	\$ 45.8013	\$ 46.9458		, ss	9	\$	\$ 47.8849
Licensed Clinical Social Worker, Ambulatory	\dashv	45.9621	\$ 48.1347	\$ 50.3970	\$ 52.8234	\$ 55.2802	. 8	. 8	. 8	69	\$ 56.3858
Marriage/Fam Child Couns II		•	\$ 51.4216	\$ 54.0861	61	\$ 59.2533	69	69		ь со	\$ 60.4384
	One		\$ 42.7976	\$ 44.8593	\$ 46.8538	\$ 49,0906			- -	69	\$ 50.0724
Medical Social Worker I (SAN)	One \$	47.5510	ш			1			69	69	\$ 48.5020
Medical Social Worker II	One		\$ 46.8428	\$ 49.0793	\$ 51.3561	\$ 53.7465				9	\$ 54.8214
Medical Social Worker II (SAN)	One \$	52	69		٠ -		S		69	69	\$ 53.0646
Nutritionist	\neg	39	\$ 41.6780	\$ 43.7712	\$ 45.7976	\$ 47.9783	- \$. 69	•	\$ 48.9379
Nutritionist (Bilingual)	+	41	- 1	45		ı			٠. د	ı G	\$ 50.8954
Occupational Therapist	+	47.8796	\$ 50.0931	\$ 52.3067	- 6	\$ 57.6129	\$ 58.7653	\$ 59.9404	69		
Occupational Therapist I (SAIN)	One		, A	\$ 57.8411	\$ 57.8411	\$ 63.6909		ь В	, 69	, 69	\$ 64.9649

Occupational Theranist II		3 TO 5			1						1
Occupational Therapist II (SAN)	One	5	G		es)		- 69	- 3	•	\$	\$ 59.8170
	One		\$ 55.3118	\$ 57.9525	8 60.7798	\$ 63.2548	\$ 64.5199	\$ 65.8102	\$	9	\$ 67.1264
	One	\$ 70.6390	\$ 73.811	\$ 77.6899	\$ 81	23		- چ	٠ چ	9	\$ 87.0788
	One	\$ 70.6390	\$ 73,8113	\$ 77.6899	\$ 81.2948	\$ 85.3714	9	S			\$ 87.0788
	One	\$ 85,3713	, us	100			69	, (A)	· sh		\$ 87.0788
	One	\$ 74.8773	\$ 78.2400	\$ 82,3513	\$ 86.1725	\$ 90.4937	· •9	S			\$ 92,3035
aivst/Pharmacist	One	73	\$ 76.0275	\$ 79.0213		\$ 85.4334	50		69	9	\$ 87,1420
Physical Therapist I	One	\$ 48.8092	\$ 51.0658	\$ 53.3224	\$ 55.9600	\$ 58.7317	\$ 59.9063	\$ 61.1044	•	40	\$ 62,3265
Physical Therapist I (SAN)	One	9	· ·	\$ 58.9643	S	\$ 64.9422	u	, ea	·		\$ 66.2413
	One	\$ 52.8073	\$ 55,4420	69	\$ 60.9229		\$ 64.6717	\$ 65.9652	to	9	
(SAN)	One	8	69	5	· ·	69	·	69	69	69	\$ 62,8080
Devrhiatric Social Worker I	One	1	\$ 44 4694	\$ 46 3010	+	\$ 50.9767	67		663	669	1.
Sychiatric Cocial Worker CONN	200	\$ 40 0704		9	9						10
	200	ř	0000000	9 6	9 6	C	9 6	9 6	9 6	9 6	ш
Psychiatric Social Worker II	Cle	ľ	\$ 52.2768	\$ 54.9850	P	\$ 00.2337	,			9 4	
Psychiatric Social Worker II (SAN)	One	\$ 59,6393	•	n	A	1	,		e e		
	One			n	A		·	,	n	,	\$ 44.5510
Rehabilitation Counselor I	One	\$ 42.5727	\$ 44.4739	\$ 46.3054	-	\$ 50.9817			. 8		\$ 52.0014
Rehabilitation Counselor I (SAN)	One		S	9	· ·		69	9		8	\$ 50,0654
Rehabilitation Counselor II	One	\$ 46,3054	\$ 48,4699	\$ 50.9862	\$ 53,3963	\$ 55.8497	49	69	69	69	\$ 56,9667
Behahilitation Courselor II (SAN)	One		1	G.	· c	1	69	· ·	4	69	1
(2004)	200	C 35 1161	Q 36 7131		90	T					Т
Social Wolkel II	200	3 8	Š	9	10.16	ш	+		9 6	9 6	П
	50	3	0000	9	-1	- 1				9 6	41.00.14
	Cne	30	\$ 37.8802	4	n	- 1				A	\$ 44.7130
Social Worker, Palliative Care	One	\$ 52.3923	\$ 54.8690	69	\$ 60	\$ 63.0142	·	, 69			\$ 64,2745
	One	\$ 46.4850	\$ 48.6341	\$ 50.7832	\$ 53.2952	\$ 55.9328	69		49		\$ 57.0515
	QUO	50	G.	4	89 3	1	\$ 61 5920	S 62 8238	tr.	6	\$ 64 0R04
CAN	000		-		6	1		1.			A GO 0474
Speech Fauloiogist II (SAIN)	200	3	ŀ		,	ľ	9 4		9 6	9	10.00
	wo	38		\$ 42.8414	n		, A	n	, A	,	\$ 48.0077
Anesthesia Technician	Two	\$ 33,2464	\$ 34.7600	\$ 36.1948	\$ 37.8269	\$ 39.5316	, 69		•	, 49	\$ 40.3222
	Two	\$ 44.2147	\$ 46,4257	\$ 48.7468	\$ 51.1840	\$ 53.7430	\$ 56.4304	\$ 59.8199	•	69	\$ 61,0163
	CW	51	\$ 53 5942	\$ 56 2739	\$ 59 0878	\$ 62 0423	\$ 65 1443	\$ 69 0574	66	65	\$ 70 4385
Cardiaconilor Technician II	TWO	44	4R	S AR OC	1	\$ 54 0048		1		3	\$ 55 0849
Calciovascular Technical II	-	1	П.	1	13	T	\$ E2 A000	# 55 6/80	G 58 A727	E 50 6247	II.
cial II Neglacied	OM-	9 6	9 6	1	100	40.5555	1 5	-	6 50 4707	\$ 50.00 th	1
Cardiovasular Tech - Invasive Specialist	OW.	1		44.0745	\$ 40.7193	\$ 49.0323	\$ 52.4889	\$ 55.6460	\$ 58.47.57	4 59.6347	\$ 50.8275
vasive Specialist (SAN)	l wo	46.2	ı Sə	n		, ,	ı A		ı	,	
Central Sterile Processing Tech	Two	\$ 27.2596	\$ 27.9402		\$ 29.3555	\$ 30.0909					\$ 30,6930
Central Sterile Processing Tech (SAN)	Two	\$ 30.0660	· S					J. Sand	·		\$ 30.6674
ch - Invasive Specialist	Two		S	\$ 52.2354	\$ 54.1187	\$ 56.2766	\$ 58.5261	\$ 60.8671	\$ 63,9014	\$ 67.0796	\$ 68,4209
Certified Radiologic Tech - Invasive Specialist (SAN)	Two	\$ 54.8473	59		69	· s				59	
ch - Invasive Specialist Lead	Two	l	59	\$ 54.8472	-	\$ 59,0905	\$ 61.4525	\$ 63.9106	\$ 67.0964	\$ 70.4336	\$ 71.8421
	Two	\$ 28,0608	\$ 29,2979	\$ 30	65	\$ 33,2349			60		
	Two	3		· U		1	U	U			J.
	0,11	- la	\$ 20 1708	\$ 34 6049	\$ 22 0/37	S 34 ADER			6		J.
Tiercoccarding april 1 con	0.00	200	3) > 6	9 6		•			•	J.
Electrocardiograph ech (3AN)	OM.	21		9 6		į	96	9 6	9 6	9-6	000000
Electroencephalograph Lech II	ow -	2		7	9	4 37.7840		0			
Emergency Department Lechnician	OM.	3	\$ 30.2560	\$ 31.4589	\$ 32,7819	\$ 34.1320				, A	
Emergency Department Technician (SAN)	l wo	8				- 1	,	, ,	,		\$ 33.7044
	Two	\$ 27.7882	\$ 28.7607	\$ 29.6234	\$ 30.5714	\$ 31.5497	59		·	-	\$ 32.1808
(SAN)	Two	\$ 31,1048	· •				, 69	·	es es	, 69	\$ 31.7268
	Two	\$ 29.6317	\$ 30.8259	\$ 31.7440	\$ 33,3995	\$ 34,4909			69	••	\$ 35,1806
HIM Technician II (SAN)	Two	\$ 33,3311		59	1	-		59	69	69	\$ 33.9978
,	Two	1	\$ 34.5569	\$ 35,9436	┰	\$ 38,9839	1	65	69		1
HIM Technician III (SAN)	CW.	37		(A)	G			65	69	·	
	L CW	43	\$ 45 6362	\$ 47 4618	\$ 49.3603	\$ 51 3345	5	65	66	5	1
AND	1	V	I.		9		9				1
Leadeduct Consolidate (SAN)	OW L	2 4	\$ 35 0343	\$ 35 8787	\$ 26 G013	\$ 37 BO7B	\$ 38 3A81	\$ 30 1365	•	9 6	4 30 0100
II SE	Own-	27.67	1	3 0	90.00	5	\$ 50.040 F	2 2	9 6	9 6	
Licensed Vocational Nurse (SAN)	0	3	and La	9	3	\$ 40.2078			A 4	A 6	
	0 M	\$ 39.3254	\$ 39.8444	÷	2030						
				1	,	- 140:	1701.74	10.0.01	,		1

Wedical Clerk (SAN)	57 \$ 56.4206 54 \$ 28.9946 54 \$ 28.9946 55 \$ 28.2450 56 \$ 28.2450 57 \$ 28.2450 56 \$ 28.2450 57 \$ 28.3434 56 \$ 27.6585 57 \$ 27.6585 57 \$ 27.6585 58 \$ 27.6585 59 \$ 37.4304 50 \$ 37.4321 58 \$ 34.2469 58 \$ 34.2469 58 \$ 34.2469 50 \$ 47.7394 50 \$ 47.7394 50 \$ 52.3346 50 \$ 52.3346 50 \$ 52.3346 50 \$ 52.3346 50 \$ 52.3346 50 \$ 52.3346 50 \$ 52.3346 50 \$ 52.3346 50 \$ 52.3346 50 \$ 52.3346 50 \$ 52.3346 50 \$ 52.3346 50 \$ 52.3346 50 \$ 52.3346 50 \$ 52.3346 60 \$ 52.3346 70 \$ 52.3346 8 \$ 52.652 8 \$ 52.652 </th <th>59.1689 \$ 61.6 30.1485 \$ 31.6 30.1485 \$ 31.6 30.3137 \$ 31.6 30.3137 \$ 31.6 30.0622 \$ 62.6 60.0622 \$ 62.6 5.2.0811 \$ 34.6 32.9834 \$ 34.6 32.9834 \$ 34.6 35.8656 \$ 37.6 5.2.9861 \$ 57.6 5.2.9861 \$ 57.6 5.2.9866 \$ 57.6 5.2.986 \$ 57.6 5.</th> <th>61.9101 \$ 31.6057 \$ 32.8700 \$ 5 32.8700 \$ 5 33.2631 \$ 5 31.5404 \$ 5 31.5404 \$ 5 31.5409 \$ 5 31.8485 \$</th> <th></th> <th>~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~</th> <th></th> <th></th>	59.1689 \$ 61.6 30.1485 \$ 31.6 30.1485 \$ 31.6 30.3137 \$ 31.6 30.3137 \$ 31.6 30.0622 \$ 62.6 60.0622 \$ 62.6 5.2.0811 \$ 34.6 32.9834 \$ 34.6 32.9834 \$ 34.6 35.8656 \$ 37.6 5.2.9861 \$ 57.6 5.2.9861 \$ 57.6 5.2.9866 \$ 57.6 5.2.986 \$ 57.6 5.	61.9101 \$ 31.6057 \$ 32.8700 \$ 5 32.8700 \$ 5 33.2631 \$ 5 31.5404 \$ 5 31.5404 \$ 5 31.5409 \$ 5 31.8485 \$		~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~		
Two \$ 27.7822 \$ 28.7822 \$	\$ 28.9946 \$ 30.1544 \$ 28.2450 \$ 30.5326 \$ 30.5326 \$ 32.2314 \$ 52.2314 \$ 57.6585 \$ 32.4304 \$ 34.7921 \$ 34.7921 \$ 34.7921 \$ 34.7921 \$ 34.7921 \$ 34.7921 \$ 34.7921 \$ 57.6552 \$ 52.3346 \$ 52.3346 \$ 52.3346 \$ 52.3346 \$ 52.3346 \$ 52.3346 \$ 52.3346	8 8 9 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 17 18 19 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 11 12 12 13 14 15 16 17 18 19 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 17 18 19 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10	~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~	0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0		67.0803	2) 2 (
Two \$ 27,7822 \$ 28. Two \$ 31,6621 \$ 27. Two \$ 28,0997 \$ 29. Two \$ 28,0997 \$ 29. Two \$ 28,0997 \$ 29. Two \$ 28,6441 \$ 27. Two \$ 28,6441 \$ 27. Two \$ 28,6441 \$ 5. Two \$ 53,2866 \$ 55. Two \$ 53,2866 \$ 55. Two \$ 34,0524 \$ 34. Two \$ 34,0524 \$ 34. Two \$ 34,3710 \$ 30. Two \$ 42,1933 \$ 30. Two \$ 42,1933 \$ 50. Two \$ 46,5627 \$ 48. Two \$ 56,3647 \$ 50. Two \$ 56,2923 \$ 50. Two \$ 56,2923 \$ 50. Two \$ 56,441 \$ 50. Two \$ 56,2926 \$ 54. Two \$ 56,2926 \$ 56. Two \$ 56,3927 \$ 50. Two \$ 56,2927 \$ 50. Two \$ 56,4017 \$ 57. Two \$ 56,2927 \$ 50. Two \$ 56,4017 \$ 57. Two \$ 56,4017 \$ 57. Two \$ 56,2927 \$ 50. Two \$ 56,4017 \$ 57. Two \$ 56,3931 \$ 56. Two \$ 56,4017 \$ 57. Two \$ 56,3931 \$ 57. Two \$ 56,3931 \$ 56. Two \$ 56,4017 \$ 57. Two \$ 56,3931 \$ 57. Two \$ 56,39	\$ 30.1544 \$ 28.2450 \$ 28.2450 \$ 28.2450 \$ 28.2450 \$ 28.2450 \$ 28.2314 \$ 57.6585 \$ 32.4304 \$ 34.2469 \$ 34.2469 \$ 34.2469 \$ 34.2469 \$ 34.2469 \$ 34.2469 \$ 35.3376 \$ 37.4321 \$ 37.4321 \$ 37.4321 \$ 37.2469 \$ 37.2469	8 8 9 9 10	W W W W W W W W W W W W W W W W W W W	, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , 		67.0803	병원 (2018) [2018] [2018] 교육 [2018] 교육 [2018] [2018] [2018] [2018] [2018] [2018] [2018] [2018] [2018]
Two \$ 31.6621 \$ 20. Two \$ 26.9944 \$ 27. Two \$ 28.0997 \$ 28.0	\$ 28.2450 \$ 28.2450 \$ 28.9511 \$ 28.9511 \$ 52.2314 \$ 52.2314 \$ 57.6585 \$ 34.2489 \$ 34.2489 \$ 34.2489 \$ 34.2489 \$ 34.2489 \$ 53.3346 \$ 52.3346 \$ 52.3346 \$ 52.3346 \$ 52.3346 \$ 52.3346	833 57 57 58 68 68 68 68 68 68 68 68 68 68 68 68 68	W W W W W W W W W W W W W W W W W W W	, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , 		67.0803	
Two \$ 30.4443 \$ 20.4444 \$ 27.	\$ 28.2450 \$ 28.2450 \$ 28.9511 \$ 57.6585 \$ 32.4304 \$ 57.6585 \$ 34.7921 \$ 34.7921 \$ 34.7921 \$ 34.7921 \$ 34.7934 \$ 53.346 \$ 57.5652 \$ 57.5652 \$ 57.6652 \$ 57.6652 \$ 57.6652	855 55 55 55 55 55 55 55 55 55 55 55 55	W W W W W W W W W W W W W W W W W W W	<u> </u>	63	67.0803	육 회 화 본 처 전 [2] 본 위 교 보 후 등 등 등 등 등 모 모 모 모 되고 보 되었다.
Two \$ 25,9944 \$ 27.	\$ 28.2450 \$ 30.5326 \$ 28.9511 \$ 57.6585 \$ 32.334 \$ 57.6685 \$ 32.3976 \$ 34.7921 \$ 34.7921 \$ 34.7921 \$ 34.7394 \$ 53.3346 \$ 52.3346 \$ 52.3346 \$ 57.6652 \$ 57.6652 \$ 57.6652 \$ 57.6652 \$ 57.6652	8 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6	W W W W W W W W W W W W W W W W W W W	0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0		67.0803	[화] 화원 회 [제] 회원 등 교 회사 등 등 등 등 등 등 등 등 등 등 등 등 등 등 등 등
Two \$ 28.0997 \$ 28.0907 \$ 28.0907 \$ 28.0907 \$ 28.0907 \$ 28.0441 \$ 27.04444 \$ 27.04444 \$ 27.04444 \$ 27.04444 \$ 27.04444 \$ 27.04444 \$ 27.04444 \$ 27.04444 \$ 27.04444 \$ 27.04444 \$ 27.04444 \$ 27.04444 \$ 27.04444 \$ 27.044444 \$ 27.044444 \$ 27.044444 \$ 27.0444444 \$ 27.0444444444444444444444444444444444444	\$ 30.5325 \$ 28.9511 \$ 57.6585 \$ 32.4304 \$ 32.3976 \$ 34.7921 \$ 34.7921 \$ 34.7432 \$ 34.7432 \$ 34.7469 \$ 34.7469 \$ 5.3.7652 \$ 52.3346 \$ 57.5652 \$ 57.5652 \$ 57.6652 \$ 57.6633	8 63 57 57 58 68 68 68 68 68 68 68 68 68 68 68 68 68	W W W W W W W W W W W W W W W W W W W	<u>, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , </u>		67.0803	[2] 본 (2) [2] [2] 보고 [2] [2] 보고
AN) Two \$ 26.6441 \$ 27. Two \$ 29.6572 \$ 50. Two \$ 54.423 \$ 50. Two \$ 54.423 \$ 50. Two \$ 53.2866 \$ 54. Two \$ 37.9266 \$ 34. Two \$ 37.926 \$ 33. Two \$ 37.926 \$ 34. Two \$ 37.926 \$ 34. Two \$ 47.7615 \$ 47. Two \$ 47.7615 \$ 47. Two \$ 47.7615 \$ 48. Two \$ 47.7615 \$ 49. Two \$ 47.7615 \$ 49. Two \$ 51.9630 \$ 54. Two \$ 51.9630 \$ 55. Two \$ 51.9630 \$	\$ 28.9511 \$ 52.2314 \$ 57.6585 \$ 32.4304 \$ 32.4304 \$ 34.7921 \$ 34.7921 \$ 34.7921 \$ 34.7921 \$ 34.7921 \$ 34.7921 \$ 53.7921 \$ 53.7921 \$ 53.7921 \$ 53.7921 \$ 53.7921 \$ 53.7921 \$ 53.7921 \$ 53.7921 \$ 57.5652 \$ 57.5652 \$ 57.5652 \$ 57.5652 \$ 57.5652	8 63 77 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8	W W W W W W W W W W W W W W W W W W W	0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0		67.0803	
AN) Two \$ 29,6572 \$ 50. Two \$ 6,5344 \$ 51. Two \$ 6,5414 \$ 31. Two \$ 6,5414 \$ 31. Two \$ 73,2866 \$ 55. Two \$ 34,0524 \$ 34. Two \$ 37,826 \$ 39. Two \$ 37,826 \$ 30. Two \$ 37,826 \$ 40. Two \$ 47,7615 \$ 47. Two \$ 47,7615 \$ 48. Two \$ 47,7615 \$ 49. Two \$ 47,7615 \$ 49. Two \$ 46,5634 \$ 48. Two \$ 60,4406 \$ 50. Two \$ 48,6325 \$ 50. Two \$ 56,4017 \$ 57. Two \$ 56,60331 \$ 27. Two \$ 56,603	\$ 52.2314 \$ 57.6585 \$ 32.4304 \$ 32.4304 \$ 35.3976 \$ 34.7921 \$ 34.7921 \$ 34.7921 \$ 34.7921 \$ 34.7921 \$ 5.7.6652 \$ 52.3346 \$ 52.3346 \$ 52.3346 \$ 52.3346 \$ 52.3346 \$ 52.3346 \$ 52.3346	8 63 57 55 63 55 63 63 63 63 63 63 63 63 63 63 63 63 63	<u> </u>	<u>, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , </u>		67.0803	
AN) Two \$ 48.4423 \$ 50. Two \$ 653.2866 \$ 55. Two \$ 53.2866 \$ 55. Two \$ 34.0524 \$ 34. Two \$ 32.1386 \$ 33. Two \$ 32.1386 \$ 34. Two \$ 32.1386 \$ 33. Two \$ 32.1386 \$ 33. Two \$ 32.1386 \$ 34. Two \$ 32.1386 \$ 34. Two \$ 32.1386 \$ 34. Two \$ 34.0524 \$ 34. Two \$ 47.7615 \$ 47. Two \$ 47.2326 \$ 49. Two \$ 51.933 \$ 50. Two \$ 54.9513 \$ 50. Two \$ 54.8331 \$ 50. Two \$ 48.6325 \$ 50. Two \$ 48.6325 \$ 50. Two \$ 48.6325 \$ 50. Two \$ 56.4017 \$ 57. Two \$ 56.2331 \$ 57. Two	\$ 52.2314 \$ 57.6585 \$ 32.4304 \$ 32.4304 \$ 34.7921 \$ 34.7921 \$ 34.7432 \$ 34.2469 \$ 45.4871 \$ 45.4871 \$ 45.4871 \$ 5.23346 \$ 5.23	\$ 635 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8			8	67.0803	
AN)	\$ 57.6585 \$ 33.24304 \$ 33.24304 \$ 41.0605 \$ 34.2469 \$ 34.2469 \$ 45.4871 \$ 45.4871 \$ 49.8715 \$ 52.3346 \$ 57.5652 \$ 57.5652 \$ 57.5652 \$ 57.5652 \$ 57.5652 \$ 57.5652	8 63 63 63 63 63 63 63 63 63 63 63 63 63		0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0			
AN) Two \$ 59.8507 \$ 31. Two \$ 34.0524 \$ 34. Two \$ 34.0524 \$ 34. Two \$ 34.0526 \$ 39. Two \$ 34.3710 \$ 30. Two \$ 47.7615 \$ 30. Two \$ 47.7615 \$ 40. Two \$ 47.2326 \$ 49. Two \$ 52.3650 \$ 40. Two \$ 54.9513 \$ 50. Two \$ 56.4017 \$ 57. Two \$ 56.3311 \$ 27. Two	\$ 32.4304 \$ 35.3976 \$ 34.7921 \$ 34.2469 \$ 34.2469 \$ 5 45.877 \$ 47.7394 \$ 52.3346 \$ 52.3346 \$ 57.5652 \$ 5.08233 \$ 50.8233	8337 8337					
Two \$ 29.8507 \$ 31. Two \$ 34.0524 \$ 34. Two \$ 37.9256 \$ 39. Two \$ 32.1386 \$ 33. Two \$ 28.9293 \$ 30. Two \$ 28.9293 \$ 30. Two \$ 37.4601 \$ 37.4601 \$ 37.4601 \$ 37.4601 \$ 3. Two \$ 47.7615 \$ 32. Two \$ 47.7615 \$ 47. Two \$ 47.2326 \$ 49. Two \$ 46.5634 \$ 48. Two \$ 48.8171 \$ 50. Two \$ 48.8171 \$ 50. Two \$ 59.8353 \$ 55. Two \$ 59.8449 \$ 55. Two \$ 59.8449 \$ 55. Two \$ 59.8449 \$ 36. Two \$ 50.8331 \$ 27. Two \$ 50.80331 \$ 27. Two \$ 50.8331 \$ 27. Two \$ 50.80331 \$ 27. Two \$ 50	\$ 32,4304 \$ 34,70605 \$ 34,70605 \$ 34,7321 \$ 31,4432 \$ 5 34,2469 \$ 5 4,4871 \$ 5 4,4871 \$ 5 4,8715 \$ 5 5,3346 \$ 5 5,5652 \$ 5 5,5652 \$ 5 5,5652 \$ 5 5,5652 \$ 5 5,6652 \$ 5 5,6652 \$ 5 5,6652 \$ 5 6,8333	853 37 4 49 37 4 49 37 4 49 37 4 49 37 4 49 37 4 49 49 49 49 49 49 49 49 49 49 49 49 4		~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~			
Two \$ 34.0524 \$ 34. Two \$ 37.9226 \$ 39. Two \$ 37.386 \$ 33. Two \$ 37.4386 \$ 33. Two \$ 37.4601 \$ 32. Two \$ 47.7615 \$ 32. Two \$ 47.7615 \$ 47. Two \$ 56.7671 \$ 57. Two \$ 56.7	\$ 35.3976 \$ 41.0605 \$ 34.7321 \$ 5.3469 \$ 45.4871 \$ 49.8715 \$ 52.3346 \$ 52.3346 \$ 52.3346 \$ 52.3346 \$ 52.3346 \$ 57.5652 \$ 57.6623 \$ 57.6623	85 55 633 63 63 63 63 63 63 63 63 63 63 63 63	<u>,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,</u>	<u>, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , </u>			
Two \$ 37,9226 \$ 39. Two \$ 32,1386 \$ 33. Two \$ 34,3710 \$ 30. Two \$ 37,4601 \$ 32. Two \$ 47,7615 \$ 32. Two \$ 47,7615 \$ 32. Two \$ 47,1933 \$ 47. Two \$ 45,3227 \$ 47. Two \$ 52,3650 \$ 54. Two \$ 54,9327 \$ 54. Two \$ 54,932 \$ 55. Two \$ 56,4141 \$ 57. Two \$ 55,4141 \$ 57. Two \$ 56,4147 \$ 5	\$ 41.0605 \$ 34.7921 \$ 34.7921 \$ 5 34.2469 \$ 45.4871 \$ 45.48715 \$ 49.8715 \$ 52.3346 \$ 57.652 \$ 57.652 \$ 57.652 \$ 57.652 \$ 57.652	8 9 44 8 9 3 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4	~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	<u>, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , </u>			
Two \$ 32.1386 \$ 33. Two \$ 28.9283 \$ 30. Two \$ 37.4601 \$ 3. Two \$ 37.4601 \$ 3. Two \$ 47.7615 \$ 30. Two \$ 47.7615 \$ 47. Two \$ 45.3227 \$ 47. Two \$ 46.3227 \$ 47. Two \$ 54.933 \$ 48. Two \$ 54.9513 \$ 50. Two \$ 55.4141 \$ 50. Two \$ 55.4017 \$ 57. Two \$ 56.1944 \$ 57. Two \$ 56.1949 \$ 36. Two \$ 56.3917 \$ 57. Two \$ 56.391	\$ 34.7921 \$ 31.4432 \$ 5	8	~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	<u>, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , </u>			
Two \$ 28.9293 \$ 30. Two \$ 37.4601 \$ 3. Two \$ 37.7615 \$ 3. Two \$ 47.7615 \$ 32. Two \$ 47.7615 \$ 47. Two \$ 45.3227 \$ 47. Two \$ 52.3650 \$ 54. Two \$ 54.9513 \$ 55. Two \$ 55.4017 \$ 57. Two \$ 55.4017 \$ 57. Two \$ 55.4017 \$ 57. Two \$ 53.2687 \$ 58. Two \$ 53.2687 \$ 58. Two \$ 53.9347 \$ 58. Two \$ 56.331 \$ 27. Two \$ 56.20231 \$ 27. Two \$ 56.331 \$ 27. Two \$ 56.341 \$	\$ 31,4432 \$ 5 4.2469 \$ 45,4871 \$ 47,7394 \$ 5,7394 \$ 5,23346 \$ 5,23346 \$ 5,5652 \$ 5,5	85 55 57 54 59 85 85 85 85 85 85 85 85 85 85 85 85 85	<u>~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~</u>	<u>, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , </u>			
Two \$ 34.3710 \$ 32. Two \$ 47.7615 \$ 32. Two \$ 47.7615 \$ 32. Two \$ 42.1933 \$ 47. Two \$ 52.3650 \$ 49. Two \$ 54.9513 \$ 48. Two \$ 54.9513 \$ 59. Two \$ 54.8353 \$ 44. Two \$ 54.8353 \$ 59. Two \$ 54.8353 \$ 59. Two \$ 54.8353 \$ 59. Two \$ 55.4017 \$ 57. Two \$ 55.4017 \$ 57. Two \$ 53.2687 \$ 59. Two \$ 56.4017 \$ 57. Two \$ 56.2927 \$ 57. Two \$ 56.2927 \$ 57. Two \$ 56.2931 \$ 27. Two \$ 56.	\$ 34,2469 \$ 45,4871 \$ 47,7394 \$ 52,3346 \$ 57,5652 \$ 50,8233 \$ 50,8233	65 65 57 54 59 55 55 55 55 55 55 55 55 55 55 55 55	~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	<u>, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , </u>			
Two \$ 37.4601 \$ 32. Two \$ 47.7615 \$ 32. Two \$ 47.7615 \$ 32. Two \$ 42.1933 \$ 47. Two \$ 42.1933 \$ 47. Two \$ 45.3227 \$ 47. Two \$ 45.3227 \$ 49. Two \$ 45.3227 \$ 49. Two \$ 52.3650 \$ 49. Two \$ 51.9630 \$ 54. Two \$ 51.9630 \$ 54. Two \$ 51.9630 \$ 54. Two \$ 51.9631 \$ 59. Two \$ 51.0208 \$ 55. Two \$ 51.0208 \$ 55. Two \$ 55.4141 \$ 57. Two \$ 55.4017 \$ 57. Two \$ 53.2687 \$ 59. Two \$ 56.3331 \$ 27. Two \$ 56.	\$ 34.2469 \$ 45.4871 \$ 47.7394 \$ 47.7394 \$ 52.3346 \$ 52.3346 \$ 57.5652 \$ 57.5652 \$ 57.5652 \$ 57.5652 \$ 57.5652 \$ 57.5652	8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8	<u>~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~</u>	<u> </u>			
Two \$ - \$ 32. Two \$ 47.7615 \$ 12. Two \$ 47.7615 \$ 32. Two \$ 42.1933 \$ 47.100. Two \$ 42.1933 \$ 47.100. Two \$ 45.3227 \$ 47.100. Two \$ 47.2326 \$ 49. Two \$ 47.2326 \$ 49. Two \$ 47.2326 \$ 49. Two \$ 54.9513 \$ 50. Two \$ 54.9513 \$ 50. Two \$ 54.9513 \$ 50. Two \$ 56.4406 \$ 50. Two \$ 48.8171 \$ 50. Two \$ 48.8171 \$ 50. Two \$ 48.8171 \$ 50. Two \$ 55.4141 \$ 50. Two \$ 55.4141 \$ 50. Two \$ 55.4017 \$ 57. Two \$ 56.4017 \$ 57. Two \$ 59.8347 \$ 30. Two \$ 59.8347 \$ 30. Two \$ 56.9331 \$ 27. Two \$ 56.9331 \$ 27. Two \$ 56.9331 \$ 27. Two \$ 56.29331 \$ 27. Two \$ 56.3331	\$ 34.2469 \$ 45.4871 \$ 47.7394 \$ 52.3346 \$ 52.3346 \$ 57.5652 \$ 57.5652 \$ 57.6623 \$ 57.5652 \$ 57.5652 \$ 57.5652	8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8	<u>~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~</u>	9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9			
Two \$ 47.7615 \$ ZHr(Grandfathered) Two \$ 42.1933 \$ Two \$ 45.3227 \$ 47 Two \$ 45.3227 \$ 47 Two \$ 52.3650 \$ 54 Two \$ 54.9513 \$ Two \$ 56.9513 \$ Two \$ 55.4017 \$ Two \$ 56.9944 \$ Two \$ 56.9944 \$ Two \$ 56.9947 \$ Two \$ 56.9947 \$ Two \$ 56.9331 \$ Two \$ 56.9331 \$ Two \$ 56.9331 \$ Two \$ 56.9331 \$ Two \$ 56.3331 \$ Two \$ 56.333	\$ 45.4871 \$ 47.7394 \$ 47.7394 \$ 52.3346 \$ 52.3346 \$ 57.5652 \$ 57.5652 \$ 57.5652 \$ 57.5652 \$ 57.5652 \$ 57.5652	8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8	<u>~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~</u>	<u> </u>			
Two \$ - \$	\$ 45.4871 \$ 47.7394 \$ 5.3346 \$ 57.5652 \$ 57.5652 \$ 50.8233 \$ 53.0817	\$ 49 \$ 54 \$ 54 \$ 54 \$ 54 \$ 55 \$ 55 \$ 55 \$ 55	w w w w w w w	<u> </u>			the state of the s
ZHr(Grandfathered) Two \$ 42.1933 \$ 47 Two \$ 42.1933 \$ 47 Two \$ 45.3227 \$ 47 Two \$ 52.3650 \$ 54 Two \$ 47.2326 \$ 49 Two \$ 47.2326 \$ 49 Two \$ 60.4406 \$ 54 Two \$ 53.5477 \$ 54 Two \$ 54.8325 \$ 55 Two \$ 54.8323 \$ 55 Two \$ 54.8323 \$ 55 Two \$ 55.4141 \$ 57 Two \$ 53.2687 \$ 55 Two \$ 54.944 \$ 55 Two \$ 54.9449 \$ 36 Two \$ 56.3331 \$ 27 Two \$ 56.3331	\$ 47.7394 \$ 49.8715 \$ 52.3346 \$ 57.5652 \$ 57.5652 \$ 57.5652 \$ 57.5652	\$ 54 54 55 55 55 55 55 55 55 55 55 55 55	w w w w w w	<u> </u>			
Two \$ 42.1933 \$ 47. Two \$ 45.3227 \$ 47. Two \$ 52.3650 \$ 47. Two \$ 54.9513 \$ 17. Two \$ 60.4406 \$ 54. Two \$ 60.4406 \$ 55. Two \$ 60.4406 \$ 55. Two \$ 60.4406 \$ 55. Two \$ 48.6325 \$ 50. Two \$ 48.6325 \$ 50. Two \$ 48.6325 \$ 50. Two \$ 54.8353 \$ 44. Two \$ 54.8353 \$ 55. Two \$ 55.4141 \$ 17. Two \$ 55.4017 \$ 57. Two \$ 55.4017 \$ 57. Two \$ 56.9331 \$ 27. Two \$ 39.9347 \$ 17. Two \$ 26.2331 \$ 27. Two \$	\$ 49.8715 \$ 52.3346 \$ 57.5652 \$ 57.5652 \$ 50.8233 \$ 53.0817	\$ 54 \$ 57 \$ 63 \$ 55	 	~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~			
Two \$ 45.3227 \$ 47 Two \$ 52.3650 \$ 49 Two \$ 51.9630 \$ 54 Two \$ 51.9630 \$ 54 Two \$ 61.4060 \$ 54 Two \$ 61.4060 \$ 54 Two \$ 61.6325 \$ 50 Two \$ 48.6325 \$ 50 Two \$ 54.8371 \$ 50 Two \$ 54.8371 \$ 50 Two \$ 54.8371 \$ 55 Two \$ 55.4017 \$ 57 Two \$ 53.2687 \$ 55 Two \$ 56.4017 \$ 57 Two \$ 56.2927 \$ 7 Two \$ 56.2927 \$ 57 Two \$ 56.29311 \$ 27 Two \$ 56.29331 \$ 27 Two \$ 56.2931	\$ 49.8715 \$ 52.3346 \$ 57.5652 \$ 57.5652 \$ 50.8233 \$ 53.0817	w w w w w	 	10 00 00 00 00 00			English Land and Albert
Two \$ 52.3650 \$ Two \$ 47.2326 \$ 49 Two \$ 51.9530 \$ 54 Two \$ 60.4406 \$ Two \$ 46.5634 \$ 48 Two \$ 48.6325 \$ 50 Two \$ 48.6325 \$ 50 Two \$ 48.6325 \$ 54 Two \$ 54.8353 \$ 44 Two \$ 56.4017 \$ 55 Two \$ 55.4141 \$ Two \$ 55.4141 \$ Two \$ 55.4141 \$ Two \$ 53.2687 \$ 55 Two \$ 56.9327 \$ Two \$ 59.8347 \$ Two \$ 56.9331 \$ 27 Two \$ 56.9331 \$ 27 Two \$ 56.6927 \$ Two \$ 56.69231 \$ Tw	\$ 52.3346 \$ 57.5652 \$ 57.5652 \$ - \$ 50.8233 \$ 53.0817	(A) (A) (A) (A) (A)	wwwww	wwww	, , , ,		and the state of the state of
Two \$ 47.2326 \$ 49 Two \$ 51.9630 \$ 54 Two \$ 61.9630 \$ 54 Two \$ 61.406 \$ Two \$ 65.634 \$ 48 Two \$ 46.5634 \$ 48 Two \$ 46.5634 \$ 42 Two \$ 40.8148 \$ 42 Two \$ 40.8148 \$ 42 Two \$ 40.8148 \$ 55 Two \$ 50.823 \$ 55 Two \$ 55.414 \$ 55 Two \$ 55.414 \$ 55 Two \$ 55.414 \$ 55 Two \$ 53.2687 \$ 55 Two \$ 56.2331 \$ 27	\$ 52.3346 \$ 57.5652 \$ 50.8233 \$ 53.0817	w w w w	w w w	s s s	 		
Two \$ 54.9513 \$ 54 Two \$ 51.9630 \$ 54 Two \$ 65.634 \$ 48 Two \$ 46.5634 \$ 48 Two \$ 46.5634 \$ 42 Two \$ 46.5634 \$ 42 Two \$ 46.5634 \$ 42 Two \$ 48.8171 \$ 54 Two \$ 48.8171 \$ 54 Two \$ 48.8171 \$ 54 Two \$ 48.8171 \$ 55 Two \$ 54.8353 \$ 55 Two \$ 55.414 \$ 55 Two \$ 55.4017 \$ 57 Two \$ 55.4017 \$ 57 Two \$ 56.934 \$ 36 Two \$ 56.934 \$ 36 Two \$ 56.934 \$ 36 Two \$ 56.9341 \$ 27 Two \$ 56.9347 \$ 57 Two \$ 56.9331 \$ 27 Two \$ 56.93	\$ 57.5652 \$ 50.8233 \$ 50.8233 \$ 53.0817	co co co	\$ \$ 64.7	\$ 8 8 8	, , se se		
Two \$ 51.9630 \$ 54 Two \$ 60.4406 \$ 100 \$ 50.0406 \$ 100 \$ 10	\$ 57.5652 \$ 50.8233 \$ 53.0817	co co co	\$ 64.7	\$ 66			67.6669
Two \$ 60.4406 \$ 48 N) Two \$ 46.5634 \$ 48 Two \$ 46.5634 \$ 48 If Grandfathered) Two \$ 40.8148 \$ 42 Two \$ 40.8148 \$ 42 Two \$ 48.8171 \$ 48 Two \$ 54.8353 \$ 54 Two \$ 55.4141 \$ 55 Two \$ 53.2687 \$ 55 Two \$ 53.2687 \$ 55 Two \$ 53.2687 \$ 55 Two \$ 53.4944 \$ 36 Two \$ 55.4017 \$ 57 Two \$ 56.1931 \$ 27 Two \$ 56.2331 \$ 27	\$ 50.8233 \$ 53.0817	(1)	· •				61.6493
No \$ 46.5634 \$ 48 No \$ 53.5477 \$ 50.77 \$ 740 Two \$ 40.8148 \$ 42 Two \$ 40.8148 \$ 42 Two \$ 40.8148 \$ 42 Two \$ 42.8353 \$ 54 Two \$ 50.5823 \$ 55 Two \$ 55.4141 \$ 55 Two \$ 53.2687 \$ 55 Two \$ 53.2687 \$ 55 Two \$ 53.2687 \$ 55 Two \$ 53.4944 \$ 55 Two \$ 54.944 \$ 55 Two \$ 54.944 \$ 55 Two \$ 55.4017 \$ 57 Two \$ 56.1931 \$ 57 Two \$ 56.1931 \$ 57 Two \$ 56.2931 \$ 57 Two \$ 56.2331 \$ 57	\$ 50.8233	67)		n		9	
N) If Grandfathered) Two \$ 48.6325 \$ 50 Two \$ 48.8171 \$ 42 Two \$ 42.8353 \$ 44 Two \$ 5.63231 \$ 52 Hr (Grandfathered) Two \$ 55.4141 \$ 52 Two \$ 55.4141 \$ 55 Two \$ 55.4141 \$ 55 Two \$ 53.2687 \$ 55 Two \$ 55.4141 \$ 57 Two \$ 53.2687 \$ 55 Two \$ 53.494 \$ 55 Two \$ 55.417 \$ 57 Two \$ 53.4944 \$ 55 Two \$ 55.417 \$ 57 Two \$ 55.417 \$ 57 Two \$ 56.1944 \$ 55 Two \$ 56.1947 \$ 57 Two \$ 5	\$ 53.0817		55.6897 \$ 56.8435	5 \$ 57.9634	- 8	- 9	59.1227
Two \$ 48.6325 \$ 50 Two \$ 48.8171 \$ 42 Two \$ 42.8353 \$ 44 Two \$ 52.8353 \$ 54 Two \$ 51.0208 \$ 55 Two \$ 55.4141 \$ 56 Two \$ 55.4141 \$ 56 Two \$ 55.4141 \$ 56 Two \$ 56.4047 \$ 56 Two \$ 56.4047 \$ 57 Two \$ 56.4047 \$ 57 Two \$ 34.9449 \$ 36 Two \$ 34.9449 \$ 36 Two \$ 26.2331 \$ 57 Two \$ 26.2331 \$ 57 Two \$ 26.2331 \$ 57	\$ 53.0817	G)	⇔	w	· ·	,	
Two \$ 40.8148 \$ 42 Two \$ 48.8171 \$ 442 Two \$ 42.8353 \$ 44 Two \$ 51.0208 \$ 52 Two \$ 55.4141 \$ 55 Two \$ 55.4141 \$ 55 Two \$ 55.4141 \$ 55 Two \$ 53.2687 \$ 55 Two \$ 56.937 \$ 57 Two \$ 34.9449 \$ 36 Two \$ 34.9449 \$ 36 Two \$ 34.9449 \$ 36 Two \$ 26.2331 \$ 27 Two \$ 26.2331 \$ 27		\$ 28	s	69	es es	, 100	
Two \$ 48.8171 \$ 44			48.8165 \$ 49.8241	1 \$ 50.8123	9		
Two \$ 42.8353 \$ 44 Two \$ 56.823 \$ 56 Two \$ 56.0208 \$ 52 Two \$ 55.4141 \$ 55 Two \$ 53.2687 \$ 55 Two \$ 56.1944 \$ 57 Two \$ 56.1944 \$ 57 Two \$ 56.937 \$ 57 Two \$ 34.9449 \$ 36 Two \$ 34.9449 \$ 36 Two \$ 34.9449 \$ 36 Two \$ 39.9347 \$ 7 Two \$ 26.2331 \$ 27		()	co (S	(A)		
Two \$ 48,4303 \$ 50 Two \$ 50.5823 \$ 52 Two \$ 51.0208 \$ 52 Two \$ 55.4141 \$ 55 Two \$ 53.2687 \$ 55 Two \$ 56.4017 \$ 57 Two \$ 56.4017 \$ 57 Two \$ 54.944 \$ 36 Two \$ 34.9449 \$ 36 Two \$ 34.9449 \$ 36 Two \$ 39.9347 \$ 7	\$ 46.7775	\$ 51	9	A			
Two \$ 51.0208 \$ 52 Two \$ 55.4141 \$ 55 Two \$ 55.4141 \$ 55 Two \$ 53.2687 \$ 55 Two \$ 56.4017 \$ 57 Two \$ 56.4017 \$ 57 Two \$ 34.9449 \$ 36 Two \$ 34.9449 \$ 36 Two \$ 34.9449 \$ 36 Two \$ 26.2331 \$ 27 Two \$ 26.2331 \$ 27	\$ 52.8691	20	9523	-	n n	-	\$ 61.4913
Two \$ 55.4141 \$ 55.4141 \$ 55.4141 \$ 55.4141 \$ 55.4141 \$ 55.4141 \$ 55.4141 \$ 55.4141 \$ 55.4141 \$ 55.4141 \$ 57.4141 \$	n u	9 00	\$ \$ 7/7C	9 4	9 67	9 69	
Two \$ 53.2687 \$ 55 Two \$ 50.1944 \$ 170 Two \$ 56.4017 \$ 57 Two \$ 56.6927 \$ 170 Two \$ 34.9449 \$ 36 Two \$ 34.9449 \$ 36 Two \$ 34.9449 \$ 36 Two \$ 26.2331 \$ 27 Two \$ 26.2331 \$ 27	· ·	9	6/1	·		69	
Two \$ 60.1944 \$ Two \$ 55.4017 \$ 57 Two \$ 55.4017 \$ 57 Two \$ 54.0418 \$ 57 Two \$ 34.9449 \$ 36 Two \$ 34.9449 \$ 36 Two \$ 34.947 \$ Two \$ 26.2331 \$ 27 Two \$ 20.2031 \$ 27	24 \$ 57.3278 \$	59.4865 \$ 61.	63.571	4 \$ 65.7182	+-	· so	
Two S 55.4017 \$ 57 Two S 62.5927 \$ 57 Two S 34.9449 \$ 36 Two S 39.9347 \$ 70 Two S 20.2331 \$ 27 Two S 20.6047 \$ 57	45	69	69	S	+-	50	1
Two \$ 62.5927 \$ Two \$ 34.9449 \$ 36 Two \$ 39.9347 \$ Two \$ 20.2331 \$ 27	.4790 \$ 59.6121 \$	61.8705 \$ 64.	.1846 \$ 66.1085	5 \$ 68.5789	\$ 71.7686	\$ 75.1145	
Two \$ 34.9449 \$ 36 Two \$ 39.9347 \$ Two \$ 26.2331 \$ 27 Two \$ 20.8047 \$		Б	€9		- 8	- 8	
Two \$ 39.9347 \$ 27 Two \$ 20.2331 \$ 27 Two \$ 20.8047 \$.5293 \$ 38.0330 \$	39.7377 \$ 41.	- 2369 \$ -	·			
Two \$ 26.2331 \$ 27	-	ω		·	· S	9	
TWO S 20 8047	.2903 \$ 28.3855 \$	29.5687 \$ 30.	30.7866 \$ -				
* *	- 5	69	en.	-	, G		1
Three \$ 23.0420	\$ 25.0765	1	27.3494 \$ 27.8962	2 \$			î î
Three \$ 26.3304 \$			63	-	99		11
rk l Three \$ 24.1865 \$ 25	\$ 26.3481	3782 \$	\$ 29	-	,	,	
Three \$ 25.9285 \$	\$ 28.2556	9	8 31	+		59 (- 1
Three \$ 30.2775 \$ 31.	\$ 33.2148	0461 \$	+	+	, ,	<i>A</i> 6	38.2095
Three \$ 24,3392 \$ 25	20.4118	27.0198 \$ 28		9 6	, A &		1
(SAN) Inree \$ 27.7323 \$	0712 6 28 1520 6	# 00 3E 00	30 655 ¢ 31 2685	+	9 6/	· ·	\$ 31 8940
20.6143 6 20	S 20.100	\$ 0.000	65	+	9	5	1
Three \$ 28.7496	\$ 31.4216	32.7840 \$	34.0817 \$ 34.7632	+	69		1
o o o o o o o o o o o o o o o o o o o	4	30 4917 \$	59	+	69	, on	\$ 33.1407

Buyer II	Three	\$ 33,9016	33.9016 \$ 36.3987	\$ 38.2588	\$ 39.9484	\$ 41.7643	\$ 42.5995	69	69	٠	(A	,	\$ 43,4516
Cash Posting Specialist	Three	\$ 25.8143	\$ 26.9713	\$ 28.1539	\$ 29.3620	\$ 30.6555	\$ 31,2685	69	69	197	w		\$ 31.8940
Cash Posting Specialist	Three	\$ 24.3392	\$ 25.4708	\$ 26.4118	\$ 27.6198	\$ 28.8533	\$ 29,4303	6/3	(A)		U)		\$ 30.0190
Cash Posting Specialist II	Three	\$ 25.8143	\$ 26.9713	\$ 28.1539	\$ 29.3620	\$ 30,6555	\$ 31,2685	69	w		(/)		\$ 31.8940
Cash Posting Specialist III	Three	\$ 28.7496	\$ 30.0463	\$ 31.4216	\$ 32.7840	\$ 34.0817	\$ 34.7632	ф	ch		υþ		\$ 35.4586
Catering Services Coordinator	Three	\$ 24.4534	\$ 25.4836	\$ 26.4243	\$ 27.5943	\$ 28.7771	\$ 29.3525	69	69		es.		\$ 29.9395
Central Supply Technician I	Three	\$ 23.5633	\$ 24.1227	\$ 24.7333	\$ 25.3689	\$ 26.0002	\$ 26.5202	S	G		s	,	\$ 27.0506
Central Supply Technician II	Three	\$ 26.2350	\$ 26.8899	\$ 27.5580	\$ 28.2519	\$ 28.9598	\$ 29.5391	, 69	w	(4)	s	×	\$ 30,1299
Central Supply Technician II (SAN)	Three	\$ 28.9358	. \$	ا ج		. 8	, 60	69	69	×	S		\$ 29.5145
Central Supply Technician III	Three	\$ 28.2518	\$ 28.9594	\$ 29.6926	\$ 30.4130	\$ 31.1937	\$ 31.8175	59	49	ı	(C)		\$ 32.4540
Clerk I	Three		\$ 22.3044	\$ 23.1944	\$ 24.3262	\$ 25,3563	\$ 25.8635	· 69	₩,	ı	69		\$ 26,3808
Clerk I (SAN)	Three	\$ 24.3541	69			•	·	69	()		tro		\$ 24.8413

Clerk		25.3562	\$ 26.2971 \$	27.4927	\$ 28.5526	\$ 29.1237 \$		·	69	\$ 29.7060
Clerk II (SAN)	Three \$ 27.6121 \$	•	9				1	· ·	·	
	\$ 2	26.6279	\$ 27.6579 \$	29.0186	\$ 30.1793		ı G	69	· 69	
Community Outreach Worker	\$ 29.5750	30.9102	32,1920	33.7010	5 35.2433	35.9481		S	69	\$ 36.667
Community Outreach Worker (SAN)	Three \$ 33.8016 \$	•					·	69	, G	
Computer Operator I	64	25.4962	\$ 26.6788 \$	27.8486		\$ 29.6093	1	69		
Computer Operator II	\$ 27.3527	28.6244	29.8071	31.1549	\$ 32.4774	33.1270		69	69	
Cook		25.4453	\$ 26.5954 \$	27.7977	\$ 28.9096	29,4879	·	·	69	
Cook (SAN)	27.9253		•11	•	ı			, 60	, so	\$ 28.483
Credentialing and Provider Enrollment Specialist	Three \$ 32.0704 \$	33.6982		37.1571	\$ 38.9210	39.6996	, s	, so		
redentials Specialist	32.0704	33.6982	\$ 35.1861 \$	37.1571		39.6986	,	, so	i 69	\$ 40.493
Data Input Clerk	Three \$ 24.1737 \$	25.3562	-	27.4927		29.1238	1	9	69	- 1
Dental Community Outreach Worker	Three \$ 28.1666 \$	29.4383	\$ 30.6591 \$	32.0960	\$ 33.5650	-		, 69	69	\$ 34.9210
Diet Clerk	\$ 25.5470	26.6279	\$ 27,6960 \$	29.0057	\$ 30.1376	30.7404	1 69	і (У)	9	\$ 31.358
Diet Clerk (SAN)	\$ 29.0807	29.6567	30.2326	31.6624		-	,	69	u u	\$ 34.2268
Elicibility Clerk	69	26.6279	27.6579	29.0186	1	30.7830	\$ 31.3986	i in	(O	\$ 32.0266
Elicibility Clark (Billiogual)	\$ 26.5160	27.6929	28.7645	30.1793	\$ 31.3865	-	\$ 32.6546	69	(()	\$ 33.307
Flightity Clark (SAN - Rillogual)	673		ı				(0)	· 69	· •	908'08 \$
Elicibility Clark (SAN)	\$ 29.0407		69		9			(()	G)	\$ 29,621
Elizability Clark Load	· v	27.9633	29.0890	30,6291	\$ 31.8986	32.5368		49	9	\$ 33.187
Elicibility Specialist I (SANI)	S 30 7368	,			1			40	, ()	
Clinibility Coordist II	0.	29.4891	30.7353	32.2740	\$ 33.6576	\$ 34,3308	1	69	, (1)	\$ 35.017
Eliability Specialist II - 19hr (Former 8)	\$ 28.9229	30.2263	┿	+		35.1892	1	•	, ()	
igibility Specialist II (Rillnaus)	\$ 29.3461	30.6688	31.9647	33.5650	\$ 35,0038	H		4	(A)	\$ 36.417
Figure Appoint I (AAN)	\$ 32.2722		ļ,		1	ű	1	, ()	•	
igibility Specialist III	\$ 31,6000	\$ 32.9608	\$ 34.5434	\$ 35,9999	\$ 37.7704	\$ 38.5257		·	9	
Elicibility Specialist III (SAN)	\$ 36 2707		,		L	i		·	·	\$ 36.9962
Cholklin Cootalist I	\$ 26 9332	\$ 28.0650	29.2730	30.5955	\$ 31.9306	32.5692	9	9	9	•
Elicibility Specialist (Rillingual)	\$ 28.0105	29.1876	30.4439	31,8193		8723		, (A)	69	
Food Sarvice Worker	69	+	25.4453	26.4880	1	28.0041			s	
Food Service Worker (SAN)	\$ 26.7177			(16)		· 69		•		\$ 27.2520
Gardener I	\$ 25.9415	26.9586	\$ 28.2557	29.5147	\$ 30.8499	31.4669			· co	ш
Gardener I (SAN)	_							€9	, S	
Gardener II	\$ 29.6925	1295	3375	\$ 33.9525	\$ 35.4693	-		·	9	- 1
Hospital Maintenance Porter	23.2836	24,2756	25.4453	26.5896	100	28.3820			e e	- 1
Hospital Maintenance Porter (SAN)	\$ 26.7177				- 1		,	99 (,	\$ 27.252U
Housekeeping Worker	•	\$ 23.6905	24.7713	25.8014	\$ 27.0185	\$ 27.5589	,	59 (· ·	- 1
Housekeeping Worker (SAN)	\$ 26.0100		. 000	. 00.00	- 1	- 1		A 6	P 6	\$ 26.5302
inhalation Therapy Aide	\$ 25.2018		27.3291	28.6520	\$ 30.0274	- 1	, A 6	A	, B 6	\$ 31.2403
Inhalation Therapy Aide (SAN)	\$ 28.0937	29.8//1	31.11/0	\$ 32.0240 \$ 30.5400	- 1	22 ABA	9 6	9 4	9 6	-
nterpreter Svcs Dispatcher	\$ 20.1000	040477	-	20.3 F82 97 3856				• 65	o 6/3	1
aboratory Assistant I (SAN)	27 6656		10101	اا		1	5	1	100	110
aboratory Assistant II	\$ 25.8014	27.0095	28.0396	\$ 29.3197	\$ 30.5497	\$ 31.1606	53	8	G	\$ 31.7838
Laboratory Assistant II (SAN)	\$ 29.4415					100	69	•		200
aboratory Assistant III	\$ 28.4221	29.4306	30.8061	32.	33.6	1	·	, Ю	69	- 1
Laundry Service Worker	Three \$ 21.7322	22.7366	23.8049	24.733	25.7	26	(A)	1	·	cs(
Library Assistant I	\$ 28.7390	30.0105	31,4855	.)		: F		9	, ,	\$ 35.5402
Materials Management Technician I	\$ 24.9256	\$ 25.9468	\$ 27.1830	\$ 28.4999	\$ 29.7935	\$ 30.3885	, ,	n G	<i>p</i> 6	
Materials Management Technician I (SAN)	\$ 28.5421	- 1	10000	200007	2013703	0 30 0 0			9 4	# 25.11.C
Materials Management Technician II	\$ 20,7012	4 29.9390	31.3003	22.0037	- 1	<u> </u>		• ∪	9 6	
Materials Management Tobaccan III (2511)	Three \$ 30.0730	\$ 32 2423	\$ 33 7784	\$ 35 4148	\$ 37 0223	\$ 37.7626	66	69	69	\$ 38,5179
Materials Management Technician III (SAN)	\$ 35.4673	\$		Ι			69	5	67	\$ 36.176
Medical Records Technician	\$ 27.5309	\$ 28.8153	29.9468	\$ 31,3711	32	1	69	()	8	
Medical Transcriptionist	. 8		30.1123			2.4	9	- S	1 65	\$ 34.1505
Medical Translator II	\$ 26.8823	\$ 28.2810	\$ 29.8832	\$ 31.4348	\$ 32.9964	\$ 33.6563	5	69 6	1 59 t	- 1
Medical Translator II (SAN)	\$ 31.3774		- 00 00	- 11	- 4-	\$ 24 CC 70		A IS		\$ 32.003
Med Translator/Interpreter III	\$ 27.5707	\$ 29.1203	30.7863	\$ 32.3757	4 33.8881	9 34.0070		9 4	9 (5)	
lental Health Specialist II	Three \$	o e	29.4891	- 1			9	9	Ð	

Mental Health Specialist II - 12hr (Former 8)	Three \$	- \$ 28.9621	\$ 30.2263	\$ 31.6471	\$ 33.0757	\$ 33.7371		S	9		\$ 34.4119
Mental Health Specialist II (SAN)	Three \$ 30	.9636 \$		•			69	69	69	,	\$ 31,5828
Morgue Attendant	Three \$ 24	.9684 \$ 26.2414	\$ 27,3463	\$ 28,4934	\$ 29.8077	\$ 30.4040		S	5		100
Morgue Attendant (SAN)	w	7137 \$			s		, 49	S	69	ı	
Nursing Assistant	-	3644 \$ 25	\$ 26,4627	\$ 27.5309	\$ 28.8434	\$ 29.4203	•	s	t/s		1
Nursing Assistant - 12 Hr (Grandfathered)	\$ 26	3377 \$	\$ 28.6060		\$ 31.1797	\$ 31.8032	69	69	63	,	\$ 32.4394
Nursing Assistant (SAN)	Three \$ 27.	.7856 \$ 28.3831	\$ 29.7108	\$ 31.0799	\$ 32.4282	\$ 33.0769		s	69		100
Occupational Therapy Aide	S	9031 \$	\$ 28.1539	\$ 29.3748	\$ 30.7481	\$ 31,3631		69	\$		
Occupational Therapy Assistant		1422 \$	\$ 33.6728	\$ 35.0336	\$ 36.4580	\$ 37.1870		65	69		23
Orthopedic Technician	-	.4836 \$ 26.4880	\$ 27.5943	\$ 28.9041	\$ 30.3381	\$ 30.9448			59		\$ 31,5637
Orthopedic Technician (SAN)	Three \$ 28.	9742 \$			· ·	· ••	, ()	₩.	69		12
	-	2.33	\$ 32.1271	\$ 33.7281	\$ 35.0575	\$ 35.7587	, s	S	69		\$ 36.4738
Panel Management Coordinator (SAN)	\$ 33	7334 \$. \$,		69	•	€9	(A)		\$ 34.408
Patient Account Representative	\$ 25	8143 \$	\$ 28.1539		30	\$ 31.2685	. 69	69	69		\$ 31.8940
Patient Care Access Coordinator	\$ 32	.1357 \$ 33.4098	\$ 34.7254	\$ 36.1283	\$ 37.5433	\$ 38.2941			()	1	\$ 39.0600
Patient Care Access Coordinator (Bilingual)	\$ 33	4211 \$	\$ 36.1143	\$ 37.5735	\$ 39.0451	\$ 39.8259		S	69		\$ 40.6224
Patient Services Representative	\$ 25	4962 \$	\$ 27.6579	\$ 29.0186	\$ 30.1793	\$ 30.7830	\$ 31,3986	(s)	₩.		\$ 32.0266
Patient Services Representative II	\$ 27	\$ 6898	\$ 29.5662	650	\$ 31.3667	32.4644		9	69		\$ 34.1072
Patient Services Representative III	\$ 30	6513 \$	\$ 32.5178	\$ 33,4934	\$ 34.4982	\$ 35.7056	\$ 36.7768	ج			1
Patient Transporter	\$ 19	9756 \$ 20.4878	\$ 21.0131	\$ 21.5385	\$ 22.0769		•	S	T		\$ 22.5185
Payroll Administrator	\$ 31	6446 \$	\$ 34,4125	\$ 35.9705	\$ 37.5514	\$ 38.3023		43	r		\$ 39,0684
Payroll Records Clerk	\$ 28	0014 \$		\$ 31.7780	\$ 33.0890	\$ 33.7507	9	69	T	٠	1
Physical Therapy Aide	\$ 25	9031 \$	\$ 28.1539 (\$ 29.3748	\$ 30.7481	\$ 31,3631	· ·	59	G		\$ 31,9904
Physical Therapy Aide (SAN)	\$ 29	5616 \$	\$ 31.5957	530	\$ 34.5172	\$ 35.2077	. \$	co co	w		\$ 35.9118
Quality & Report Reconciliation Specialist	\$.6000 \$ 32.9608	\$ 34.5434		\$ 37.7704			s	G)		\$ 39,2963
Sanitation Assistant	()		\$ 25.4453	\$ 26.4880	\$ 27,4551	\$ 28.0041	- S	63	69		\$ 28.5643
Sanitation Assistant (SAN)	\$ 26.	7177 \$	- 69	- 4		200	. \$		69	6	\$ 27,2520
Secretary	\$ 26.	2971 \$ 27.5053	\$ 28.7644	\$ 29.9977	\$ 31.3299	\$ 31.9567	5	•	49	٠	\$ 32,5956
Secretary I (SAN)	\$ 30	2027 \$	ا ن	-00			- 8		69		\$ 30.8067
Senior Food Service Worker	\$ 24	4534 \$	\$ 26.4243	921	\$ 28.7771	\$ 29.3525		•		•	\$ 29.9395
Senior Hospital Maint Porter	\$ 24.	4280 \$	\$ 26.7298	200	\$ 29.1203	\$ 29.7026	٠.	S	89	٠	\$ 30,2966
Specialist Clerk	\$ 25.	1147 \$	\$ 27.2892	28.5734	\$ 29.7297			- \$	ક	9	\$ 30.9307
Specialist Clerk (Bilingual)	\$ 26.	1193 \$ 27.2698	\$ 28.3806	\$ 29.7164	\$ 30.9188	\$ 31.5373		S	69		\$ 32.1680
Specialist Clerk (SAN)	\$ 28.	6538 \$			6	H		59	(A)	,	\$ 29.2268
Substance Abuse Counselor	\$ 28.	1666 \$ 29.4383	\$ 30.6591	\$ 32.0960	\$ 33.5650	\$ 34.2363	69	· ·	69		\$ 34.9210
Substance Abuse Counselor (SAN)	\$ 32.	1920 \$			-			G	(A		\$ 32.8359
Supply Clerk I	\$ 23.	1437	\$ 25.3308	\$ 26.3355	\$ 27.5607	\$ 28.1119	•	- \$	()		\$ 28.6742
Supply Clerk I (SAN)	\$ 26.	5974 \$	4	•		•	,	5	Г		\$ 27.1294
Supply Clerk II	\$ 23.	5885	\$ 25.7250 \$	26.9713	\$ 28.1955	\$ 28.7595		co.	69		\$ 29.3346
Supply Clerk II (SAN)	\$ 27.	0113 \$	- 9	•	1111		- -	es.	()	,	\$ 27.5516
Supply Coordinator, Perioperative Services	Three \$ 27.	9448	\$ 30.1961	31.4159		33.3004	. 8	8	s	٠	\$ 33.9664
atchboard Operator	_	- \$ 25.3392	\$ 27.0800	\$ 28.3218	\$ 29.4093	\$ 29.9973 8	69	63	es.	×	\$ 30.5974

×	

Agreement Between Alameda Health System And SEIU Local 1021 October 5, 2018

Only the items listed on this proposal are to be modified. The remainder of the Article 15, section 15.3 will remain intact.

Article 15 – Pay Practice Section 15.3 Premium Conditions, Bilingual Pay

1. Bilingual Pay. Upon the recommendation of the Department Head and the approval of the Chief Human Resource Officer, a person, other than those in the Interpreter/Translator classification, occupying a position requiring fluency in English and in a designated language for services that are not normally a part of the employee's regular job duties shall receive an additional forty dollars (\$40.00) per pay period compensation for Level I Certification and forty five dollars (\$45.00) per pay period compensation for Level II Certification. A person occupying such a position and having proficiency in English and two or more designated languages shall receive forty-five dollars (\$45.00 per pay period for Level I Certification and fifty dollars (\$50.00 per pay period compensation for Level II Certification provided that such a person is required to utilize such additional languages for AHS. All employees receiving bilingual pay may be required to pass a proficiency test or tests. Employees receiving this compensation shall be available to support AHS' patient centered care and bilingual communication needs. To qualify for bilingual pay, an employee must be assigned to perform bilingual services. for a minimum of 20% of the employee's time. Audits of how much time an employee spends performing bilingual services will be done at the request of the employee, the Union or the employee's manager. AHS may at its discretion, add a bilingual variant onto titles which require the use of a second language as part of the duties. Such jobs include but are not limited to front desk and receptionist types of iob classifications. The intent is to include job classifications which require the employee to switch between English and second language many times a day; to qualify for the bilingual variant an employee must spend at least 20% of his/her time performing second language services. The hourly rate for such designated titles shall be calculated at 4% over the base hourly rate of the base title. Employees who are given this variant shall be subject to proficiency testing. The employee's manager will sign a written verification that such employee is performing bilingual services that are needed and such verification shall be presented to the Interpreter Services Department at the time the employee is requesting to be tested for bilingual proficiency.

<u>Upon the implementation of this agreement, AHS will grandfather all employees who are currently receiving the bilingual variant and new applicants will only be eligible for the flat rate stipend.</u>

Every six months after the implementation of the agreement, the Interpreter Service

Department's designee will contact the employees receiving bilingual pay to will verify if the employee is still required to perform bilingual services.



If the Interpreter Service Department's Director determines an employee is not longer required to perform bilingual services, the Director will provide written notification to such employee and his/her manager. Such written notification will include the reasons for revoking the stipend and the effective date when the stipend will stop.

If the employee disagrees with the Director's decision, he/she may file a grievance in accordance with Article 32.

- 2. Effective the same pay period as the 2006 general increase, the bilingual footnote will be discontinued for the Medical Translator I, Medical Translator II, the Medical Translator II (SAN), Medical Translator III and any other employee whose job no longer requires translation skills. Employees in the classification of Medical Translator I, Medical Translator II, Medical Translator II SAN, and Medical translator III shall receive a onetime payment of the value of the bilingual compensation for one year, a maximum of \$780 for one language or \$910 for more than one language. This amount shall be prorated for part time and SAN employees based upon the total hours paid for calendar year 2005.
- 3. AHS agrees to review the job description use of the classification of the Medical Translator II and Medical Interpreter/Translator III, to determine the appropriateness of classifying all Medical Translators who speak three or more designated languages (including English) at the Medical Translator III level to reflect current job duties as well as AHS' needs.
- 4. AHS agrees to notify the Union and meet and confer if requested by the Union if the Level I and Level II certifications tests are altered.

	Upon the implementation of this agreement, the interpreter dispatcher classification will
	receive the same hourly rate as the Interpreter/Medical translator II.
This	receive the same hourly rate as the Interpreter/Medical translator II. will be effective the pay period of October 14, 2016

For SEIU Local 1021

For Alameda Health System

Date

10/5/2018 Time: 12 noox

Date

